

DeKalb County Department of Purchasing and Contracting

Maloof Administration Building, 1300 Commerce Drive, 2nd Floor, Decatur, Georgia 30030

December 7, 2020

INVITATION TO BID (ITB) NO. 20-101213

FOR

ON-CALL WATER AND SEWER (MULTIYEAR CONTRACT WITH 2 OPTIONS TO RENEW)

DEKALB COUNTY, GEORGIA

Procurement Agent: Willie Moon
Phone: (404) 371-7021

Email: wmoon@dekalbcountyga.gov

Mandatory DeKalb First LSBE Meeting: (Bidders must attend 1 meeting on either

of the dates listed.)

December 9, 2020 and December 16, 2020 (Meetings are held at 10:00 a.m. and 2:00 p.m.)

Video Conference: Utilize the link supplied on our webpage

labeled "DeKalb First LSBE Video Meeting"

Pre-Bid Conference: December 14, 2020, 1:00 P.M. ET - **Mandatory**

Via Video Conference:

https://dekalbcountyga.zoom.us.

Password: 20101213

Deadline for Submission of Questions: 5:00 P.M. ET, December 17, 2020 Bid Opening: 3:00 P.M. ET, January 29, 2021

Price Schedule Opening: 3 – 5 Business days after Bid Opening

THE RESPONSIBILITY FOR SUBMITTING A RESPONSE TO THIS BID TO THE DEPARTMENT OF PURCHASING AND CONTRACTING OF DEKALB COUNTY GOVERNMENT ON OR BEFORE THE STATED DATE AND TIME WILL BE SOLELY AND STRICTLY THE RESPONSIBILITY OF THE BIDDER.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

<u>Title</u>	Page Number
Acknowledgment of Bidder	4
Instructions to Bidders	5
Scope of Work	17
Bidder's Unit Price Form	21
Bid Bond Acknowledgement and Bid Bond Form	43
DeKalb First LSBE Information with Exhibits $1-2$ & Mentor-Protégé Initiative Form	47
First Source Jobs Ordinance Information with Exhibits 1 - 4	56
Bidder/Contractor Affidavit of Compliance with O.C.G.A. §13-10-	91 60
Subcontractor Affidavit of Compliance with O.C.G.A. §13-10-91	61
Contractor Reference and Release Form	62
Subcontractor Reference and Release Form	64
Public Works Construction Affidavit and Oath of Successful Bidde	r 66
Certificate of Corporate Bidder	67
Certificate of Authority – Joint Venture Bidder	68
Required Documents Checklist	69
Notice of Requirement for Affirmative Action to Ensure Equal Employment Opportunity (EEO) (Executive Order 11246) Located at 41 CFR § 60-4.2	71
Wage Determination for Heavy Construction – DeKalb County, GA	A 73
Georgia Environmental Finance Authority Documentation	79
GEFA 4 – Disadvantaged Business Enterprise (DBE) Complication by Proposed Prime Contractor or Sub-Regarding Equal Employment Opportunity	

2

TABLE OF CONTENTS (CONT'D)

GEFA 10 – Certification by Proposed Prime Contractor or Subcontractor Regarding Debarment, Suspension and Other Responsible Matters

Sample Standard County Contract for Construction	98
Technical Specifications	Exhibit 1
Contractual Specifications and Standards	Exhibit 2
Experience and Qualifications Requirements	Exhibit 3
Sample 3-Week Look Ahead Schedule	Exhibit 4
Sample Pay Application	Exhibit 5

Title

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT OF BIDDER

Ι	have had the opportunity to review and have reviewed this
Bid Document Package dated	, 20 in its entirety and I agree that it is accurate and
complete. I	am duly and properly in office and I am fully authorized and
empowered to execute this Acknowle	edgement for and on behalf of the Contractor.
By:(SEA	L)
Signature	
Name (Typed or Printed)	-
Title	-
Name of Business	_
Federal Tax I.D. Number	_
ATTEST:	
Signature	
Name (Typed or Printed)	_

4

INSTRUCTIONS TO BIDDERS

GENERAL

Sealed Bids will be received by DeKalb County, Georgia, in the Department of Purchasing and Contracting, The Maloof Center, 2nd Floor, 1300 Commerce Drive, Decatur, Georgia 30030, until 3:00 p.m. on the 29th day of January, 2021, for ITB 20-101213 according to the Drawings and Specifications entitled On-Call Water and Sewer (Multiyear Contract with 2 Options to Renew) on file in the Department of Purchasing and Contracting, The Maloof Center, 2nd Floor, 1300 Commerce Drive, Decatur, Georgia 30030. Bid Price Forms shall be opened and read aloud 3 to 5 business days after Bid Opening Date. Sealed Bids shall be submitted on the form furnished by the County and shall be submitted as indicated below.

SUBMIT ONE (1) HARDCOPY ORIGINAL BID PACKAGE (INCLUSIVE OF THE ENTIRE INVITATION TO BID DOCUMENT AND REQUIRED DOCUMENTS WITH THE EXCEPTION OF THE BID PRICE FORM) STAMPED "ORIGINAL" AND ONE (1) IDENTICAL COPY OF THE BID PACKAGE ON AN UNLOCKED FLASH DRIVE (DO NOT INCLUDE THE UNIT PRICE FORM) TO THE ADDRESS LISTED ABOVE.

SUBMIT ONE (1) HARDCOPY ORIGINAL OF BID PRICE FORM AND ONE (1) IDENTICAL COPY OF THE BID PRICE FORM ON AN UNLOCKED FLASH DRIVE. BOTH SUBMITTALS MUST BE SUBMITTED TOGETHER WITHIN A SEPARATE, SEALED ENVELOPE MARKED ON THE OUTSIDE WITH THE NAME OF THE BIDDER, THE DATE AND HOUR OF OPENING, AND THE INVITATION TO BID NUMBER AND PROJECT NAME.

Bids will be considered only from experienced and well-equipped contractors. Prior to beginning construction, the successful Bidder will file with the County a Performance Bond and a Payment Bond, each equal to 100% of the Contract Price, with the terms and surety to be approved by the County; and furnish satisfactory proof of carriage of the insurance required.

SUBMITTING BIDS

Bids are to be submitted on the proper unaltered forms, and shall be addressed to the DeKalb County Department of Purchasing and Contracting, The Maloof Center, 2nd Floor, 1300 Commerce Drive, Decatur, Georgia 30030, sealed, dated and enclosed in an envelope or package appropriately marked on the outside with the name of the Bidder, the date and hour of opening, and the Invitation to Bid Number and Project Name.

FAILURE TO SUBMIT THE BID PRICE FORM IN A SEPARATE SEALED ENVELOPE SHALL DEEM THE BID NON-RESPONSIVE. INCLUDING THE PRICE SCHEDULE IN ANY AREA OUTSIDE OF ITS SEPARATE, SEALED ENVELOPE WILL RESULT IN BIDDER'S BID BEING DEEMED NON-RESPONSIVE.

It is the responsibility of each Bidder to ensure that its submission is received by 3:00 p.m. on the bid due date. The time/date stamp clock located in the Department of Purchasing & Contracting shall serve as the official authority to determine lateness of any bid. The bid opening time shall be strictly observed. Be aware that visitors to our offices will go through a security screening process upon entering the building. Bidders should plan enough time to

ensure that they will be able to deliver their submission prior to our deadline. Late submissions, for whatever reason, will not be evaluated. Bidders should plan their deliveries accordingly. Telephone or fax bids will not be accepted.

PRICE SCHEDULE OPENING

Price Schedule openings shall be conducted in the Department of Purchasing and Contracting three (3) to five (5) days after the bid opening. Only the Price Schedules of responsive bidders shall be opened. The County reserves the right to decide which bid(s) will be deemed responsive and said determination shall be made in accordance with the requirements stated in this solicitation. Any reference to Bid Price Form, Bidder's Unit Price, Bidder's Unit Price Form or Price Schedule shall be deemed to be in reference to Bidder's Unit Price Form.

BUSINESS AND PROFESSIONAL LICENSE

Bidders shall submit a copy of its current, valid business license with its Bid or upon award. If the Bidder is a Georgia corporation, Bidder shall submit a valid county or city business license. If Bidder is a joint venture, Bidder shall submit valid business licenses for each member of the joint venture. If the Bidder is not a Georgia corporation, Bidder shall submit a certificate of authority to transact business in the state of Georgia and a copy of its current, valid business license issued by its home jurisdiction. If Bidder holds an applicable professional license, then Bidder shall submit a copy of the valid professional license. Failure to provide the business license, certificate of authority, or professional license required by this section, may result in the proposed Bid being deemed non-responsive.

UTILITY SYSTEMS CONTRACTOR'S LICENSE

As required by O.C.G.A. § 43-14-8, et seq., a Bidder responding to this Invitation to Bid must provide a copy of its or its subcontractor's Georgia Utility Systems Contractor's License and Utility Manager's Certificate with its Bid. All licenses and certificates must be issued in the name of the person or entity that will perform the utility work. If a subcontractor's Georgia Utility Systems Contractor's License is submitted with the Bid, the subcontractor must be listed as such on the appropriate Bid Bond Acknowledgement Form. All licenses and certificates must be current, valid, and issued in compliance with applicable law. Failure to provide this license and necessary certificates in this format will result in the proposed Bid being deemed non-responsive.

MANDATORY PRE-BID CONFERENCE

A mandatory pre-bid conference will be held at 1 p.m. on the 14th day of December 2020 via Zoom at the following link: https://dekalbcountyga.zoom.us/j/88069403046?pwd=SVhSMkhl. Bidders are required to attend and participate in the mandatory pre-bid video conference. For individual firms planning to bid as a yet to be formed joint venture, a representative from each firm is required to attend. Failure of a Bidder to attend the mandatory pre-bid video conference, will be cause for rejection of Bid. For information regarding the mandatory pre-bid conference, Procurement Agent (404)please contact Willie Moon. 371-7021 at wmoon@dekalbcountyga.gov.

QUESTIONS, ADDENDA AND INTERPRETATION

All questions concerning the Project and requests for interpretation of the solicitation and contract exceptions may be asked and answered at the pre-bid conference; however, oral answers are not authoritative. Questions and contract exceptions must be submitted to the Department of Purchasing and Contracting in writing email via wmoon@dekalbcountyga.gov. Questions, requests for information or clarification concerning the specifications in this ITB, and contract exceptions must be submitted to the above listed contact person via email no later than the date and time listed in the bid timetable. Questions, requests for interpretation, and contract exceptions received after the above stated time or sent to anyone other than the listed contact person will not receive a response or be the subject of addenda. For questions and requests for interpretation submitted after the pre-bid conference, each response shall be given in written addendum, separately numbered and dated, and published on the County website in sufficient time for interested parties to review. **No requests** for interpretation, answers to scope or specification questions, contract exceptions, or additional information shall be accepted after 5pm, Thursday, December 17, 2020.

ACKNOWLEDGMENT OF ADDENDA

Addenda may be issued in response to changes in the Invitation to Bid. Mandatory Addenda must be acknowledged by signing and returning the Addendum Acknowledgement with the Bid. Mandatory Addendum acknowledgments must be received by the County before the Bid opening time and date. Failure to properly acknowledge any mandatory addendum will result in the proposed Bid being deemed non-responsive. Bidder may call Willie Moon at (404) 371-7021 or send an email to wmoon@dekalbcountyga.gov to verify the number of addenda prior to submission. All addenda issued for this Project may be found on DeKalb County's website, http://www.dekalbcountyga.gov/formalbids.

AUTHORITY TO SIGN

If a Bid is submitted by an individual, his/her name and mailing address must be shown. If submitted by a corporation, partnership, or joint venture, the name and physical mailing address of each member of the corporation, partnership, or joint venture must be shown. If submitted by a corporation, the Certificate of Corporate Bidder in the form attached to the Bid Document Package must be executed and submitted with the Bid. If submitted by a joint venture, the Certificate of Authority – Joint Venture in the form attached to the Bid Document Package must be executed and submitted with the Bid. A post office box is not acceptable as a physical mailing address. The legal and proper name of the proprietorship, corporation, or partnership submitting the Bid shall be printed or typed in the space provided on the appropriate form.

BID GUARANTEE TO ACCOMPANY BID

Each Bid must be accompanied by a Bid Guarantee in an amount of not less than ten percent (10%) of the amount of the Bid. The Bid Guarantee may be in the form of an official bank check payable to DeKalb County, or a Bid Bond in the form provided in the Bid Document Package. The Bid Bond shall be issued by a surety company licensed to write bonds in the State of Georgia, listed in the most current U.S. Treasury Circular No. 570, and have a current A.M. Best rating of "A" (Excellent) with a Financial Size Category of XII or better.

THE BID GUARANTEE SHALL NOT BE INCLUDED IN THE SEPARATE SEALED ENVELOPE WITH THE BIDDER'S UNIT PRICE FORM

VALID INSURANCE, BONDS, LICENSES, PERMITS, AND CERTIFICATES

Bidder shall ensure that any bond, bid bond, payment bond, performance bond, insurance, license, permit or certificate submitted in response to this Invitation to Bid or as part of the Contract for this Project shall be current and valid when submitted, and shall remain valid, current and maintained in good standing for the Contract Term.

CONTRACTOR'S INSURANCE COVERAGE

- A. Upon award the Contractor shall, without expense to the County, provide certificates of insurance, and copies of signed insurance policies including declarations pages from companies that are authorized to engage in the insurance business in the state of Georgia and are otherwise acceptable to the County Finance Director or his/her designee. Such insurance shall be placed with admitted insurers that maintain an A.M. Best's rating of not less than A (Excellent) with a Financial Size Category of VII or better with coverage forms acceptable to Contractor. The insurance described below shall be maintained uninterrupted for the duration of the project, including any warranty periods, and shall protect Contractor, and others as required by contract, for liabilities in connection with work performed by or on behalf of Contractor, its agents, representatives, employees or Contractors.
 - (1) Workers Compensation Insurance. Statutory workers compensation insurance is to be provided in compliance with the requirements of Georgia law with limits not less than the following:

Employer's liability insurance by accident, each accident \$1,000,000 Employer's liability insurance by disease, policy limit \$1,000,000 Employer's liability insurance by disease, each employee \$1,000,000

(2) Commercial General Liability Insurance. Commercial general liability insurance is to be provided with limits not less than the following:

\$1,000,000 per occurrence for bodily injury and property damage liability

\$1,000,000 personal and advertising injury liability

\$2,000,000 general aggregate

\$2,000,000 products-completed operations aggregate

\$ 100,000 damage to rented premises (each occurrence)

\$ 5,000 medical expense (any one person)

(3) *Umbrella or Excess Insurance*. Umbrella or excess insurance is to be provided with General Liability, Auto Liability and Employers Liability scheduled as underlying policies with limits not less than the following:

\$5,000,000 per occurrence

\$5,000,000 aggregate

(4) Comprehensive Automobile Liability Insurance. Comprehensive automobile liability insurance with form coverage is to be provided for all owned, non-

owned and hired vehicles with combined single limit of \$1,000,000. Automobile liability insurance shall be written on ISO Business Auto Coverage Form CA 0001 (1990 edition or later), or a substitute form providing equivalent coverage, and shall cover liability for bodily injury and property damage arising from the use or operation of any automobile, including those owned, hired or otherwise operated or used by or on behalf of Contractor. The policy must include Broadened Pollution Liability Endorsement CA9948 12 93.

(5) Builder's Risk Insurance Coverage. DeKalb County shall procure and maintain Builders Risk Insurance on the entire work which provides "All-risk" form that shall at least include insurance for physical loss or damage to the Work, temporary buildings, falsework, and materials and equipment in transit, and shall insure against at least the following perils or causes of loss: fire, lightning, extended coverage, theft, vandalism, malicious mischief, earthquake, collapse, debris removal, demolition occasioned by enforcement of Laws and Regulations, water damage (other than caused by flood), and such other perils or causes of loss as may be specifically required by Supplementary Conditions) until Final Completion and Acceptance of the Project. Such policy of insurance shall contain at least the following sub-limits of insurance and deductibles:

Sub-limits:

Property in Transit \$1,000,000
Property in Offsite Storage \$1,000,000
Plans & Blueprints \$25,000

Debris Removal 25% of Insured Physical Loss

Delay in Completion / Soft Cost TBD

Ordinance of Law (Increased Cost of Construction) \$1,000,000

Flood and Earthquake TBD – Full Contract Value

Deductibles:

Flood and Earthquake \$25,000 Water Damage other than Flood \$100,000 All other Perils \$10,000

- B. The County, its elected officials, officers, employees and agents, hereinafter referred to in this article and in the article entitled "Certificates of Insurance" as "the County and its officers" are to be named as additional insured on all policies of insurance except worker's compensation insurance with no cross suits exclusion. The County and its officers shall be included as additional insureds under commercial general liability and commercial umbrella insurance, for liabilities arising out of both the ongoing and completed operations of Contractor. Such additional insured coverage shall be endorsed to Contractor's policy by attachment of ISO Additional Insured Endorsement forms CG 20 10 10 01 (ongoing operations) and CG 20 37 10 01 (products-completed operations), or form(s) providing equivalent coverage.
- C. All coverages required of the Contractor will be primary over any insurance or self-insurance program carried by the County.

- D. If the Contractor is a joint venture involving two (2) or more entities, then each independent entity will satisfy the limits and coverages specified here or the joint venture will be a named insured under each respective policy specified.
- E. In addition to procuring and maintaining commercial general liability insurance, automobile liability and commercial umbrella insurance, for the Contract Term, Contractor shall continue to procure and maintain the products-completed operations liability insurance coverage and commercial umbrella insurance after the Work is substantially complete for the entire Contract Term or for the applicable five-year statutory limitation, whichever is greater. For such period of time, all terms and conditions of such coverage shall remain unchanged, including the limits specified herein and the requirement to provide the County with coverage as an additional insured.
- F. Contractor agrees to waive all rights of subrogation and other rights of recovery against the County and its officers and shall cause each Subcontractor to waive all rights of subrogation for all coverage.
- G. Failure of the County to demand such certificate or other evidence of full compliance with these insurance requirements or failure of the County to identify a deficiency from evidence provided will not be construed as a waiver of the Contractor's obligation to maintain such coverage.
- H. Contractor understands and agrees that the purchase of insurance in no way limits the liability of the Contractor.

CERTIFICATES OF INSURANCE

- A. Certificates shall state that the policy or policies shall not expire, be cancelled or altered without at least sixty (60) days prior written notice to the County. Policies and Certificates of Insurance listing the County and its officers as additional insureds (except for workers' compensation insurance) shall conform to all terms and conditions (including coverage of the indemnification and hold harmless agreement) contained in this Contract.
- B. The Contractor agrees to name the County and its officers as additional insured on the commercial general liability insurance, using the ISO Additional Insured Endorsement forms CG20101001 (ongoing operations) and CG20371001 (products-completed operations) forms, or form(s) providing equivalent coverage.
- C. Certificates of Insurance must contain the policy number, policy limits, and policy expiration date of all policies issued in accordance with this Contract; the location and operations to which the insurance applies. Certificates must be provided annually for the duration of the project. If applicable, a specific statement must be included that blasting coverage is included to the extent such risk is present; that Contractor's protective coverage applies to any Subcontractor's operations; and Contractor's contractual liability insurance coverage applies to any Subcontractor.

- D. This insurance for the County as the additional insured shall be as broad as the coverage provided for the named-insured Contractor. It shall apply as primary insurance before any other insurance or self-insurance, including any deductible, non-contributory, and waiver of subrogation provided to the County as the additional insured.
- E. The Contractor shall be wholly responsible for securing certificates of insurance coverage as set forth above from all Subcontractors who are engaged in the Work.
- F. If the County shall so request, the Contractor will furnish the County for its inspection and approval such policies of insurance with all endorsements, or confirmed specimens thereof certified by the insurance company to be true and correct copies.
- G. Contractor shall be responsible and have the financial wherewithal to cover any deductibles or retentions included on the certificate of insurance.
- H. Such certificates should be sent to the County and must identify the "Certificate Holder" as follows:

DeKalb County, Georgia Director of Purchasing & Contracting The Maloof Center 1300 Commerce Drive, 2nd Floor Decatur, Georgia 30030

OWNER CONTROLLED INSURANCE PROGRAM

OCIP Insurance Coverage: In connection with the Work, and for the Contractor and those subcontractors deemed eligible by the County for participation, the County will implement an Owner Controlled Insurance Program ("OCIP"), providing certain insurance coverages as detailed herein. The insurance coverages provided by the OCIP apply only to the Work performed on the Project site. The Contractor and its Subcontractors shall provide their own insurance for all off-site activities. The Contractor's Risk/All Risk Property Insurance component of the OCIP will expressly exclude coverage on Contractor's and Subcontractors' machinery, tools, and equipment not destined to become a part of the Project Work.

OCIP Manual of Insurance Procedures: The OCIP coverage provided by the County shall be further detailed in, and the Contractor requirements with respect to the OCIP shall be described in, the General Liability Wrap-up Manual ("the Manual") to be incorporated into the Contract Documents and to be issued via an Exhibit to the Contract. This Manual Includes information on the following OCIP coverages: Commercial General Liability, Excess Liability, and Builder's Risk/All Risk Property Insurance.

RIGHTS RESERVED

The County reserves the right to reject any or all Bids, to waive informalities, and to readvertise. The County reserves the right to decide which Bid will be deemed lowest, responsive and responsible.

For consideration as a responsible Bidder, the proposed Bidder shall, among other qualifications, demonstrate in its Bid that it has been engaged in construction and successful completion of facilities of similar character and magnitude for at least ten (10) years. Bidder may be required to submit evidence setting forth qualifications which entitle him to consideration as a responsible Bidder. A list of work of similar character successfully completed within the last ten (10) years shall be required as set forth in the Invitation to Bid giving the location and size of each project. Bidder shall complete the Reference and Release Form attached to the Bidder Document Package. In addition, the Bidder shall submit upon request by the County, a list of equipment available for use on this Work with its Bid. Any additions, conditions, limitations, or provisions attached to the Bid shall render it informal and will be cause for rejection as non-responsive. No Bid may be revoked or withdrawn until ninety (90) days after the time set for opening the Bids.

AWARD OF CONTRACT

The Contract, if awarded, will be awarded to that responsible Bidder whose responsive Bid will be most advantageous to the County, price and other factors considered. The County is entitled to make the determination in its sole discretion. The Contract between the County and the Contractor shall be executed in the form attached to the Bid Document Package and shall form a binding contract between the contracting parties. A Performance Bond and a Payment Bond, each equal to 100% of the Contract Price, must be provided by the successful Bidder, issued in proper form by a surety company licensed to write bonds in the State of Georgia, listed in the most current U.S. Treasury Circular No. 570, and which has a current A.M. Best rating of "A" (Excellent) with a Financial Size Category of XII or better. Bonds given shall meet the requirements of the law of the State of Georgia including, but not limited to, O.C.G.A. §13-10-1 and §36-91-21 et seq.

FAILURE TO EXECUTE CONTRACT

If the County notifies a Bidder of an award of Contract and the Bidder fails to enter into the Contract in the form attached to the Bid Document Package within ten (10) days of receiving such notice, or fails within that time to provide the required Payment and Performance Bonds and proof of required insurance, the amount of the Bid Bond or other Bid Guarantee shall be paid over to the County as liquidated damages. The acceptance of the payment of the Bid Bond shall not operate to bar any claim the County might otherwise have against the Bidder, and the County shall be authorized to pursue any claim against the Bidder for failure to consummate the Contract as may be authorized by law.

TIME AND LIQUIDATED DAMAGES

Construction must begin within ten (10) days from the date the Contractor acknowledges receipt of the Notice to Proceed, by signing and inserting the acknowledgement date on the Notice to Proceed. Contractor shall fully complete the Work within 730 days with two (2) 365 calendar day renewal periods from and including the acknowledgement date. For failure to complete the Work within this period, the Contractor shall pay the County liquidated damages in the amount of One Thousand Five Hundred Dollars and No/100ths (\$1,500.00) for each day in excess of the Contract Time unless an extension of the Contract Time has been obtained by Change Order,

as defined in the Contract, prior to the expiration of the Contract Term as defined in the Contract.

LOCATIONS AND SITE

The site of the proposed Work will take place in various location(s) within DeKalb County, Georgia, defined by individual Work Orders issued by the County or based on the emergency overflow/spill locations where the limits of the Work are not defined. By submitting a Bid, the Bidder accepts the sites in their present conditions and agree, if awarded the Contract, to carry out all Work in accordance with the requirements of the Contract, the Specifications and as shown on provided Drawings. Upon award the Bidder shall, before submitting cost estimates, visit any assigned site and acquaint itself with the actual conditions and the location of any or all obstructions that may exist on the site. The documents comprising the Contract contain the provisions required for the completion of the Work to be performed pursuant to this Contract. Information obtained from an officer, agent, or employee of the County, or any other person shall not affect the risks or obligations assumed by the Contractor or relieve it from fulfilling any of the conditions of the Contract. Each Bidder, prior to submitting his Bid, is responsible for reading and being thoroughly familiar with all of the documents comprising the Contract and Bid Document Package. The failure or omission of any Bidder to so familiarize himself shall in no way relieve any Bidder from any obligation in respect to his Bid. The Contractor shall inspect all easements and rights-of-way to ensure that the County has obtained all land and rights-of-way necessary for completion of the Work to be performed pursuant to the Contract. The Contractor shall comply with all stipulations contained in easements acquired by the County. If applicable to the Work, all easements and rights-of-way documents are available for inspection in the office of the Department of Watershed Management. The Contractor shall not be entitled to damages and agrees not to make any claim against the County, its officials or employees for the failure to obtain necessary interests in land for this Project. The Contractor shall accurately locate above-ground and below-ground utilities and structures which may be affected by the Work using whatever means may be appropriate.

DEKALB FIRST LOCAL SMALL BUSINESS ENTERPRISE (LSBE) ORDINANCE

It is the objective of the Chief Executive Officer and Board of Commissioners of DeKalb County to provide maximum practicable opportunity for all businesses to participate in the performance of government contracts. The current DeKalb County List of Certified Vendors may be found on the County website at http://www.dekalbcountyga.gov/purchasing.

It is required that all responding Bidders attend the mandatory LSBE meeting within two-weeks of the solicitation's advertisement, and comply, complete and submit all LSBE forms with the Bidder's response in order to remain responsive. Attendance can be in person, via video conference and teleconference. Video conferencing is available through Skype/Lync. Instructions for attendance via video conference can be found on the County's website at https://www.dekalbcountyga.gov/purchasing-contracting/dekalb-first-lsbe-program.

For further details regarding the DeKalb First Local Small Business Enterprise Ordinance, contact the LSBE Program representatives at DeKalbFirstLSBE@dekalbcountyga.gov or (404) 371-4770.

FEDERAL WORK AUTHORIZATION PROGRAM PARTICIPATION

All qualifying Contractors and Subcontractors performing work with DeKalb County, Georgia must register and participate in the federal work authorization program to verify the work eligibility information of new employees. In order for a Bid to be considered, it is mandatory that the Bidder's Affidavit of Compliance with O.C.G.A. §13-10-91 be completed and submitted with the Bid.

GEORGIA OPEN RECORDS ACT

Without regard to any designation made by the person or entity making a submission, DeKalb County considers all information submitted in response to this invitation or request to be a public record that will be disclosed upon request pursuant to the Georgia Open Records Act, O.C.G.A. §50-18-70 et seq., without consulting or contacting the person or entity making the submission, unless a court order is presented with the submission. You may wish to consult an attorney or obtain legal advice prior to making a submission.

FIRST SOURCE JOBS ORDINANCE

The DeKalb County First Source Jobs Ordinance requires contractors or beneficiaries entering into any type of agreement with the County, including purchase orders, regardless of what they may be called, for the procurement or disposal of supplies, services, construction projects, professional or consultant services, which is funded in whole or part with County funds or County administered funds in which the contractor is to receive \$50,000 or more in County expenditures or committed expenditures and recipient of urban redevelopment action grants or community development block funds administered in the amount of \$50,000 or more make a good faith effort to hire DeKalb County residents for at least 50% of jobs using the First Source Registry (candidate database). The work to be performed under this contract is subject to the provisions of the DeKalb County First Source Jobs Ordinance. Please complete the First Source Jobs Ordinance Acknowledgement and New Employee Tracking Form included in Attachment E, First Source Jobs Ordinance (with Exhibits 1 – 4) and submit with the responder's bid.

For more information on the First Source Jobs Ordinance requirement, please contact WorkSource DeKalb at www.worksourcedekalb.org or 404-687-3400.

ETHICS RULES

Bidders are subject to the Ethics provision within the DeKalb County Purchasing Policy; the Organizational Act, Section 22A, the Code of DeKalb County; and the rules of Executive Order 2014-4. Any violations will be addressed, pursuant to these policies and rules.

To the extent that the Organizational Act, Section 22A, the Code of DeKalb County, and the rules of Executive Order 2014-4 allow a gift, meal, travel expense, ticket, or anything else of value to be purchased for a CEO employee by a contractor doing business with the County, the contractor must provide written disclosure, quarterly, of the exact nature and value of the purchase to the Chief Integrity Officer, if created, or the Finance Director or his/her designee. Every contractor conducting business with the County will receive a copy of these ethical rules at the time of execution of the contract.

COOPERATIVE PROCUREMENT

The County through the Department of Purchasing and Contracting may permit piggybacks to this contract from other city, county, local authority, agency, or board of education if the vendor will extend the same prices, terms, and conditions to the governmental entity. Piggybacking shall only be available where competition was used to secure the contract and only for a period of 12-months following entry, renewal or extension of the contract. This provision shall not apply to any contract where otherwise prohibited or mandated by state law.

DEKALB COUNTY, GEORGIA'S TITLE VI POLICY STATEMENT

DeKalb County, Georgia is committed to compliance with Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 and all related regulations and directives. DeKalb County assures that no person shall on the grounds of race, color, sex, or national origin, as provided by Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, the Federal-Aid Highway Transportation Act of 1973, and the Civil Rights Restoration Act of 1987 be excluded from participation in, be denied the benefits of, or be otherwise subjected to discrimination under any program or activity. DeKalb County further assures that no person shall on the grounds of age, low income, disability, sexual orientation or gender identity be excluded from participation in, be denied the benefits of, or be otherwise subjected to discrimination under any program or activity.

DeKalb County assures every effort will be made to ensure nondiscrimination in all of its programs and activities, whether those programs and activities are federally funded or not. In addition, DeKalb County will take reasonable steps to provide meaningful access to services for persons with Limited English Proficiency (LEP).

RIGHTS RESERVED – AWARDS

The County reserves the right to make one (1) award or multiple awards. The County is under no obligation to exclusively award this work to a single bidder nor is the County bound to a minimum contract amount.

STANDARD COUNTY CONTRACT

The attached sample contract is the County's standard contract document, which specifically outlines the contractual responsibilities. All bidders should thoroughly review the document prior to submitting a bid. Any proposed revisions to the terms or language of this document must be submitted in writing with vendors questions no later than the date & time listed in the bid table. Since proposed revisions may result in a bid being rejected if the revisions are unacceptable to the County, bidders should review any proposed revisions with an officer of the firm having authority to execute the contract. No alterations can be made in the contract after award by the Board of Commissioners.

FUNDING

Funding for this contract may be provided under the Water Infrastructure Finance and Innovation Act (WIFIA) and performance of the contract, in whole or in part, may be contingent

ITB No. 20-101213 On-Call Water and Sewer (Multiyear Contract with 2 Options to Renew)

and subject to availability under WIFIA to DeKalb County, Georgia. Bidder should become familiar with all laws, ordinances, rules, and regulations applicable to the execution and performance of the contract subject to WIFIA; not limited to the Davis Bacon Act, American Iron and Steel, and Disadvantage Business Enterprise Participation requirements.

ATTACHMENT A

SCOPE OF WORK

A. SCOPE OF WORK:

1. Potable Water Supply & Distribution System (Water)

The water system work to be performed under this Contract consists of providing pipe replacement and repair services in accordance with Exhibit 2 - Contractual Specifications and Standards. The Work consists of furnishing and installing labor, materials, tools, equipment and incidentals required for pipe laying and repair services on water transmission mains, distribution mains and service lines. Pipe replacement and repair services may include but not be limited to new distribution main installation, replacement and or repair of distribution mains and appurtenances using a variety of pipe materials, sizes, and joint types throughout the County's distribution system.

The work also includes, but is not limited to installation, disinfection, and testing of water mains of various sizes; installation of valves and fire hydrants; small meter relocation; removal and replacement of asphalt/ concrete paving, sidewalks, curb and gutter, driveways and bridge attachments.

2. <u>Wastewater Collection & Transmission System (Sewer)</u>

The Sewer system work to be performed under this Contract consists of providing repair and or replacement of sanitary sewers in accordance with Exhibit 2 - Contractual Specifications and Standards. The work consists of completing necessary repairs to linear sewer infrastructure utilizing alternate repair techniques, as approved, such as: Open-cut/Replacement, Jack-and-Bore, manhole rehabilitation, lateral replacement, rehabilitation, and any other methods deemed necessary. Various pipe materials and appurtenances will be utilized as required per the General Requirements. Work shall be comprised of necessary cleaning involving removal of silt, which is defined as any and all solid or semi-solid materials, including fine and granular material, such as sand, grit, gravel, and rock as well as debris, grease, oil, sludge, slime, or any other loose material or deposits lodged in the manhole or sewer. It also involves removal of invading roots, corroded concrete, corroded manhole rungs, corroded ladders, intruding laterals and any other extraneous debris.

The Work also includes the furnishing of all plant, labor, materials, equipment and supervision and performing all operations involved in the construction of sanitary sewer mains including trunk sewers and laterals.

3. Water and Wastewater System Emergency Repairs

The intent of the Emergency portion of this Contract is to provide a means for the County to respond to sudden or unforeseen failures or malfunctions of existing water mains, their appurtenances; gravity sewers, their appurtenances; and all force mains. Such emergencies include water main breaks and leaks, interruptions of water distribution or transmission services, any work associated with sewer line failures, any work associated with force mains, failures resulting in danger to life, health, or property, or other imminent threats to the public health, safety, or well-being through sabotage, failure or malfunction of the existing water and /or sewer supply system. This will include all sizes of pipe, type of pipe and all pipe material currently (installed or installed during the life of this contract) within the DeKalb County water and sewer systems.

B. PROJECT LOCATION:

The Work will take place in various locations within DeKalb County, defined by individual Work Orders issued by the County or based on the emergency overflow/spill locations where the limits of the Work are not defined.

C. WORK COORDINATION:

- The Contractor shall coordinate the Work with third parties (such as public utilities, other DeKalb County departments, and emergency service providers) in areas where such parties may have rights to underground property or facilities; and request maps or other descriptive information as to the nature and locations of such underground facilities or property.
- 2. The Contractor shall also coordinate the Work with owners of private and public property where access is required for the performance of the work, by obtaining all necessary Rights of Entry. Easements, where required, will be provided by the County.
- 3. The County will issue individual work assignments to the Contractor for pricing according to the bid prices in the Contracts, via Work Order draft. The Contractor shall return the priced draft Work Order to the Construction Manager with a schedule of completion. The County and the Contractor shall agree on the schedule. The Work Order will then be signed and issued as a Notice to Proceed.
- 4. The County will work with the Contractor to assign and schedule the work in a logical and efficient format. However, all items in this contract shall be priced so each item can be assigned independently or combined with other items at the County's sole discretion in regard to both quantity and scope. There shall be no consideration of any claim for extra payment arising from a decision by the County to assign potential work items under this contract in any combinations or in combination with another contract utilizing alternates by the Department of Watershed Management at the prices specified herein.

- 5. The Contractor will receive a signed Work Order from the County to activate the Work. The Work Order will state the type of work required to be executed for the particular asset. Once the Work Order has been completed the Contractor will return the Work Order with the appropriate documentation (post video inspection of a line or post digital pictures of a manhole, required testing, as-builts, etc.) to the County's Project Manager.
- 6. Contractors should be aware that this contract is an indefinite delivery, indefinite quantity (IDIQ) style contract. As such, the exact scope of projects are unknown at the time of this bid. Based on recent, similar style contracts, the size of projects can range from \$5,000 to in excess of \$5,000,000. As such, the time required for mobilization will vary greatly as well. Contractors should be nimble and prepared to respond to a variety of projects of varying size and complexity. Contractors should be prepared to respond to small, simple projects (less than \$100,000 and all materials on hand to start work immediately) within 3 business days, while larger projects may require a month or more, to properly prepare. All projects will be reviewed between DWM and contractor, prior to issuance of a work order, in order to agree on an acceptable schedule.
- 7. For the purposes of this bid, an emergency shall be defined as any condition that poses a threat to health, welfare, or safety of people and/or property or a condition that will negatively impact any essential service(s) as determined by DeKalb County. Successful contractor shall provide labor, equipment, and materials as needed to assist the County with the scope of work as determined by the County. The Contractor shall conduct repair operations using his own labor and equipment to the greatest extent. It will be the County's sole decision as to the extent of the repair and the total scope for each project. During the contract period, the Contractor shall maintain sufficient local presence and personnel, equipment, general construction-related supplies and materials to provide an effective, immediate response on a 24-hour-per-day, seven (7)-day-per-week basis to any such emergency that may arise. The Contractor will be required to respond to an emergency as declared by the County with Supervisory personnel on-site within 1 hour of notification to assess situation and then to have sufficient equipment and personnel on-site to commence emergency repair operations within 2 hours of notification, unless otherwise directed by the County.

The Contractor shall provide the County with the names and emergency contact information for at least three (3) employees who are available for responding to emergencies and who have the authorization to commit the Contractor's labor, equipment, and material to the prosecution of the necessary repair work. Said emergency contacts will be located within 1 hour of any point within DeKalb County. Contractor will submit this information along with an address for the three (3) emergency contact employees.

NOTE: Consequences for failure to respond within one (1) hour of notification with supervisory personnel on site and/or failure to commence with emergency repair operations within two (2) hours of notification unless otherwise directed by the County, shall include contractor's elimination of future work orders under this

contract and emergency work and result in reductions in work orders for this contract.

D. CONDITIONS AT THE SITES:

- 1. The Contractor shall make all necessary investigations to determine the existence and location of underground utilities and surface impacts that may be caused due to assessment activities.
- 2. The Contractor will be held responsible for any damage to and for maintenance and protection of existing utilities, structures, and personal property.
- 3. Nothing in these Contract Documents shall be construed as a guarantee that utilities are not located within the areas of operation.

E. SAFETY:

Provide the Applicant's Experience Modification Rate (EMR) for the past three (3) years. The EMR must be equal or less than 1.1.

F. MINIMUM COMPANY EXPERIENCE:

See Exhibit 3 - Experience and Qualifications Requirements. Projects that demonstrate a collaborative working environment that facilitates meeting or exceeding the County's project requirements are highly desired. Submit references on the forms included as Attachment H – Contractor Reference and Release Form.

G. REFERENCE AND RELEASE FORM:

List on Attachment H – Contractor Reference and Release Form references for all projects submitted to demonstrate minimum company experience (see Exhibit 3 - Experience and Qualifications Requirements), including company name, contact name, address, email address, telephone numbers and contract period who can verify your experience and ability to perform the type of service listed in the ITB. You may include additional pages.

References must have been informed that they are being used as a reference and that DeKalb County may be contacting them. The references shall be someone who has personal knowledge of the Contractor or key team member's performance during the referenced project and is available for contact by DeKalb County. Failure of reference listed to provide the necessary information to DeKalb County inquires may result in the Applicant being non-qualified.

END OF ATTACHMENT A

ATTACHMENT B

BIDDER'S UNIT PRICE FORM

BIDDER'S UNIT PRICE FORM MUST BE SUBMITTED IN A SEPARATE SEALED ENVELOPE OR BIDDER WILL BE DEEMED NON-RESPONSIVE AND WILL NOT BE CONSIDERED FOR AWARD

TO: The Governing Authority of DeKalb County, Georgia

The undersigned, as Bidder, declares that he has carefully examined ITB No. 20-101213 On-Call Water and Sewer (Multiyear Contract with 2 Options to Renew), an annexed proposed form of Contract, the Specifications therein contained, and the Drawings therein referred to, and that he proposes and agrees that if his Bid is accepted, to provide the necessary machinery, tools, apparatus, and other means of construction, and will furnish all materials and labor specified in the Contract, or called for by the Drawings, or necessary to complete the Work in the manner therein specified within the time specified, as therein set forth for the unit prices on the form following this page. The contractor shall quote materials and labor (including all necessary equipment, delivery, etc.) separate as indicated on the bid tabulation. Every line item must be completed to be considered for award.

By signature hereon, the Bidder's authorized agent ("Agent") certifies that all necessary corporate acts have been taken to authorize the Agent to sign this document and that all information provided in Bidder's Unit Price Form is an accurate representation of the information the Bidder's is providing.

Bidder's Name: _	
Signature of Agent: _	
Printed Agent Name	:
Title:	
Date:	

ATTACHMENT B-1

BIDDER'S UNIT PRICE FORM

	SECTION 1 – GENERAL BID ITEMS								
A		В	С	D	E	$F = D \times E$			
		TRAI	FFIC CONT	ROL					
Item No.	Spec. Section	Description	Unit	Estimated Quantity	Unit Price	Extended Bid Price			
1	01025	Work Zone Staging and Traffic Control: FC 17-Collector Street (per link)	EA	63					
2	01025	Work Zone Staging and Traffic Control: FC 16-Minor Arterial Street (per link)	EA	63					
3	01025	Work Zone Staging and Traffic Control: FC 14-Urban Principal Arterial (per link)	EA	32					
4	01550	Police Officer	HR	3,900					
5	01020	Owner's Allowance	ALLOWANCE	1	\$5,370,000				

	ACCESS ROUTE & EASEMENT CLEARING							
Item No.	Spec. Section	Description	Unit	Estimated Quantity	Unit Price	Extended Bid Price		
6	02110	Construction Entrance/Exit, Install and Removal	EA	29				
7	02110	Construction Entrance/Exit, Install Only	EA	14				
8	02110	Access Road Gate	EA	19				
9	02110	Easement Access Road, Install and Removal	SY	10,417				
10	02110	Easement Access Road, Install only	SY	26,042				
11	02110	Easement or ROE Clearing, Light (Bush Hog)	SY	20,833				
12	02110	Easement or ROE Clearing, Medium (Bush Hog & Chipper)	SY	20,833				
13	02110	Easement Clearing, Heavy (Timbering Equipment)	CAL	625				

	SITE RESTORATION & EROSION CONTROL							
Item No.	Spec. Section	Description	Unit	Estimated Quantity	Unit Price	Extended Bid Price		
14	02273	Riprap, Type I (Installed)	SY	625				
15	02273	Riprap, Type II (Installed)	SY	625				
16	02273	Riprap, Type III (Installed)	SY	625				
17	02276	Tree Protection Fence	LF	3,125				
18	02276	Check Dam (Hay Bales)	EA	625				
19	02276	Inlet Sediment Trap	EA	125				
20	02276	Temporary Creek Crossing (18" to 30" Diameter Culvert Installed)	LF	625				
21	02276	Temporary Creek Crossing (36" Diameter Culvert Installed)	LF	625				
22	02276	Temporary Creek Crossing (42" Diameter Culvert Installed)	LF	625				
23	02485	Sodding to match existing	SY	18,750				
24	02486	Seeding to match existing	SY	25,000				
25	02542	Non Wire Back Silt Fence - per Row	LF	93,750				
26	02542	Wire Back Silt Fence - per Row	LF	93,750				

	PAVEMENT, CURB & GUTTER							
Item No.	Spec. Section	Description	Unit	Estimated Quantity	Unit Price	Extended Bid Price		
27	01550	Traffic Loop System Restoration	LF	375				
28	02710	4-inch Sidewalk Restoration	SY	625				
29	02710	Driveway Restoration (Concrete, up to and including 4" Thick)	SY	625				
30	02710	Driveway Restoration (Concrete, greater than 4" up to and including 6" Thick)	SY	625				
31	02710	Asphaltic Concrete Driveway Replacement	SY	625				
32	02700	Asphalt Pavement Milling, up to and including 2-inch Depth/per 2-inch lifts	SY	9,375				
33	02710	Concrete Curb & Gutter Removal and Installation, - All Sizes and Types	LF	1,875				
34	02710	Remove and Reset Granite Curb	LF	625				
35	02700	Superpave Asphalt 9.5mm, Type II	SY	12,500				
36	02700	Superpave Asphalt 19mm, Type II	SY	6,250				

37	02700	Superpave Asphalt 25mm, Type II	SY	6,250	
38	02700	Speed Hump and / or Table Replacement	SF	125	
39	03300	Concrete 3000 PSI	CY	1,875	
40	03300	Concrete 4000 PSI	CY	625	
41	03300	Reinforced Concrete 4000 PSI.	CY	625	
42	03300	3500 PSI High Early Concrete	CY	313	
43	02324	Pavement saw cutting, 1" - 6" thick	LF	9,375	
44	02324	Pavement Saw cutting additional thickness per inch	IN/LF	1,875	

	UTILITY LOCATION								
Item No.	Spec. Section	Description	Unit	Estimated Quantity	Unit Price	Extended Bid Price			
45	01056	GPS Locate and Data Collection per Asset	EA	625					
46	01056	Ground Penetrating Radar - Pipe Location	LF	1,250					
47	01056	GPS Locate and Data Collection per Manhole	EA	104					
48	02607	Locate, Uncover & Expose Existing Buried Manhole - In Paved Area	EA	63					
49	02607	Locate, Uncover & Expose Existing Buried Manhole - In Unpaved Area	EA	63					

	UTILITY CLEANING & INSPECTION								
Item No.	Spec. Section	Description	Unit	Estimated Quantity	Unit Price	Extended Bid Price			
50	01510	CCTV Inspection	LF	18,939					
51	02956	Heavy Internal Cleaning - Sanitary Sewer Pipe - 6" to 12" Diameter	LF	4,735					
52	02956	Sewer Debris Removal and Disposal from Cleaning	TON	63					

	ROCK AND SOIL EXCAVATION								
Item No.	Spec. Section	Description	Unit	Estimated Quantity	Unit Price	Extended Bid Price			
53	02324	Unsuitable Soil Replace (GAB)	CY	6,250					
54	02324	Rock Excavation & Disposal off site	CY	1,875					

	PIPE BURSTING								
Item No.	Spec. Section	Description	Unit	Estimated Quantity	Unit Price	Extended Bid Price			
55	02958	Burst Existing 8", Replace with 8" HDPE	LF	1,250					
56	02958	Pipe Bursting Launching Pit	EA	5					
57	02958	Pipe Bursting Receiving Pit	EA	5					

	JACK & BORE							
Item No.	Spec. Section	Description	Unit	Estimated Quantity	Unit Price	Extended Bid Price		
58	02224	Jack And Bore 18 inch	LF	1,875				
59	02224	Jack And Bore 20 inch	LF	1,875				
60	02224	Jack And Bore 22 inch	LF	1,875				
61	02224	Jack And Bore 24 inch	LF	1,875				
62	02224	Jack And Bore 30 inch	LF	1,875				
63	02224	Jack And Bore 36 inch	LF	1,500				
64	02224	Extra Depth for Bore and Receiving Pit: Greater than 10' in Depth, All Pipe	VF	31				

	PIPE ABANDONMENT								
Item No.	Spec. Section	Description	Unit	Estimated Quantity	Unit Price	Extended Bid Price			
65	02535	Abandon Existing Pipe in Place	CY	188					
66	02535	Cut and Plug Existing Pipe Line, 6" to 16" up to and including 8 ft depth	EA	31					
67	02535	Cut and Plug Existing Pipe Line, 6" to 16" more than 8 ft depth	VF	188					
68	02535	Flowable Fill (General Backfill)	CY	188					

VARIOUS MANHOLE UNITS

	MANHOLE INSTALLATION								
Item No.	Spec. Section	Description	Unit	Estimated Quantity	Unit Price	Extended Bid Price			
69	02641	4 Ft Diameter Standard Sanitary Sewer Manhole	VF	606					
70	02641	5 Ft Diameter Standard Sanitary Sewer Manhole	VF	152					
71	02641	4 Ft Diameter Doghouse Sanitary Sewer Manhole	VF	76					

Item No.	Spec. Section	Description	Unit	Estimated Quantity	Unit Price	Extended Bid Price
72	02607	Height Adjustment, Each 12" Height Adjustment	EA	63		
73	02607	Pavement Patch- Concrete Collar for Manhole Frame and Cover	EA	63		
74	02608	Replace Frame & Cover, 24" Diameter, Traffic Load	EA	31		
75	02608	Replace Frame & Cover, 24" Diameter, Bolt-down	EA	31		
76	02608	Replace Cover, Traffic Load	EA	31		
77	02608	Replace Cover, Bolt Down	EA	31		
78	02609	Manhole Frame Sealing	EA	63		
79	02607	Connection to Existing Manhole	EA	38		
		ON 1 IN NUMBERS:	\$			
OTA	L – SECTI	ON 1 IN WORDS:				

ATTACHMENT B-1, (Continued)

BIDDER'S UNIT PRICE FORM

	SECTION 2 - SMALL DIAMETER BID ITEMS							
A B C D E F = D x E								

WATERLINE DISTRIBUTION

	ZINC COATED DUCTILE IRON PIPELINE								
Item No.	Spec. Section	Description	Unit	Estimated Quantity	Unit Price	Extended Bid Price			
			WATER MA	IN					
80	02665	Zinc Coated 6in DIP, Water Main, 1ft – 5ft Cover	LF	2,379					
81	02665	Zinc Coated 6in DIP, Water Main, >5ft – 10ft Cover	LF	2,379					
82	02665	Zinc Coated 6in DIP, Water Main, >10 ft Cover	VF	476					
83	02665	Zinc Coated 6in DIP, Restrained Joint Pipe Adder	LF	476					
84	02665	Zinc Coated 8in DIP, Water Main, 1ft – 5ft Cover	LF	84,422					
85	02665	Zinc Coated 8in DIP, Water Main, >5ft – 10ft Cover	LF	84,422					
86	02665	Zinc Coated 8in DIP, Water Main, >10 ft Cover	VF	16,884					
87	02665	Zinc Coated 8in DIP, Restrained Joint Pipe Adder	LF	16,884					
88	02665	Zinc Coated 10in DIP, Water Main, 1ft – 5ft Cover	LF	2,400					
89	02665	Zinc Coated 10in DIP, Water Main, >5ft – 10ft Cover	LF	2,400					
90	02665	Zinc Coated 10in DIP, Water Main, >10 ft Cover	VF	480					
91	02665	Zinc Coated 10in DIP, Restrained Joint Pipe Adder	LF	480					
92	02665	Zinc Coated 12in DIP, Water Main, 1ft – 5ft Cover	LF	13,406					
93	02665	Zinc Coated 12in DIP, Water Main, >5ft – 10ft Cover	LF	13,406					
94	02665	Zinc Coated 12in DIP, Water Main, >10 ft Cover	VF	4,469					
95	02665	Zinc Coated 12in DIP, Restrained Joint Pipe Adder	LF	13,406					
96	02665	Zinc Coated 16in DIP, Water Main, 1ft – 5ft Cover	LF	3,803					

97	02665	Zinc Coated 16in DIP, Water Main, >5ft – 10ft Cover	LF	3,803	
98	02665	Zinc Coated 16in DIP, Water Main, >10 ft Cover	VF	634	
99	02665	Zinc Coated 16in DIP Restrained Joint Pipe Adder	LF	634	
100	02665	Zinc Coated 24in DIP, Water Main, 1ft – 5ft Cover	LF	8,000	
101	02665	Zinc Coated 24in DIP, Water Main, >5ft – 10ft Cover	LF	2,800	
102	02665	Zinc Coated 24in DIP, Water Main, >10 ft Cover	VF	600	
103	02665	Zinc Coated 24in DIP, Restrained Joint Pipe Adder	LF	600	
104	02665	Zinc Coated DIP Fittings - No greater than 4 linear feet	TON	63	

	FIRE HYDRANT ASSEMBLY							
Item No.	Spec. Section	Description	Unit	Estimated Quantity	Unit Price	Extended Bid Price		
105	02665	Remove Existing Fire Hydrant Assembly	EA	79				
106	02665	New Fire Hydrant Assembly	EA	318	_			

	PIPE TAPPING							
Item No.	Spec. Section	Description	Unit	Estimated Quantity	Unit Price	Extended Bid Price		
107	02665	Tapping Sleeve & Valve Assembly 6-inch on Existing 6- inch water main	EA	45				
108	02665	Tapping Sleeve & Valve Assembly 6-inch on Existing 8- inch water main	EA	45				
109	02665	Tapping Sleeve & Valve Assembly 8-inch on Existing 8- inch water main	EA	79				
110	02665	Tapping Sleeve & Valve Assembly 8-inch on Existing 12-inch water main	EA	79				
111	02665	Tapping Sleeve & Valve Assembly 12-inch on Existing 12-inch water main	EA	11				
112	02665	Tapping Sleeve & Valve Assembly 16-inch on Existing 16-inch water main	EA	9				

	VALVES							
Item No.	Spec. Section	Description	Unit	Estimated Quantity	Unit Price	Extended Bid Price		
113	02665	Mechanical Joint Gate Valve 6-inch W/Box & Pad	EA	48				
114	02665	Restrained Joint Gate Valve 6-inch W/Box & Pad	EA	48				
115	02665	Mechanical Joint Gate Valve 8-inch W/Box & Pad	EA	35				
116	02665	Restrained Joint Gate Valve 8-inch W/Box & Pad	EA	35				
117	02665	Mechanical Joint Gate Valve 10-inch W/Box & Pad	EA	32				
118	02665	Restrained Joint Gate Valve 10-inch W/Box & Pad	EA	32				
119	02665	Mechanical Joint Resilient Seated Gate Valve 12-inch W/Box & Pad	EA	15				
120	02665	Restrained Joint Resilient Seated Gate Valve 12-inch W/Box & Pad	EA	15				
121	02665	Mechanical Joint Resilient Seated Gate Valve 16-inch W/Box & Pad	EA	2				
122	02665	Restrained Joint Resilient Seated Gate Valve 16-inch W/Box & Pad	EA	2				
123	02665	Mechanical Joint Double Disk Type Gate Valve 24-inch W/Box & Pad	EA	12				
124	02665	Restrained Joint Double Disk Type Gate Valve 24-inch W/Box & Pad	EA	12				
125	02665	1-inch Air Release Valve Assembly	EA	37				
126	02665	2-inch Air Release Valve Assembly	EA	8				

	SERVICE LINES								
Item No.	Spec. Section	Description	Unit	Estimated Quantity	Unit Price	Extended Bid Price			
127	02665	Re-establish Service Connection	EA	625					
128	02665	Water Service Line, 1-inch Copper	LF	6,250					
129	02665	Water Service Line, 3/4-inch Copper	LF	12,500					

		T ~		1	T
130	02665	Water Service Line, 1 1/2-inch	LF	3,125	
		Copper		•	
131	02665	HDPE Sleeve up to 2-inch	LF	125	
132	02665	Replace Water Meter Box 3/4-	EA	63	
132	02005	inch		03	
133	02665	Replace Water Meter Box 1-	EA	63	
133	02005	inch	LIT	03	
		Complete Installation 3/4-inch			
134	02665	& 1-inch Water Meter & Box	EA	63	
		and All Necessary Fittings			
		Complete Adjustment of 3/4 In			
135	02665	& 1-Inch Meter, Meter Boxes	EA	63	
		and All Necessary Fittings			
136	02665	Replace Water Meter Parts	EA	63	
		Relocation of Existing 3/4-Inch			
137	02665	& 1-Inch Water Services,	EA	63	
137	02005	Meters And Meter Boxes From	LA	03	
		0ft. to 25ft.			
		Relocation of Existing 3/4-Inch			
138	02665	& 1-Inch Water Services,	EA	63	
136	02003	Meters And Meter Boxes From	EA	03	
		26ft. to 50ft.			
		Adjust Existing Water Meter			
139	02665	Box to Grade (Concrete Paved	EA	125	
		Areas)			
		Adjust Existing Water Meter			
140	02665	Box to Grade (Asphalt Paved	EA	313	
		Areas)			
		Relocate Existing Water Meter,			
141	02665	Including Bypass and Vault,	EA	94	
		Less Than 4-Inch			
		Relocate Existing Water Meter,			
142	02665	Including Bypass and Vault, 4 -	EA	63	
		Inch and Larger			
143	02665	Pneumatic Bore Copper Pipe,	LF	1 250	
143	02005	up to 2-inch	LГ	1,250	

	SEWER LINE TRANSMISSION									
	DUCTILE IRON PIPELINE									
Item No.	Spec. Section	Description	Unit	Estimated Quantity	Unit Price	Extended Bid Price				
		GRA	AVITY SEW	ER						
144	02537	8in DIP, Gravity Sewer, 1ft-8ft Cover	LF	2,513						
145	02537	8in DIP, Gravity Sewer, >8ft – 16ft Cover	LF	2,513						
146	02537	8in DIP, Gravity Sewer, each vertical ft over 16ft Cover	VF	503						

147	02537	10in DIP, Gravity Sewer, 1ft – 8ft Cover	LF	825	
148	02537	10in DIP, Gravity Sewer, >8ft – 16ft Cover	LF	825	
149	02537	10in DIP, Gravity Sewer, each vertical ft over 16ft Cover	VF	165	
150	02537	12in DIP, Gravity Sewer, 1ft – 8ft Cover	LF	1,172	
151	02537	12in DIP, Gravity Sewer, >8ft – 16ft Cover	LF	1,172	
152	02537	12in DIP, Gravity Sewer, each vertical ft over 16ft Cover	VF	234	

	POLY VINYL CHLORIDE (PVC) PIPELINE									
Item No.	Spec. Section	Description	Unit	Estimated Quantity	Unit Price	Extended Bid Price				
	GRAVITY SEWER									
153	02622	8in PVC, Gravity Sewer, 1ft- 8ft depth	LF	2,513						
154	02622	8in PVC, Gravity Sewer, >8ft – 15ft Cover	LF	2,513						
155	02622	10in PVC, Gravity Sewer, 1ft – 8ft Cover	LF	825						
156	02622	10in PVC, Gravity Sewer, >8ft – 15ft Cover	LF	825						
157	02622	12in PVC, Gravity Sewer, 1ft – 8ft Cover	LF	1,172						
158	02622	12in PVC, Gravity Sewer, >8ft – 15ft Cover	LF	1,172						

	EXTERNAL POINT REPAIRS								
Item No.	Spec. Section	Description	Unit	Estimated Quantity	Unit Price	Extended Bid Price			
		Covven Evtermel Deint Densin							
159	02535	Sewer, External Point Repair, 4" up to and including 12" PVC, 1ft- 8ft Cover	EA	5					
160	02535	Sewer, External Point Repair, 4" up to and including 12" PVC, 1ft- 8ft Cover, Additional LF	LF	250					
161	02535	Sewer, External Point Repair, 4" up to and including 12" PVC, >8ft – 15ft Cover	EA	5					
162	02535	Sewer, External Point Repair, 4" up to and including 12" PVC, >8ft – 15ft Cover, Additional LF	LF	250					
163	02535	Sewer, External Point Repair, 4" up to and including 12" DIP, 1ft- 8ft Cover	EA	5					

164	02535	Sewer, External Point Repair, 4" up to and including 12" DIP, 1ft- 8ft Cover, Additional LF	LF	250	
165	02535	Sewer, External Point Repair, 4" up to and including 12" DIP, >8ft – 16ft Cover	EA	5	
166	02535	Sewer, External Point Repair, 4" up to and including 12" DIP, >8ft – 16ft Cover, Additional LF	LF	250	
167	02535	Sewer, External Point Repair, 4" up to and including 12" DIP, >16ft Cover	EA	5	
168	02535	Sewer, External Point Repair, 4" up to and including 12" DIP, >16ft Cover, Additional LF	LF	250	

	SERVICE LATERAL								
Item No.	Spec. Section	Description	Unit	Estimated Quantity	Unit Price	Extended Bid Price			
169	02530	Reconnection, 4"-6" Diameter, up to 5 LF, Any Depth	LF	316					
170	02530	New / Replacement, 4"-6" Diameter, to the ROW including cleanout Any Depth, DIP	LF	4,932					
171	02530	New / Replacement, 4"-6" Diameter, to the ROW including cleanout Any Depth, PVC	LF	4,932					
172	02530	Cap or Plug Existing Service Lateral, Any Depth	EA	25					
173	02530	Sewer Cleanout at Edge of ROW or Edge of Easement	EA	31					
174	02956	Protruding Lateral Removal and Disposal in Pipe	EA	31					

	BYPASS PUMPING									
Item No.	Spec. Section	Description	Unit	Estimated Quantity	Unit Price	Extended Bid Price				
175	01520	Bypass Pump Traffic Ramp	LF	188		<u> </u>				
176	01520	Bypass Pumping on 8" and Smaller Diameter Pipe with Flow Above 50 Percent pipe volume	LF	13,191						
177	01520	Bypass Pumping on 10" and 12" Diameter Pipe with Flow Above 50 Percent pipe volume	LF	10,484						

TOTAL - SECTION 2 IN NUMBERS:			
TOTAL - SECTION 2 IN WORDS:			
TOTAL BID: (Total - Section 1 -	+ Total – Section 2)		
(State in words on the line above)	Ψ	(In figures)	

These quantities are approximate and may be increased or decreased as to any and all units as necessary to complete the construction of said Project without entitling the Contractor to any claim for extra compensation because of any injury, damage or delay he may sustain on account of such increase or decrease. The Contractor shall be entitled to compensation on the foregoing unit prices only on the quantities of materials actually furnished and work actually done as determined and approved in writing by the County through an inspection of the work completed. In no event shall the County be liable for payment in excess of the total Bid without proper prior written authorization via Change Order from the County. The Total Bid includes and encompasses the cost of all labor, materials, equipment, tools, supervision, scheduling, safety program, coordination, engineering, testing, surveys, layout, cleanup, and other things and services required to complete the entire Project in strict conformity with the Drawings, Specifications, the Contract, and all addenda and authorized written clarifications issued prior to the Bid date. Without limitation, the Total Bid also includes all applicable sales and use taxes, fees, temporary lighting, security for the site, heating and cooling, temporary utilities, freight costs, handling costs, permit costs, field and main office costs, bond premiums, insurance premiums, direct and indirect administrative costs, overhead, and profit.

Bidder has examined the site of the proposed Work and all documents comprising the Contract, and is satisfied as to the conditions to be encountered in performing the work and as to the requirements of the Contract.

No Bid may be revoked or withdrawn until ninety (90) days after the time set for opening the Bids.

On-Call Water and Sewer (Multiyear Contract with 2 Options to Renew) BIDDER'S UNIT PRICE FORM - EMERGENCY REPAIR SERVICES ATTACHMENT B-2 LABOR **SECTION 1 - LABOR**

Line #	Description	Unit	Approx. QTY	Unit Price	Total Price
1	Mobilization per each Emergency	EA	48	\$25,000	\$1,200,000
2	Demobilization/Closeout per each Emergency	EA	48	\$5,000	\$240,000
	LABOR RATES				
3	Superintendent - Regular	HR	461	\$	\$
4	Superintendent - Overtime	HR	1152	\$	\$
5	Superintendent - Premium Overtime	HR	691	\$	\$
6	Foreman - Regular	HR	461	\$	\$
7	Foreman - Overtime	HR	1152	\$	\$
8	Foreman - Premium Overtime	HR	691	\$	\$
9	Hauler/Truck Driver - Regular	HR	691	\$	\$
10	Hauler/Truck Driver - Overtime	HR	1728	\$	\$
11	Hauler/Truck Driver - Premium Overtime	HR	1037	\$	\$
12	Equipment Operator - Regular	HR	1382	\$	\$
13	Equipment Operator - Overtime	HR	3456	\$	\$
14	Equipment Operator - Premium Overtime	HR	2074	\$	\$
15	Laborer - Regular	HR	2304	\$	\$
16	Laborer - Overtime	HR	5760	\$	\$
17	Laborer - Premium Overtime	HR	3456	\$	\$
18	Welder - Regular	HR	46	\$	\$
19	Welder - Overtime	HR	115	\$	\$
20	Welder - Premium Overtime	HR	69	\$	\$
21	Police Officer - Regular	HR	115	\$	\$
22	Police Officer - Overtime	HR	288	\$	\$
23	Police Officer - Premium Overtime	HR	173	\$	\$
24	Flagger - Regular	HR	92	\$	\$
25	Flagger - Overtime	HR	230	\$	\$
26	Flagger - Premium Overtime	HR	138	\$	\$
27	Pipe Layer - Regular	HR	461	\$	\$
28	Pipe Layer - Overtime	HR	1152	\$	\$
29	Pipe Layer - Premium Overtime	HR	691	\$	\$

Total - SECTION 1 - LABOR IN NUMBERS:	
Total - SECTION 1 - LABOR IN WORDS:	

ITB No. 20-101213

On-Call Water and Sewer (Multiyear

ATTACHMENT B-2

Contract with 2 Options to Renew) BIDDER'S UNIT PRICE FORM - EMERGENCY REPAIR SERVICES SECTION 2 - BYPASS PUMPING

Line #	Bypass Pumping:	Unit	Approx. QTY	Unit Price	Total Price
30	Setup for 3" to 6" Pump (one-time each)	EA	100	\$	\$
31	Setup for 8" to 12" Pump (one-time each)	EA	50	\$	\$
32	Discharge Line for 3" - 6" Pump (LF)	LF	50,000	\$	\$
33	Discharge Line for 8" - 12" Pump (LF)	LF	100,000	\$	\$
34	Operation of 3" to 6" Pump includes backup pump Daily Rate	DAILY	200	\$	\$
35	Operation of 3" to 6" Pump includes backup pump Weekly Rate	WEEKLY	100	\$	\$
36	Operation of 3" to 6" Pump includes backup pump Monthly Rate	MONTHLY	6	\$	\$
37	Operation of 8" Pump includes backup pump Daily Rate	DAILY	100	\$	\$
38	Operation of 8" Pump includes backup pump Weekly Rate	WEEKLY	50	\$	\$
39	Operation of 8" Pump includes backup pump Monthly Rate	MONTHLY	6	\$	\$
40	Operation of 10" Pump includes backup pump Daily Rate	DAILY	100	\$	\$
41	Operation of 10" Pump includes backup pump Weekly Rate	WEEKLY	50	\$	\$
42	Operation of 10" Pump includes backup pump Monthly Rate	MONTHLY	6	\$	\$
43	Operation of 12" Pump includes backup pump Daily Rate	DAILY	100	\$	\$
44	Operation of 12" Pump includes backup pump Weekly Rate	WEEKLY	50	\$	\$
45	Operation of 12" Pump includes backup pump Monthly Rate	MONTHLY	6	\$	\$

Total - SECTION 2 - BYPASS PUMPING IN NUMBERS:	
Total - SECTION 2 - BYPASS PUMPING IN WORDS:	

ATTACHMENT B-2

<u>BIDDER'S UNIT PRICE FORM - EMERGENCY REPAIR SERVICES</u> SECTION 3 - MISCELLANEOUS SITE ITEMS

Line#	SPEC	Description	Unit	Approx. QTY	Unit Price	Total Price
46	02110	Construction Entrance/Exit, Install and Removal (Regular)	EA	5	\$	\$
47	02110	Construction Entrance/Exit, Install and Removal (Overtime)	EA	12	\$	\$
48	02110	Construction Entrance/Exit, Install and Removal (Premium Overtime)	EA	7	\$	\$
50	02110	Construction Entrance/Exit, Install Only (Regular)	EA	5	\$	\$
51	02110	Construction Entrance/Exit, Install Only (Overtime)	EA	12	\$	\$
52	02110	Construction Entrance/Exit, Install Only (Premium Overtime)	EA	7	\$	\$
53	02110	Easement Access Road, Install and Removal (Regular)	SY	6,400	\$	\$
54	02110	Easement Access Road, Install and Removal (Overtime)	SY	16,000	\$	\$
55	02110	Easement Access Road, Install and Removal (Premium Overtime)	SY	9,600	\$	\$
56	02110	Easement Access Road, Install Only (Regular)	SY	6,400	\$	\$
57	02110	Easement Access Road, Install Only (Overtime)	SY	16,000	\$	\$
58	02110	Easement Access Road, Install Only (Premium Overtime)	SY	9,600	\$	\$
59	02110	Easement or ROE Clearing, Light (Bush Hog) (Regular)	SY	8,000	\$	\$
60	02110	Easement or ROE Clearing, Light (Bush Hog) (Overtime)	SY	20,000	\$	\$
61	02110	Easement or ROE Clearing, Light (Bush Hog) (Premium Overtime)	SY	12,000	\$	\$
62	02110	Easement or ROE Clearing, Med (Bush Hog & Chipper) - Regular	SY	8,000	\$	\$
63	02110	Easement or ROE Clearing, Med (Bush Hog & Chipper) - Overtime	SY	20,000	\$	\$
64	02110	Easement or ROE Clearing, Med (Bush Hog & Chipper) - Premium Overtime	SY	12,000	\$	\$
65	02110	Easement or ROE Clearing, Med (Timbering Equipment) - Regular	CAL	100	\$	\$
66	02110	Easement or ROE Clearing, Med (Timbering Equipment) - Overtime	CAL	100	\$	\$
67	02110	Easement or ROE Clearing, Med (Timbering Equipment) - Premium Overtime	CAL	100	\$	\$
68	02700	Superpave Asphalt 9.5 mm, Type II - Regular	SY	100	\$	\$
69	02700	Superpave Asphalt 9.5 mm, Type II - Overtime	SY	100	\$	\$
70	02700	Superpave Asphalt 9.5 mm, Type II - Premium Overtime	SY	50	\$	\$
71	02324	Backfill (clean fill dirt) - material only	TON	1,000	\$	\$
72	02324	Stone Bedding and Backfill - material only	TON	250	\$	\$
73	02273	Rip rap (Type I, II or III) - material only	SY	1,000	\$	\$

Total - SECTION 3 - MISCELLANEOUS IN NUMBERS:	
Total - SECTION 3 - MISCELLANEOUS IN WORDS:	

Additional Requirements:

- 1 Line items numbers 46 to 70 will not to be paid in conjunction with the labor, equipment, materials or subcontractor bid schedule.
- Any items that have been approved by the County and are not shown in the Miscellaneous Site Items shall be paid per Table 1.

ATTACHMENT B-2

BIDDER'S UNIT PRICE FORM - EMERGENCY REPAIR SERVICES

SECTION 4 - EQUIPMENT HOURS RATE SHEET

Line#	LARGE EQUIPMENT RATES	Unit	Unit Price	Total Price
	Crawler Cranes:			
74	12-1/2 ton	HR	\$	\$
75	25 ton	HR	\$	\$
76	48 ton	HR	\$	\$
	Truck Cranes:			
77	12-1/2 ton	HR	\$	\$
78	25 ton	HR	\$	\$
	Track Excavators:			
79	80-100 HP	HR	\$	\$
80	110-160 HP	HR	\$	\$
	Track Dozers:			
81	70-90 HP	HR	\$	\$
82	110-170 HP	HR	\$	\$
	Track Loaders:			
83	70-90 HP	HR	\$	\$
84	120-150 HP	HR	\$	\$
	SMALL EQUIPMENT RATES			
	Backhoe Loaders:			
85	70-90 HP	HR	\$	\$
86	110-130 HP	HR	\$	\$
	Hydraulic Hammers:			
87	500 ft-lbs	HR	\$	\$
88	1,000 ft-lbs	HR	\$	\$
89	1,500 ft-lbs	HR	\$	\$
90	3,000 ft-lbs	HR	\$	\$
	Dump Trucks:			
91	6 CY	HR	\$	\$
92	10 CY	HR	\$	\$
93	Tandem	HR	\$	\$
	General Trucks:			
94	1-ton utility	HR	\$	\$
95	½ ton pick-up	HR	\$	\$
96	Pickup Truck	HR	\$	\$
	Trailers:			
97	Tool	HR	\$	\$
	Welders:			
98	225 amps	HR	\$	\$
99	400 amps	HR	\$	\$
	Air Compressors:			
100	80 +/- HP	HR	\$	\$
101	100 +/- HP	HR	\$	\$
102	265 +/- HP	HR	\$	\$
	Construction Brooms:			
103	5' skid-loader	HR	\$	\$
104	8' with cab and A/C	HR	\$	\$
	Miscellaneous			
105	Shoring /	IID	¢	¢
105	(per Box, 8'-0" height minimum)	HR	\$	\$
106	2-Inch Water Pump	HR	\$	\$
107	Tower Light	HR	\$	\$
108	Sheep Foot Roller Attachment	HR	\$	\$
109	Vacuum Excavation	HR	\$	\$
110	Lowboy	HR	\$	\$
111	Steel Plates	HR	\$	\$

ATTACHMENT B-2, (Continued)

1.01 SECTION 3 – EMERGENCY REPAIR SERVICES

A. SCOPE OF WORK

The intent of this Contract is to provide a means for the County to respond to sudden or unforeseen failures or malfunctions of existing water mains, their appurtenances; gravity sewers, their appurtenances; and all force mains. Such emergencies include water main breaks and leaks, interruptions of water distribution or transmission services, any work associated with sewer line failures, any work associated with force mains, failures resulting in danger to life, health, or property, or other imminent threats to the public health, safety, or well-being through sabotage, failure or malfunction of the existing water and /or sewer supply system. This will include all sizes of pipe and all pipe material currently (installed or installed during the life of this contract) within the DeKalb County water and sewer systems.

B. CONTRACTOR'S RESPONSIBILITY

Successful contractor shall provide labor, equipment, and materials as needed to assist the County with the scope of work as determined by the County. The Contractor shall conduct repair operations using his own labor and equipment to the greatest extent. It will be the County's sole decision as to the extent of the repair and the total scope for each project. During the contract period, the Contractor shall maintain sufficient local presence and personnel, equipment, general construction-related supplies and materials to provide an effective, immediate response on a 24-hour-per-day, seven (7)-day-per-week basis to any such emergency that may arise. The Contractor will be required to respond to an emergency as declared by the County with Supervisory personnel on-site within 2 hours of notification and to have sufficient equipment and personnel to commence emergency repair operations within 4 hours of notification, unless otherwise directed by the County.

The Contractor shall provide the County with the names and emergency contact information for at least three (3) employees who are available for responding to emergencies and who have the authorization to commit the Contractor's labor, equipment, and material to the prosecution of the necessary repair work.

C. MATERIALS

All materials are to be provided by the Contractor. However, the Contractor may be required to pick up repair parts from the County's storage facilities and transport the parts to the site of the emergency. If specialty repair parts are needed, the Contractor may be authorized by the County to locate, purchase, and arrange for the expedited transportation of the parts to the job site. The Contractor will be compensated for the cost of parts in accordance to the Bid Pricing Schedule.

D. QUALITY CONTROL

Due to their unforeseen and immediate nature, emergency repairs will only be allowed to be carried out under the direction of an authorized County representative. The County's representative will serve as the County's principal point of contact during the duration of the work.

The County representative will coordinate and approve the Contractor's work, including authorization of labor, materials, equipment, and specialty vendors and subcontractors used in the work.

DeKalb County does not commit to furnishing full-time inspection or testing of the work in progress, or at material sources. Lack of inspection and/or testing by the County will in no way relieve the Contractor of his responsibility and liability to provide quality workmanship in accordance with the provision of this Contract.

DeKalb County will have a responsible person on-site at all times during any specific repair. DeKalb County will be responsible for operating all County owned equipment (fixed or mobile) to include but not limited to: valve operation, shutting off of any pump station, operation of drain valves, and fire hydrants or air relief valves.

E. *QUANTITIES*

Quantities shall be determined by the number of emergencies and are in no way a guarantee of work associated with this contract. The contract will be for "on demand" type services to provide for the requirements of DeKalb County on an "as needed" basis as it is impossible to determine the exact quantities of items and the number of work assignments to be issued.

F. PAYMENT

All labor, materials, equipment, and subcontract work will be paid as bid. There will be no percentage markup other than that stated in the Bid Pricing Schedule, and only for work applicable to the services as defined in the bid documents.

Labor: Charges for labor (as bid in Items 3-29) shall include classifications through Superintendent when engaged in the actual and direct performance of the work. Payment shall not be made for such overhead personnel as assistant superintendents, office personnel, timekeepers, and maintenance mechanics. Items will be paid as bid with no additional overhead. Contractor shall provide competent, skilled, suitable qualified personnel to lay out, and construct the Work as required by the Contract Documents. Contractor shall at all times maintain good discipline and order at the Site. Upon demand from the County Representative, Contractor shall immediately remove any of the Contractor's employees whom the County Representative considers incompetent or undesirable.

All labor shall be billed at the hourly rates specified in items 3-29 as stated on the Bid Pricing Schedule. Regular rates will apply during regular business hours (defined as Monday – Friday, 7 a.m. - 7 p.m.).

Overtime rates will apply during non-normal business hours (defined as Monday - Thursday, 7 p.m. - 7 a.m.).

Premium rates will apply during weekends (defined as Friday 7 p.m. to Monday morning 7 a.m., and all County recognized holidays.

The unit price wages as indicated on the Bid Pricing Schedule shall include the actual costs paid to or on behalf of workmen, by reason of fringe benefits, including but not limited to, social security contribution, unemployment, excise and payroll taxes, workmen's compensation, health and retirement benefits, sick leave, vacation and holiday pay. Expenses of working after hours, on holidays, or on Saturdays and Sundays, shall be included in overtime and premium wage rates.

Equipment: For equipment mobilized for work performed, the Contractor will be paid the equipment use rates described below and listed in the Bid Pricing Schedule as well as for the cost of transporting the equipment to the location of the work and its return to its original location, and for the cost of loading and unloading the equipment. Payment, however, will not be made for equipment the Contractor leaves idle at the work site after it is no longer being used or is no longer reasonably needed in the repair work. Contractor will only be paid for actual use of machinery while crews are on site and actively working.

The Contractor will be paid for the use of owned equipment based on an hourly rate. The hourly rates paid shall include the cost of fuel, oil, lubricants, supplies, small tools, necessary attachments, repairs and maintenance of all kinds, depreciation, storage and insurance. Costs for equipment and labor not specifically included in the BIDDER'S PROPOSAL may be added to the cost quote with approval of the County's Representative.

Bypass Pumping Equipment used for more than 4 days will be billed per the weekly rate, and Bypass Pumping Equipment used for more than 2 weeks will be billed per the monthly rate. No payment shall be made for equipment parked at the project site but not used during the current work shift.

If the nature of the repair or conditions encountered at the work site necessitates the use of rental equipment, the Contractor will be paid the actual cost of rented equipment, provided that the rental rate is comparable to the prevailing rental rates charged by rental companies in the DeKalb County area for like equipment.

Sub-contracted Work and Vendor Services: The Contractor shall conduct repair operations using his own labor, equipment, and materials to the greatest extent practical. Due to the unforeseen, immediate, and variable nature of emergencies, the need may arise for minor, but critical, services or items of work for which the Contractor is not licensed, skilled, or equipped.

In such circumstances, the Contractor may be authorized by the County's representative to use the services of specialty subcontractors and third-party vendors. If the Contractor must subcontract construction-related specialty work or use the services of a third party vendor in order to complete a repair, the Contractor shall provide the County's authorized representative the subcontractor's proposed cost of the work to be provided and obtain authorization from the County's representative to proceed with the work. The Contractor will be paid based on invoices from the subcontractor or service provider plus percentage of cost mark up in accordance to the Bid Pricing Schedule. Work and services paid under this Section may include, but not be limited to, rental or installation of barricades, signs, safety fencing to establish a safe work zone and safeguard public safety; landfill fees for disposal of trash, broken pipe, and unsuitable backfill; concrete coring; metal fabrication; valve insertions under flow conditions; and replacement of topsoil, erosion control

materials, sod, landscaping materials, or other surface improvements necessary to stabilize and restore the area disturbed during the work.

Compensation: The compensation as set forth in bid documents shall be received by Contractor as payment in full for work done. At the end of each repair, the Contractor and County's representative shall compare records of work performed, including classification of all Contractor's employees assigned to the work, materials used in the work, and equipment used.

No payment will be made for work performed on a repair until the Contractor furnishes the County itemized statements for the following items:

- a. Labor: Name, classification, date, daily hours, total hours, and extension of each position in accordance with Bidder's Unit Price Form.
- b. Equipment: Size, type, identification number, dates, daily hours, total hours, extension of each unit of machinery and equipment, and/or rental rate in accordance with the Bidder's Unit Price Form.
- c. Materials: Quantities of supplies and materials, including transportation cost and extensions in accordance with the Bidder's Unit Price Form.
- d. Invoices for all work subcontracted and/or rental equipment.
- e. Payments for items applicable shall be conditioned upon Contractor's presentation of original receipted invoices for materials used and transportation charges. If, however, the materials used in the work are not specially purchased for such work but are taken from Contractor's stock, then in lieu of the original invoices, the statements shall contain or be accompanied by an affidavit of Contractor which shall certify that such materials were taken from his stock, that the price and transportation of the material as claimed represent the actual cost in accordance with the Bidder's Unit Price Form.

Mobilization, Demobilization and Closeout

The fixed price for Mobilization, Demobilization and Closeout shall constitute full compensation for labor and materials associated with each emergency / work order. The price shall be \$30,000 per each emergency / work order. Mobilization includes cost of bonds, insurance, temporary utilities, project management and administration, and all other costs related to mobilization. The price shall also include deployment of Emergency Response Crews. Demobilization includes removal of temporary facilities and equipment, site cleanup and final work order closeout costs. Closeout includes the completion of approved as-builts / record drawings, certifications, warranties, all test reports, videos, final acceptance of the project and property owner signoff.

No additional payment will be paid for any mobilization, demobilization and closeout cost.

All labor, materials, equipment, and subcontract work will be paid as shown below;

TABLE 1

Material Installed will be paid at 20% above actual cost of the supplier's invoice (Supplier's invoice shall be submitted with the monthly Pay Application)

Equipment will be paid per the Bidder's Unit Price Form with no additional percentage markup

Rented Equipment will be paid at 20% above actual cost of the supplier's invoice (Supplier's invoice shall be submitted with the monthly Pay Application)

Labor will be paid per the Bidder's Unit Price Form with no additional percentage markup

Sub-Contracted Work will be paid at 10% above actual cost of the supplier's invoice (Supplier's invoice shall be submitted with the monthly Pay Application)

Small Tools not included in the Bidder's Unit Price Form and minor traffic control devices (cones and standard warning signs) shall be paid as 5% of the total Labor cost for each Emergency

There will be no percentage markup other than what is stated in Table 1.

END OF SECTION OF ATTACHMENT B

ATTACHMENT C

BID BOND ACKNOWLEDGEMENT AND BID BOND FORM

BID BOND ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

Attached hereto is Bid Bond made by
, a surety company listed in the most recen
US Treasury Circular No. 570 and licensed to write surety bonds in the State of Georgia, payable to
DeKalb County, Georgia (or an official bank check), in the amount of ten percent (10%) of the Bid.
If this Bid shall be accepted by DeKalb County and the undersigned shall fail to execute a satisfactory
contract in the form of said proposed Contract, give satisfactory Performance and Payment Bonds, o
furnish satisfactory proof of the insurance required, as stated in the Instructions to Bidders within ter
(10) days from the Notice of Award of the Contract, then the County may at its option, determine that
the undersigned abandoned the Contract and thereupon this Bid shall be null and void, and the sun
stipulated in the attached Bid Bond (or an official bank check) shall be forfeited to the County as
liquidated damages.
Bidder declares his intent to subcontract the portion of the Work as below stated. Bidder understands
and agrees that the use of any Subcontractor not listed below shall be strictly prohibited without prior
written approval from the County. (List names of all subcontractors and the work to be provided by the
subcontractor on the lines provided below.)

Bidder further declares that the full names and residence addresses of all persons and parties interested
1
in the foregoing Bid as principals are as follows:

Bidder's E-Mail Address

Bidder declares further that it is ☐ / is not [☐ a DeKalb County Firm.
Signed, sealed, and dated this day	of, 20
By:(SEAL Signature	.)
Print Name of Signer	_
Title of Signer	_
Name of Business Entity Submitting Bid	_
Bidder's Street Address	_
Bidder's City, State and Zip Code	_
Bidder's Phone Number	_
Bidder's Fax Number	_

ATTACHMENT C-1

BID BOND FORM

KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS, that we,	
(hereinafter called the Principal) and	_
	_ (hereinafter called
the Surety), a corporation chartered and existing under the laws	of the State of
with its principal offices in the City ofand	l listed in the Federal
Register and licensed to write surety bonds in the State of Georgia, are held and	d firmly bound unto
DeKalb County, Georgia, in the full and just sum of 10% of the Principal's Bid good	od and lawful money
of the United States of America, to be paid upon demand of DeKalb County, Georg	ia, to which payment
well and truly to be made we bind ourselves, our heirs, executors, administrators	, and assigns, jointly
and severally and firmly by these presents.	

WHEREAS, the Principal is about to submit, or has submitted to DeKalb County, Georgia, a Bid for ITB 20-101213 On-Call Water and Sewer (Multiyear with 2 Options to Renew).

WHEREAS, the Principal desires to file this Bond in accordance with law to accompany this Bid.

NOW, THEREFORE, the conditions of this obligation are such that if the Bid be accepted within ninety (90) days of the Bid opening, the Principal shall execute a Contract in accordance with the Bid and upon the terms, conditions, and prices set forth therein, and in the form and manner required by DeKalb County, Georgia, and within ten (10) days from the date of Notice of Award of the Contract, execute a sufficient and satisfactory Performance Bond and Payment Bond payable to DeKalb County, Georgia, each in an amount of one hundred percent (100%) of the total Contract Price, in form and with security satisfactory to DeKalb County and furnish satisfactory proof of the insurance required, then this obligation to be void; otherwise, to be and remain in full force and virtue in law; and the Surety shall, upon failure of the Principal to comply with any or all of the foregoing requirements within the time specified above, immediately pay to the aforesaid DeKalb County, Georgia, upon demand, the amount hereof in good and lawful money of the United States of America, not as a penalty, but as liquidated damages.

ety have caused these presents to be duly signed
, 20

END OF ATTACHMENT C

ATTACHMENT D

<u>DEKALB FIRST LSBE INFORMATION</u> <u>WITH EXHIBITS 1 – 2</u>

SCHEDULE OF LOCAL SMALL BUSINESS ENTERPRISE PARTICIPATION OPPORTUNITY TRACKING FORM

The Chief Executive Officer and the Board of Commissioners of DeKalb County believe that it is important to encourage the participation of small and local businesses in the continuing business of County government; and that the participation of these types of businesses in procurement will strengthen the overall economic fabric of DeKalb County, contribute to the County's economy and tax base, and provide employment to local residents. Therefore, the Chief Executive Officer and the Board of Commissioners have made the success of local small businesses a permanent goal of DeKalb County by implementing the DeKalb First Local Small Business Enterprise Ordinance.

PROVISIONS OF DEKALB FIRST LOCAL SMALL BUSINESS ENTERPRISE (LSBE) ORDINANCE

Percentage of LSBE Participation Required
20% of Total Award

Certification Designation	Request For Proposals
	(RFP)
LSBE Within DeKalb (LSBE-	Ten (10) Preference
DeKalb)	Points
LSBE Outside DeKalb (LSBE-	Five (5) Preference Points
MSA)	
Demonstrated GFE	Two (2) Preference Points

Certified Local Small Business Enterprises (LSBEs) located within DeKalb County and prime contractors utilizing LSBEs that are locally-based inside DeKalb County shall receive ten (10) points in the initial evaluation of their response to any Request for Proposal. Certified LSBEs located outside of DeKalb County but within the nine (9) County Metropolitan Statistical Area (MSA) consisting of Cherokee, Clayton, Cobb, Douglas, Fayette, Fulton, Gwinnett, Henry and Rockdale Counties shall receive five (5) points in the initial evaluation of their response to any Request for Proposal. Prime Contractors who demonstrate sufficient good faith efforts in accordance with the requirements of the ordinance shall be granted two (2) points in their initial evaluation of responses to any Request for Proposal. Pro-rated points shall be granted where a mixture of LSBE-DeKalb and LSBE MSA firms are utilized. Utilization of each firm shall be based upon the terms of the qualified sealed solicitation.

Prime Contractor(s) deemed responsible and remains responsive to an Invitation to Bid (ITB) because they are either a certified LSBE-DeKalb or LSBE-MSA firm or has obtained 20% participation of an LSBE-DeKalb or LSBE-MSA firm, submits the lowest bid price shall be deemed the lowest, responsive and responsible bidder.

Prime Contractor(s) deemed responsible and remains responsive to an Invitation to Bid (ITB) and documented good faith efforts, submits a lower bid price than a Prime Contractor that achieved 20% LSBE participation, or otherwise required benchmark, then the Prime Contractor who actually met the benchmark will be given the opportunity to match the lowest bid price of the Prime Contractor who only made good

faith efforts. Prime Contractor(s) who choose **not** to match the lowest bid price, then the Prime Contractor who made the good faith efforts will be deemed the lowest, responsive and responsible bidder.

For all qualified sealed solicitations, the Director of Purchasing and Contracting, DeKalb County Government, shall determine if the bidder/proposer has included written documentation showing that at least twenty percent (20%) of the total contract award will be performed by a certified LSBE. This written documentation shall be in the form of a notarized Schedule of LSBE Participation (Attached hereto as "Exhibit 1"). For all contracts, a signed letter of intent from all certified LSBEs describing the work, material, equipment and/or services to be performed or provided by the LSBE(s) and the agreed upon percentage shall be due with the bid or proposal documents and included with "Exhibit 1". The certified vendor list establishes the group of Certified LSBE's from which the bidder/proposer must solicit subcontractors for **LSBE** participation. This list can be found on our website http://www.dekalbcountyga.gov/purchasing-contracting/about-purchasing-and-contracting obtained or from the Special Projects LSBE Program team.

Prime Contractors failing to meet the LSBE benchmark must document and demonstrate Good Faith Efforts in accordance with the attached "Checklist for Good Faith Efforts" portion of "Exhibit 1". The notarized Schedule of LSBE Participation shall be due and submitted with each bid or proposal. Failure to achieve the LSBE benchmark or demonstrate good faith efforts shall result in a bid or proposal being rejected. Prime Contractors that fail to attend the mandatory LSBE meeting in person or via video conference shall mean that the Prime Contractor has not demonstrated sufficient good faith efforts and its bid or proposal if submitted, shall be deemed non-responsive without any further review.

Upon award, Prime Contractors are required to submit a report detailing LSBE Sub-Contractor usage with each request for payment and not less than on a monthly basis. Prime Contractors shall ensure that all LSBE sub-contractors have been paid within seven (7) days of the Prime's receipt of payment from the County. Failure to provide requested reports/documentation shall constitute a material breach of contract, entitling the County to terminate the Contract for default or pursue other remedies. LSBE sub-contractors must confirm payments received from the Prime(s) for each County contract they participate in.

For eligible bids/proposals valued over \$5,000,000.00, the Mentor-Protégé provision of the Ordinance shall apply. Prime Contractors must agree to become mentors and take on an LSBE protégé in an effort to enhance the potential of future LSBEs. Qualifying projects shall be performed by both Mentor and Protégé through a subcontract between both parties. This requirement is in addition to all other applicable sections of the DeKalb First Ordinance. Please review the ordinance, section 2-214 or contact the LSBE Program Representative for detailed information regarding this initiative.

ATTACHMENT D

DEKALB FIRST LSBE INFORMATION EXHIBIT 1

SCHEDULE OF DEKALB FIRST LOCAL SMALL BUSINESS ENTERPRISE PARTICIPATION OPPORTUNITY TRACKING FORM

As s _j	pecified, Bidders and Proposers are to present the de	tails of LSBE participation below:
PRIN	ME BIDDER	
SOL	ICITATION NUMBER: 20-101213	
TITI	LE OF UNIT OF WORK – On-Call Water and Sewe	r (Multiyear Contract with 2 Options to Renew)
1.	My firm, as the prime bidder/proposer on this uniLSBE-DeKalbLSBE-MSA	t of work, is a certified (check all that apply):
2.	If you are a Certified LSBE-DeKalb or MSA, ple firm will carry out directly:	
3.	If the prime bidder/proposer is a joint venture, ple and level of work and percentage of participatio joint venture firm.	
4.	List the LSBE-DeKalb or MSA subcontracted utilized in of this contract, if awarded. No character without the prior written approval of intent from all certified LSBEs describing the performed and/or provided and the agreed upon provided intent form is attached hereto as Exhibit	anges can be made in the subcontractors listed the County. Please attach a signed letter of work, materials, equipment or services to be percentage of work to be performed. A
		<i>L</i> .
	Name of Company Address	
	Telephone Fax	
	S- 10-	
	Contact Person	
	Indicate certification status and attach proof of certification:	
	LSBE-DeKalb/LSBE-MSA	
	Description of services to be performed	

Percentage of work to be performed	
N 60	T
Name of Company	
Address	
Telephone	
Fax	
Contact Person	
Indicate certification status and attach proof	
of certification:	
LSBE-DeKalb/LSBE-MSA	
Description of services to be performed	
Percentage of work to be performed	
Name of Company	
Address	
Telephone	
Fax	
Contact Person	
Indicate certification status and attach proof	
of certification:	
LSBE-DeKalb/LSBE-MSA	
Description of services to be performed	
Percentage of work to be performed	
	<u> </u>
Name of Company	
Address	
Telephone	
Fax	
Contact Person	
Indicate certification status and attach proof	
of certification:	
LSBE-DeKalb/LSBE-MSA	
Description of services to be performed	
Percentage of work to be performed	
1 crochage of work to be performed	1

Please attach additional pages, if necessary.

ATTACHMENT D

$\frac{\textbf{DEKALB FIRST LSBE INFORMATION}}{\textbf{EXHIBIT 1, CONT'D}}$

SCHEDULE OF DEKALB FIRST LOCAL SMALL BUSINESS ENTERPRISE PARTICIPATION OPPORTUNITY TRACKING FORM

CHECKLIST FOR GOOD FAITH EFFORTS

A bidder/proposer that does not meet the County's LSBE participation benchmark is required to submit documentation to support all "Yes" responses as proof of "good faith efforts." Please indicate whether or not any of these actions were taken:

	Yes	No	Description of Actions
1.			Prime Contractors shall attend a MANDATORY LSBE Meeting in person or via video conference within two-weeks of advertisement of the solicitation.
2.			Provide a contact log showing the company's name, contact person, address, email and contact number (phone or fax) used to contact the proposed certified subcontractors, nature of work requested for quote, date of contact, the name and title of the person making the effort, response date and the percentage of work.
3.			Provide interested LSBEs via email, of any new relevant information, if any, at least 5 business days prior to submission of the bid or proposal.
4.			Efforts made to divide the work for LSBE subcontracting areas likely to be successful and to identify portions of work available to LSBEs consistent with their availability. Include a list of divisions of work not subcontracted and the corresponding reasons for not including them. The ability or desire of a bidder/proposer to perform the contract work with its own organization does not relieve it of the responsibility to make good faith efforts on all scopes of work subject to subcontracting.
5.			Efforts were made to assist potential LSBE subcontractors meet bonding, insurance, or other governmental contracting requirements. Where feasible, facilitating the leasing of supplies or equipment when they are of such a specialized nature that the LSBE could not readily and economically obtain them in the marketplace.
6.			Communication via email or phone with DeKalb First Program Staff seeking assistance in identifying available LSBEs. Provide DeKalb First Program Staff representative name and title, and date of contact.
7.			For all contracts, a signed letter of intent from all certified LSBEs describing the work, materials, equipment or services to be performed or provided by the LSBE(s) and the agreed upon LSBE participation percentage shall be due with the bid or proposal documents.
8.			Other Actions, to include Mentor/Protégé commitment for solicitations \$5M and above (specify):

On-Call Water and Sewer (Multiyear Contract with 2 Options to Renew) Sample County Contract	
Please explain all "no" answers above (by number):	

ITB No. 20-101213

This list is a guideline and by no means exhaustive. The County will review these efforts, along with attached supporting documents, to assess the bidder/proposer's efforts to meet the County's LSBE Participation benchmark. If you require assistance in identifying certified, bona fide LSBEs, please contact the Purchasing and Contracting Department - DeKalb First Program at DeKalbFirstLSBE@dekalbcountyga.gov or (404) 371-4770.

ATTACHMENT D

DEKALB FIRST LSBE INFORMATION EXHIBIT 1, CONT'D

SCHEDULE OF DEKALB FIRST LOCAL SMALL BUSINESS ENTERPRISE PARTICIPATION OPPORTUNITY TRACKING FORM

BIDDER STATEMENT OF COMPLIANCE

Bidder(s)/Proposer(s) hereby state that they have read and understand the requirements and conditions as set forth in the objectives and that reasonable effort were made to support the County in providing the maximum practicable opportunity for the utilization of LSBEs consistent with the efficient and economical performance of this contract. The Bidder and any subcontractors shall file compliance reports at reasonable times and intervals with the County in the form and to the extent prescribed by the Director of DeKalb County Purchasing and Purchasing and Contracting Department. Compliance reports filed at such times as directed shall contain information as to the employment practices, policies, programs and statistics of Contractors and their subcontractors.

1. **Non-Discrimination Policy**

- a. During the performance of this agreement, Contractor agrees to conform to the following Non-Discrimination Policy adopted by the County.
- b. Contractor shall not discriminate against any employee or applicant for employment because of race, color, religion, sex, national origin, or disability. The Contractor will take action to ensure that applicants are employed, and the employees are treated during employment without regard to their race, color, religion, sex, national origin, or disability. Such action shall include, but not be limited to, the following:
 - (1) Employment, upgrading, demotion or transfer; recruitment or recruitment advertising; layoff or termination; rates of pay or other forms of compensation; and selection for training, including apprenticeship. Contractor agrees to post in conspicuous places available to employees and applicants for employment, notices to be provided setting forth provisions of this non-discrimination clause.
 - (2) Contractor shall, in all solicitations or advertisements for employees placed by or on behalf of Contractor, state that all qualified applicants will receive consideration for employment without regard to race, color, religion, sex, national origin, or disability.
- c. Without limiting the foregoing, Contractor shall not discriminate on the basis of disability in the admission or access to, or treatment or employment in, the programs and activities, which form the subject of the contract. The Contractor will take action to ensure that applicants for participation in such programs and activities are considered without regard to disability. Such action shall include, but not be limited to, the following:
 - (1) Contractor agrees to post in conspicuous places available to participants in its programs and activities notices to be provided setting forth the provisions of this non-discrimination clause.

ITB No. 20-101213 On-Call Water and Sewer (Multiyear Contract with 2 Options to Renew) Sample County Contract

(2) Contractor shall, in all solicitations or advertisements for programs or activities, which are the subject of the contract, state that all qualified applicants will receive consideration for participation without regard to disability.

2. Commitment

The undersigned certifies that he/she has read, understands, and agrees to be bound by the bid specifications, including the accompanying Exhibits and other terms and conditions of the Invitation to Bid and/or Request for Proposal regarding LSBE utilization. The undersigned further certifies that he/she is legally authorized by the bidder or responder to make the statements and representations in Exhibit 1 and that said statements and representations are true and correct to the best of his/her knowledge and belief. The undersigned will enter into formal agreement(s) with the LSBE(s) listed in this Exhibit 1, which are deemed by the owner to be legitimate and responsible LSBEs. Said agreement(s) shall be for the work and contract with the Prime Contractor. The undersigned understands and agrees that if any of the statements and representations are made by the Bidder knowing them to be false, or if there is a failure of the successful Bidder (i.e., Contractor) to implement any of the stated agreements, intentions, objectives, goals and commitments set forth herein without prior approval of the County, then in any such events the contractor's act or failure to act, as the case may be, shall constitute a material breach of contract, entitling the County to terminate the Contract for default. The right to so terminate shall be in addition to, and not in lieu of, any other rights and remedies the County may have for other defaults under the Contract. Additionally, the Contractor will be subject to the loss of any future contract awards by the County for a period of one year.

Firm's Officer:	
(Authorized Signature and Title Required)	Date
Sworn to and Subscribed to before me this day of	, 202

ATTACHMENT D

DEKALB FIRST LSBE INFORMATION EXHIBIT 2

LETTER OF INTENT TO PERFORM AS A SUBCONTRACTOR PROVIDING MATERIALS OR SERVICES

Instructions:		
 Complete the form in its entirety and su Attach a copy of the LSBE's current va 		
To:		
(Name of Prime Contractor Firm)		
From:	☐ LSBE –DeKalb [□ LSBE –MSA
From:(Name of Subcontractor Firm)	(Check all	that apply)
ITB Number: 20-101213		_
Project Name: On-Call Water and Sewer (Multiyear with 2 Options to Renew)	
The undersigned subcontractor is prepare materials or services in connection with the materials, or services to be performed or pr	ne above project (specify in detail par	
Description of Materials or Services	Project/Task Assignment	% of Contract Award
Prime Contractor	Sub-contractor	
Signature:	Signature:	
Title:	Title:	
Date:	Date:	

END OF ATTACHMENT D





CONTRACTOR OR BENEFICIARY INFORMATION:

ATTACHMENT E

FIRST SOURCE JOBS ORDINANCE INFORMATION (WITH EXHIBITS 1-4)

EXHIBIT 1

FIRST SOURCE JOBS ORDINANCE ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

The DeKalb County First Source Ordinance requires contractors or beneficiaries of eligible projects entering into any type of agreement with the County, including purchase orders, regardless of what they may be called, for the procurement or disposal of supplies, services, construction projects, professional or consultant services, which is funded in whole or part with County funds or County administered funds in which the contractor is to receive \$50,000 or more in County expenditures or committed expenditures and recipient of urban redevelopment action grants or community development block funds administered in the amount of \$50,000 or more to make a good faith effort to hire DeKalb County residents for at least 50% of jobs created using the First Source Registry (candidate database) within one hundred twenty (120) days of contract execution. The work to be performed under this contract is subject to the provisions of the DeKalb County First Source Jobs Ordinance. All contractors will be asked to submit an Employment Roster and/or copies of active payroll registers on a monthly basis to verify compliance. The undersigned acknowledges and agrees to comply with the provisions of the DeKalb County First Source Jobs Ordinance.

Contractor or Beneficiary Name (Signature) Contractor or Beneficiary Name (Printed) Title Telephone Email Name of Business Please answer the following questions: 1. How many job openings do you anticipate filling related to this contract? 2. How many incumbents/existing employees will retain jobs due to this contract? DeKalb Residents: Non-DeKalb Residents: 3. How many work hours per week constitutes Full Time employment? ____ Please return this form to WorkSource DeKalb, (404)687-3900 or email to

fkadkins@dekalbcountyga.gov

Work Source DeKalb (WSD) is an EEO/M/F/D/V employer/program. Auxiliary aids/services are available upon request to individuals with disabilities. Persons with hearing impairments may call 1-800-255-0135 or 711 TTY for assistance. WSD is 100% funded by the U.S. Department of Labor and is a proud partner of the American Job Center Network.



Name of Bidder____

ATTACHMENT E

FIRST SOURCE JOBS ORDINANCE INFORMATION EXHIBIT 2

NEW EMPLOYEE TRACKING FORM

Address		
E-Mail		
Phone Number		
Fax Number	ndidate Registry? Y or N	(Circle one)
If so, the approximate number of employees you anti-	cipate hiring:	
Type of Position (s) you anticipate hiring: (List position title, one position per line) Attach job description per job title:	The number you anticipate hiring:	Timeline

Revised September 2020

Work Source DeKalb (WSD) is an EEO/M/F/D/V employer/program. Auxiliary aids/services are available upon request to individuals with disabilities. Persons with hearing impairments may call 1-800-255-0135 or 711 TTY for assistance. WSD is 100% funded by the U.S. Department of Labor and is a proud partner of the American Job Center Network.



ATTACHMENT E

$\frac{\textbf{FIRST SOURCE JOBS ORDINANCE INFORMATION}}{\textbf{EXHIBIT 3}}$

BUSINESS SERVICE REQUEST FORM

Please complete this form for each position that you have available.

ADDRESS: (WORKSITE ADDRESS IF DIFFERENT): CONTACT NAME: TITLE: CONTACT E-MAIL ADDRESS: CONTACT PHONE: Are you a private employment agency or staffing agency? YES NO JOB DESCRIPTION: (Please include a copy of the Job Description) POSITION TITLE: NUMBER OF POSITIONS AVAILABLE: TARGET START DATE: WEEKLY WORK HOURS: 20-30 hours 30-40 hours Other SALARY RATE (OR RANGE): SPECIFIC WORK SCHEDULE: PERM TEMP TEMP-TO-PERM SEASONAL PUBLIC TRANSPORTATION ACCESSIBILITY: YES NO SCREENINGS ARE REQUIRED: YES NO SELECT ALL THAT APPLY: CREDIT CHECK DRUG MVR BACKGROUND OTHER HOW TO APPLY: Please return form to: jbblack@dckalbcountyga.gov DO NOT WRITE BELOW THIS LINE - TO BE COMPLETED BY WORKSOURCE DEKALB ONLY SYTEM TYPE: First Source Direct Hire Work Experience (WEX) ENTRY DATE:	DATE:	FEDERAL TAX ID:
CONTACT NAME: TITLE: CONTACT E-MAIL ADDRESS: CONTACT PHONE: Are you a private employment agency or staffing agency? YES NO JOB DESCRIPTION: (Please include a copy of the Job Description) POSITION TITLE: NUMBER OF POSITIONS AVAILABLE: TARGET START DATE: WEEKLY WORK HOURS: 20-30 hours 30-40 hours Other SALARY RATE (OR RANGE): SPECIFIC WORK SCHEDULE: PERM TEMP TEMP-TO-PERM SEASONAL PUBLIC TRANSPORTATION ACCESSIBILITY: YES NO SCREENINGS ARE REQUIRED: YES NO SELECT ALL THAT APPLY: CREDIT CHECK DRUG MVR BACKGROUND OTHER HOW TO APPLY: Please return form to: jbblack@dekalbcountyga.gov DO NOT WRITE BELOW THIS LINE - TO BE COMPLETED BY WORKSOURCE DEKALB ONLY SYTEM TYPE: First Source Direct Hire Work Experience (WEX) ENTRY DATE:	COMPANY NAME:	WEBSITE:
CONTACT NAME: TITLE: CONTACT E-MAIL ADDRESS: CONTACT PHONE: Are you a private employment agency or staffing agency?	ADDRESS:	
CONTACT E-MAIL ADDRESS: CONTACT PHONE: Are you a private employment agency or staffing agency?	(WORKSITE ADDRESS IF DIFFERENT):	
Are you a private employment agency or staffing agency?	CONTACT NAME:	TITLE:
JOB DESCRIPTION: (Please include a copy of the Job Description) POSITION TITLE: NUMBER OF POSITIONS AVAILABLE: WEEKLY WORK HOURS: 20-30 hours 30-40 hours Other SALARY RATE (OR RANGE): PERM TEMP TEMP-TO-PERM SEASONAL PUBLIC TRANSPORTATION ACCESSIBILITY: YES NO SCREENINGS ARE REQUIRED: YES NO SELECT ALL THAT APPLY: CREDIT CHECK DRUG MVR BACKGROUND OTHER HOW TO APPLY: Please return form to: jbblack@dekalbcountyga.gov DO NOT WRITE BELOW THIS LINE - TO BE COMPLETED BY WORKSOURCE DEKALB ONLY SYTEM TYPE: First Source Direct Hire Work Experience (WEX) ENTRY DATE:	CONTACT E-MAIL ADDRESS:	CONTACT PHONE:
POSITION TITLE: NUMBER OF POSITIONS AVAILABLE: WEEKLY WORK HOURS: 20-30 hours 30-40 hours Other SALARY RATE (OR RANGE): SPECIFIC WORK SCHEDULE: PERM TEMP TEMP-TO-PERM SEASONAL PUBLIC TRANSPORTATION ACCESSIBILITY: SCREENINGS ARE REQUIRED: YES NO SELECT ALL THAT APPLY: CREDIT CHECK DRUG MVR BACKGROUND OTHER HOW TO APPLY: Please return form to: jbblack@dekalbcountyga.gov DO NOT WRITE BELOW THIS LINE - TO BE COMPLETED BY WORKSOURCE DEKALB ONLY SYTEM TYPE: First Source Direct Hire Work Experience (WEX) ENTRY DATE:	Are you a private employment agency or staffing agency?	YES NO
NUMBER OF POSITIONS AVAILABLE: TARGET START DATE: WEEKLY WORK HOURS: 20-30 hours 30-40 hours Other SALARY RATE (OR RANGE): SPECIFIC WORK SCHEDULE: PERM TEMP TEMP-TO-PERM SEASONAL PUBLIC TRANSPORTATION ACCESSIBILITY: YES NO SCREENINGS ARE REQUIRED: YES NO SELECT ALL THAT APPLY: CREDIT CHECK DRUG MVR BACKGROUND OTHER HOW TO APPLY: Please return form to: jbblack@dekalbcountyga.gov DO NOT WRITE BELOW THIS LINE - TO BE COMPLETED BY WORKSOURCE DEKALB ONLY SYTEM TYPE: First Source Direct Hire Work Experience (WEX) ENTRY DATE:	JOB DESCRIPTION: (Please include a copy of the Job Description	on)
WEEKLY WORK HOURS: 20-30 hours	POSITION TITLE:	
SALARY RATE (OR RANGE): SPECIFIC WORK SCHEDULE: PERM	NUMBER OF POSITIONS AVAILABLE: TARGE	ET START DATE:
PERM TEMP TEMP-TO-PERM SEASONAL PUBLIC TRANSPORTATION ACCESSIBILITY: YES NO SCREENINGS ARE REQUIRED: YES NO SELECT ALL THAT APPLY: CREDIT CHECK DRUG MVR BACKGROUND OTHER HOW TO APPLY: Please return form to: jbblack@dekalbcountyga.gov DO NOT WRITE BELOW THIS LINE - TO BE COMPLETED BY WORKSOURCE DEKALB ONLY SYTEM TYPE: First Source Direct Hire Work Experience (WEX) ENTRY DATE:	WEEKLY WORK HOURS: 20-30 hours 30-40 hours	ours Other
PUBLIC TRANSPORTATION ACCESSIBILITY: YES NO SCREENINGS ARE REQUIRED: YES NO SELECT ALL THAT APPLY: CREDIT CHECK DRUG MVR BACKGROUND OTHER HOW TO APPLY: Please return form to: jbblack@dekalbcountyga.gov DO NOT WRITE BELOW THIS LINE - TO BE COMPLETED BY WORKSOURCE DEKALB ONLY SYTEM TYPE: First Source Direct Hire Work Experience (WEX) ENTRY DATE:	SALARY RATE (OR RANGE): SPECIF	TIC WORK SCHEDULE:
SCREENINGS ARE REQUIRED: YES NO SELECT ALL THAT APPLY: CREDIT CHECK DRUG MVR BACKGROUND OTHER HOW TO APPLY: Please return form to: jbblack@dekalbcountyga.gov DO NOT WRITE BELOW THIS LINE - TO BE COMPLETED BY WORKSOURCE DEKALB ONLY SYTEM TYPE: First Source Direct Hire Work Experience (WEX) ENTRY DATE:	PERM TEMP TEMP-TO-PERM	SEASONAL
CREDIT CHECK DRUG MVR BACKGROUND OTHER HOW TO APPLY: Please return form to: jbblack@dekalbcountyga.gov DO NOT WRITE BELOW THIS LINE - TO BE COMPLETED BY WORKSOURCE DEKALB ONLY SYTEM TYPE: First Source Direct Hire Work Experience (WEX) ENTRY DATE:	PUBLIC TRANSPORTATION ACCESSIBILITY: YES	NO [
HOW TO APPLY: Please return form to: jbblack@dekalbcountyga.gov DO NOT WRITE BELOW THIS LINE – TO BE COMPLETED BY WORKSOURCE DEKALB ONLY SYTEM TYPE: First Source Direct Hire Work Experience (WEX) ENTRY DATE:	SCREENINGS ARE REQUIRED: YES NO	SELECT ALL THAT APPLY:
Please return form to: jbblack@dekalbcountyga.gov DO NOT WRITE BELOW THIS LINE – TO BE COMPLETED BY WORKSOURCE DEKALB ONLY SYTEM TYPE: First Source Direct Hire Work Experience (WEX) ENTRY DATE:	☐ CREDIT CHECK ☐ DRUG ☐ MVR ☐ BAC	KGROUND OTHER
DO NOT WRITE BELOW THIS LINE – TO BE COMPLETED BY WORKSOURCE DEKALB ONLY SYTEM TYPE: First Source Direct Hire Work Experience (WEX) ENTRY DATE:	HOW TO APPLY:	
SYTEM TYPE: First Source Direct Hire Work Experience (WEX) ENTRY DATE:	Please return form to: jbblack@dekalbcountyga.gov	
	ASSIGNED TO:	DATE:

Revised September 2020 Work Source DeKalb (WSD) is an EEO/M/F/D/V employer/program. Auxiliary aids/services are available upon request to individuals with disabilities. Persons with hearing impairments may call 1-800-255-0135 or 711 TTY for assistance. WSD is 100% funded by the U.S. Department of Labor and is a proud partner of the American Job Center Network.

ITB No. 20-101213 On-Call Water and Sewer (Multiyear Contract with 2 Options to Renew) Sample County Contract



ATTACHMENT E

GEORGIA Convector Transit units Opportunity Semigration of the New Confederation American Confederation and Confederatio

EMPLOYMENT ROSTER DeKalb County

Contract Number:								
Project Name:								
Contractor:						I	Oate:	
Name	Position:	Start Date	Hourly Rate of Pay	Hired for this Project? (yes/no)	Anticipated Length of Employment (Months)	% of Time Dedicated to the Project	Full or Part Time? (No. of Hours)	Georgia County of Residency

Revised September 2020

Work Source DeKalb (WSD) is an EEO/M/F/D/V employer/program. Auxiliary aids/services are available upon request to individuals with disabilities. Persons with hearing impairments may call 1-800-255-0135 or 711 TTY for assistance. WSD is 100% funded by the U.S. Department of Labor and is a proud partner of the American Job Center Network.

END OF ATTACHMENT E

ATTACHMENT F

BIDDER'S/CONTRACTOR'S AFFIDAVIT OF COMPLIANCE WITH O.C.G.A. §13-10-91

By executing this affidavit, the undersigned verifies its compliance with O.C.G.A. § 13-10-91, as amended, stating affirmatively that the Bidder submitting a Bid to DEKALB COUNTY, GA, a political subdivision of the State of Georgia, has registered with and is participating in a federal work authorization program, commonly known as E-Verify, or any subsequent replacement program, in accordance with the applicable provisions and deadlines established in O.C.G.A. § 13-10-91, as amended. The undersigned further verifies that it will continue to use the federal work authorization program for the Contract Term, and it will only contract with Subcontractors who have registered for the federal work authorization program. The undersigned hereby attests that its federal work authorization user identification number and date of authorization are as follows:

Federal Work Authorization User Identification Numbe	r	
Date of Authorization	_	
Name of Contractor	_	
ITB 20-101213 On-Call Water and Sewer (Multiyear w	ith 2 Option	s to Renew)
Name of Project		
<u>DeKalb County, GA Government</u> Name of Public Employer		
I hereby declare under penalty of perjury that the forego	oing is true a	nd correct.
Executed on,, 20 in	(city),	(state).
By:		
By: Signature of Authorized Officer or Agent	_	
Printed Name and Title of Authorized Officer or Agent		
Subscribed and Sworn before me on this the		
day of		
NOTARY PUBLIC		
My Commission Expires:		
END OF ATTACH	IMENT F	

ATTACHMENT G

SUBCONTRACTOR AFFIDAVIT OF COMPLIANCE WITH O.C.G.A. § 13-10-91

By executing this affidavit, the undersigned Subcontractor verifies its compliance with O.C.G.A. § 13-10-91, stating affirmatively that the individual, firm or corporation which is engaged in the physical performance of services under a contract with
Federal Work Authorization User Identification Number
Date of Authorization
Name of Subcontractor
ITB 20 – 101213 On-Call Water and Sewer (Multiyear with 2 Options to Renew) Name of Project
DeKalb County, GA Government Name of Public Employer
I hereby declare under penalty of perjury that the foregoing is true and correct.
Executed on, 20 in(city),(state).
By:
By: Signature of Authorized Officer or Agent
Printed Name and Title of Authorized Officer or Agent
Subscribed and Sworn before me on this the day of, 20
NOTARY PUBLIC My Commission Evniros
My Commission Expires:

END OF ATTACHMENT G

1.001.1

Company Name:

ATTACHMENT H

CONTRACTOR REFERENCE AND RELEASE FORM

(Additional Sheets May Be Added)

List below at least four (4) references, including company name, contact name, address, email address, telephone numbers and contract period who can verify your experience within the past (10) years, the Bidder shall have successfully completed at least two (2) water main and two (2) gravity sewer main replacement projects each covering a minimum pipe installation length of 10,000 LF with pipe diameters ranging from 6-inches to 16-inches.

Contract Period

Contact Person Name and Title:	Telephone Number (include area code)			
Complete Primary Address:	City	State	Zip Code	
Email Address:	Year started:		Year Completed	
Services Provided:	Pipe Diamete	r:	Installation Length of Pipe:	
Project Name and Description:	·			
Company Name:	Contract Period			
Contact Person Name and Title:	Telephone N	umber (i	nclude area code)	
Complete Primary Address:	City	State	Zip Code	
Email Address:	Year started:		Year Completed	
Services Provided:	Pipe Diamete	er:	Installation Length of Pipe:	
Project Name and Description:	<u> </u>			

ATTACHMENT H, CONT'D CONTRACTOR REFERENCE AND RELEASE FORM

Company Name:	Contract Period				
Contact Person Name and Title:	Telephone Nu	Telephone Number (include area code)			
Complete Primary Address:	City	State	Zip Code		
Email Address:	Year started:	ı	Year Completed		
Services Provided:	Pipe Diameter	:	Installation Length of Pipe:		
Project Name and Description:	·				
Company Name:	Contract Perio	vd.			
		Contract Period			
Contact Person Name and Title:	Telephone Nu	mber (i	nclude area code)		
Complete Primary Address:	City	State	Zip Code		
Email Address:	Year started:		Year Completed		
Services Provided:	Pipe Diameter	••	Installation Length of Pipe:		
Project Name and Description:					
REFERENCE CHECK RE You are authorized to contact the references provided a					
Signed	Title				
Signed(Authorized Signature of Bidder)	-				
Company NameEND OF ATTA	Date	<u>. </u>			
END OF ATTAC	CHMENT H				

ATTACHMENT I

SUBCONTRACTOR REFERENCE AND RELEASE FORM

(Additional Sheets May Be Added)

List below at least three (3) references, including company name, contact name, address, email address, telephone numbers and contract period who can verify your experience and ability to perform the type(s) of service(s) listed in the solicitation.

Company Name	Contract Period			
Contact Person Name and Title	Telephone Number (include area code)			
Complete Primary Address	City	State	Zip Code	
Email Address	Fax Number (include area code)			
Project Name and Description	Services Provided			
Company Name	Contract Period			
Contact Person Name and Title	Telephone Number (include area code)			
Complete Primary Address	City	State	Zip Code	
Email Address	Fax Number (include area code)			
Project Name and Description	Services Prov	ided		

ATTACHMENT I, CONT'D

SUBCONTRACTOR REFERENCE AND RELEASE FORM

Company Name	Contract Period			
Contact Person Name and Title	Telephone Number (include area code)			
Complete Primary Address	City	State	Zip Code	
Email Address	Fax Number (include area code)			
Project Name and Description	Services Provided			
Company Name	Contract Period			
Contact Person Name and Title	Telephone Number (include area code)			
Complete Primary Address	City	State	Zip Code	
Email Address	Fax Number (include area code)			
Project Name and Description	Services Prov	ided		
REFERENCE CHECK RELI	EASE STATEN	MENT		
You are authorized to contact the references provided above for	purposes of this	ITB.		
SignedTitle (Authorized Signature of Bidder)				
Company NameEND OF ATTACE	Dar	te		

ATTACHMENT J

PUBLIC WORKS CONSTRUCTION AFFIDAVIT AND OATH OF SUCCESSFUL BIDDER

* **	undersigned officer, duly authorized to administer oaths, e), who, after being duly sworn, deposes as follows:
I,	ert name), am a competent adult, and I have personal avit and Oath which I make for any lawful use or purpose.
whatsoever. I swear or affirm that I have not a Bid for this Project by any means whatsoev	e name) swear or affirm that I have not prevented or g or submitting a proposal for this Project by any means a prevented or endeavored to prevent anyone from making wer, I swear I have not caused or induced any other person or affirm that I have not violated O.C.G.A. §36-91-21(d)
I hereby declare under penalty of perjury that	at the foregoing is true and correct. Executed on
, 20 in	(city),(state).
	By:
	Signature
	Print Name of Affiant
	Print Title of Affiant
Subscribed and Sworn before me on this the day of, 20	
NOTARY PUBLIC	
My Commission Expires:	

END OF ATTACHMENT J

ATTACHMENT K

CERTIFICATE OF CORPORATE BIDDER

I,		(insert name	of the Corporate Sect	retary), certify th	ıat I am
Secretary of	f the corporation nar	(insert name med as Bidder herein,	same being organized	and incorporate	d to do
		State of; that _			
		executed this Bid on b			
		uals signing the Bid) a			
		ation, pursuant to the			
scope of its	corporate powers.	•	, ,		
	tify that the names ar te are as follows:	nd addresses of the own	ners of all outstanding s	stock of said corp	oration
		•			
This	day of	, 20	•		
		By:Secretary		(Corporate S	eal)
		Secretary			

ATTACHMENT K, CONT'D

CERTIFICATE OF AUTHORITY – JOINT VENTURE

(Separate Certificate to be submitted by each joint venture partner)

I,	,(1) c	certify that:					
1.	I am the(2) of	, ⁽³⁾ (hereinafter "Venturer");					
2.	 Venturer is a partner and participant in the joint venture having submitted the Invitation to Bi No. 20-101213 for On-Call Water and Sewer (Multiyear Contract with 2 Options to Renew). 						
3.	3. Venturer is organized and incorporated to do business under the laws of the State of; and						
4.	4. Said Invitation to Bid No. <u>20-101213</u> was duly signed by said officer for and on behalf of sat Venturer and the Contractor pursuant to the authority of the governing body of each and with the scope of its corporate powers.						
	st in Venturer as of this date are a	dresses of the owners of all the outstanding stock or ownership as follows:					
This _	day of						
		By: Signature of Person Executing Certification					

INSTRUCTIONS FOR COMPLETION OF THIS CERTIFICATE:

- 1. Name of secretary (if Venturer is a corporation), or Manager or CEO (if Venturer is a LLP) of Venturer.
- 2. Title of person executing Certification.
- 3. Name of joint venture partner.

COPY THIS FORM AND SUBMIT SEPARATE CERTIFICATES FOR EACH JOINT VENTURE PARTNER WITH THE BID.

END OF ATTACHMENT K

ATTACHMENT L

REQUIRED DOCUMENTS CHECKLIST

Bidder shall complete and submit the following documents with their bid:

Bid Page No.	Title	Check This Box If Included With Bid			
4	Bid Acknowledgement Form*				
20-35	Bidder's Unit Price Form*				
36-39	Bid Bond Acknowledgement and Bid Bond Form*				
40-48	DeKalb First LSBE Information with Exhibits 1 – 2*				
49-52	First Source Jobs Acknowledgement Form with Exhibits 1 - 2*				
53	Bidder/Contractor Affidavit of Compliance Under O.C.G.A. 13-10-91*				
54	Subcontractor Affidavit of Compliance Under O.C.G.A. 13-10-91**				
55-56	Contractor Reference and Release Form*				
57-58	Subcontractor Reference and Release Form, if applicable**				
59	Public Works Construction Affidavit and Oath of Successful Bidder*				
60	Certificate of Corporate Bidder*				
61	Certificate of Authority -Joint Venture Bidder*				
62	Required Documents Checklist*				
72	GEFA 4 – Disadvantaged Business Enterprise (DBE) Compliance Form				
74	GEFA 9 – Certification by Proposed Prime Contractor or Subcontractor Regarding Equal Employment Opportunity				
76	GEFA 10 – Certification by Proposed Prime Contractor or Subcontractor Regarding Debarment, Suspension and Other Responsible Matters				
	Georgia Utility Systems Contractor's License and Georgia Utility Manager's License*				
	Scope of Work, Specifications, and Contract Exceptions				

^{*}If these mandatory forms are not completed and submitted with the bid, the bidder will be deemed non-responsive.

ITB No. 20-101213 On-Call Water and Sewer (Multiyear Contract with 2 Options to Renew) Sample County Contract

ATTACHMENT L, CONT'D REQUIRED DOCUMENTS CHECKLIST

**These forms are applicable if a subcontractor will be utilized to fulfill the requirements of this contract. If these forms are applicable, they must be completed and submitted with the bid. Failure to submit these forms, if applicable, will result in the bidder's bid being deemed non-responsive.

		1 1	*	8		•
I, the undersigned,	ackn	owledge	that I have included the r	equested docu	ments as listed	above.
Printed Name			<u> </u>	Sign	ature	

END OF ATTACHMENT L

ATTACHMENT M

NOTICE OF REQUIREMENT FOR AFFIRMATIVE ACTION TO ENSURE EQUAL EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITY (EXECUTIVE ORDER 11246) LOCATED AT 41 CFR § 60-4.2

- 1. The Offeror's or Bidder's attention is called to the "Equal Opportunity Clause" and the "Standard Federal Equal Employment Specifications" set forth herein.
- 2. The goals and timetables for minority and female participation, expressed in percentage terms for the Contractor's aggregate workforce in each trade on all construction work in the covered area, are as follows:

Goals for minority participation for each trade	Goals for female participation in each trade
Insert goals for each year ¹	$6.9\%^2$

These goals are applicable to all the Contractor's construction work (whether or not it is Federal or federally assisted) performed in the covered area. If the contractor performs construction work in a geographical area located outside of the covered area, it shall apply the goals established for such geographical area where the work is actually performed. With regard to this second area, the contractor also is subject to the goals for both its federally involved and non-federally involved construction.

The Contractor's compliance with the Executive Order and the regulations in 41 CFR part 60-4 shall be based on its implementation of the Equal Opportunity Clause, specific affirmative action obligations required by the specifications set forth in 41 CFR 60-4.3(a), and its efforts to meet the goals. The hours of minority and female employment and training must be substantially uniform throughout the length of the contract, and in each trade, and the contractor shall make a good faith effort to employ minorities and women evenly on each of its projects. The transfer of minority or female employees or trainees from Contractor to Contractor or from project to project for the sole purpose of meeting the Contractor's goals shall be a violation of the contract, the Executive Order and the regulations in 41 CFR part 60-4. Compliance with the goals will be measured against the total work hours performed.

3. The Contractor shall provide written notification to the Director of the Office of Federal Contract Compliance Programs within 10 working days of award of any construction subcontract in excess of \$10,000 at any tier for construction work under the contract resulting from this solicitation. The notification shall list the name, address and telephone number of the subcontractor; employer identification number of the subcontractor; estimated dollar amount of the subcontract; estimated starting and completion dates of the subcontract; and the geographical area in which the subcontract is to be performed.

¹ Goals can be found at: https://www.dol.gov/agencies/ofccp/construction

² Nationwide goal for all covered areas

ITB No. 20-101213 On-Call Water and Sewer (Multiyear Contract with 2 Options to Renew) Sample County Contract

As used in this Notice, and in the contract resulting from this solicitation, the "covered area" is located within the entirety of DeKalb County, Georgia.

END OF ATTACHMENT M

ATTACHMENT N

WAGE DETERMINATION FOR HEAVY CONSTRUCTION – DEKALB COUNTY, GA

"General Decision Number: GA20200074 11/20/2020

Superseded General Decision Number: GA20190074

State: Georgia

Construction Type: Heavy
Heavy Construction, Includes Water and Sewer Lines, and Heavy
Construction on Treatment Plant Sites and Industrial Sites
(Refineries, Power Plants, Chemical and Manufacturing Plants,
Paper Mills, Etc.)

Counties: Barrow, Butts, Carroll, Cherokee, Clayton, Coweta, Dawson, Dekalb, Douglas, Fayette, Forsyth, Haralson, Heard, Henry, Jasper, Lamar, Meriwether, Newton, Paulding, Pickens, Pike, Rockdale and Spalding Counties in Georgia.

Note: Under Executive Order (EO) 13658, an hourly minimum wage of \$10.80 for calendar year 2020 applies to all contracts subject to the Davis-Bacon Act for which the contract is awarded (and any solicitation was issued) on or after January 1, 2015. If this contract is covered by the EO, the contractor must pay all workers in any classification listed on this wage determination at least \$10.80 per hour (or the applicable wage rate listed on this wage determination, if it is higher) for all hours spent performing on the contract in calendar year 2020. If this contract is covered by the EO and a classification considered necessary for performance of work on the contract does not appear on this wage determination, the contractor must pay workers in that classification at least the wage rate determined through the conformance process set forth in 29 CFR 5.5(a)(1)(ii) (or the EO minimum wage rate, if it is higher than the conformed wage rate). The EO minimum wage rate will be adjusted annually. Please note that this EO applies to the above-mentioned types of contracts entered into by the federal government that are subject to the Davis-Bacon Act itself, but it does not apply to contracts subject only to the Davis-Bacon Related Acts, including those set forth at 29 CFR 5.1(a)(2)-(60). Additional information on contractor requirements and worker protections under the EO is available at www.dol.gov/whd/govcontracts.

Modification Num	mber Publication	Date
0	01/03/2020	
1	08/21/2020	
2	11/20/2020	

ELEC0613-021 09/02/2019

BARROW, BUTTS, CARROLL, CHEROKEE, CLAYTON, COWETA, DAWSON, DEKALB, DOUGLAS, FAYETTE, FORSYTH, HARALSON, HEARD, HENRY, MERIWETHER, NEWTON, PAULDING, PICKENS, PIKE, ROCKDALE, & SPALDING COUNTIES

	Rates	Fringes
ELECTRICIAN	\$ 32.35	32%
ELEC1316-018 09/01/2019		

JASPER & LAMAR COUNTIES		
	Rates	Fringes
ELECTRICIAN	.\$ 26.54	17%+8.80
* ENGI0474-027 07/01/2020		
HENRY & JASPER COUNTIES		
	Rates	Fringes
POWER EQUIPMENT OPERATOR: Crane: 119 Tons and Under Crane: 120 to 249 Tons Crane: 250 to 499 Tons Crane: 500 Tons and Larger. Mechanic	.\$ 30.00 .\$ 31.00 .\$ 32.00	15.65 15.65 15.65 15.65 15.65
ENGI0926-030 07/01/2020		
BARROW, BUTTS, CARROLL, CHEROKEE DEKALB, DOUGLAS, FAYETTE, FORSYT MERIWETHER, NEWTON, PAULDING, PI SPALDING COUNTIES	H, HARALSON	, HEARD, LAMAR,
	Rates	Fringes
POWER EQUIPMENT OPERATOR: Crane, Mechanic	.\$ 32.63	13.83
PLUM0072-021 08/01/2016		
	Rates	Fringes
PLUMBER/PIPEFITTER	.\$ 30.18	13.82
SUGA2012-104 08/11/2012		
	Rates	Fringes
CARPENTER, Excludes Form Work	.\$ 14.76	0.00
CEMENT MASON/CONCRETE FINISHER	.\$ 16.96	0.00
FENCE ERECTOR	.\$ 12.00	0.00
FORM WORKER	.\$ 17.00	0.00

IRONWORKER, REINFORCING......\$ 13.30

LABORER: Common or General.....\$ 11.43

LABORER: Pipelayer.....\$ 13.48

Backhoe/Excavator/Trackhoe.....\$ 16.63

OPERATOR: Bulldozer.....\$ 18.68

OPERATOR: Grader/Blade.....\$ 18.24

OPERATOR:

1.66

1.54

1.10

2.50

7.83

0.27

OPERATOR:	Loader\$ 16.80	4.04
OPERATOR:	Piledriver \$ 18.72	2.06
OPERATOR:	Roller \$ 13.71	0.94
TRUCK DRIVE	R: Dump Truck\$ 12.79	0.00
TRUCK DRIVE	R: Lowboy Truck\$ 17.28	1.84

WELDERS - Receive rate prescribed for craft performing operation to which welding is incidental.

Note: Executive Order (EO) 13706, Establishing Paid Sick Leave for Federal Contractors applies to all contracts subject to the Davis-Bacon Act for which the contract is awarded (and any solicitation was issued) on or after January 1, 2017. If this contract is covered by the EO, the contractor must provide employees with 1 hour of paid sick leave for every 30 hours they work, up to 56 hours of paid sick leave each year. Employees must be permitted to use paid sick leave for their own illness, injury or other health-related needs, including preventive care; to assist a family member (or person who is like family to the employee) who is ill, injured, or has other health-related needs, including preventive care; or for reasons resulting from, or to assist a family member (or person who is like family to the employee) who is a victim of, domestic violence, sexual assault, or stalking. Additional information on contractor requirements and worker protections under the EO is available at www.dol.gov/whd/govcontracts.

Unlisted classifications needed for work not included within the scope of the classifications listed may be added after award only as provided in the labor standards contract clauses (29CFR 5.5 (a) (1) (ii)).

The body of each wage determination lists the classification and wage rates that have been found to be prevailing for the cited type(s) of construction in the area covered by the wage determination. The classifications are listed in alphabetical order of ""identifiers"" that indicate whether the particular rate is a union rate (current union negotiated rate for local), a survey rate (weighted average rate) or a union average rate (weighted union average rate).

Union Rate Identifiers

A four letter classification abbreviation identifier enclosed in dotted lines beginning with characters other than ""SU"" or ""UAVG"" denotes that the union classification and rate were prevailing for that classification in the survey. Example: PLUM0198-005 07/01/2014. PLUM is an abbreviation identifier of the union which prevailed in the survey for this classification, which in this example would be Plumbers. 0198 indicates the local union number or district council number where applicable, i.e., Plumbers Local 0198. The next number, 005 in the example, is an internal number used in processing

the wage determination. 07/01/2014 is the effective date of the most current negotiated rate, which in this example is July 1, 2014.

Union prevailing wage rates are updated to reflect all rate changes in the collective bargaining agreement (CBA) governing this classification and rate.

Survey Rate Identifiers

Classifications listed under the ""SU"" identifier indicate that no one rate prevailed for this classification in the survey and the published rate is derived by computing a weighted average rate based on all the rates reported in the survey for that classification. As this weighted average rate includes all rates reported in the survey, it may include both union and non-union rates. Example: SULA2012-007 5/13/2014. SU indicates the rates are survey rates based on a weighted average calculation of rates and are not majority rates. LA indicates the State of Louisiana. 2012 is the year of survey on which these classifications and rates are based. The next number, 007 in the example, is an internal number used in producing the wage determination. 5/13/2014 indicates the survey completion date for the classifications and rates under that identifier.

Survey wage rates are not updated and remain in effect until a new survey is conducted.

Union Average Rate Identifiers

Classification(s) listed under the UAVG identifier indicate that no single majority rate prevailed for those classifications; however, 100% of the data reported for the classifications was union data. EXAMPLE: UAVG-OH-0010 08/29/2014. UAVG indicates that the rate is a weighted union average rate. OH indicates the state. The next number, 0010 in the example, is an internal number used in producing the wage determination. 08/29/2014 indicates the survey completion date for the classifications and rates under that identifier.

A UAVG rate will be updated once a year, usually in January of each year, to reflect a weighted average of the current negotiated/CBA rate of the union locals from which the rate is based.

WAGE DETERMINATION APPEALS PROCESS

- 1.) Has there been an initial decision in the matter? This can be:
- * an existing published wage determination
- * a survey underlying a wage determination
- * a Wage and Hour Division letter setting forth a position on a wage determination matter
- * a conformance (additional classification and rate) ruling

On survey related matters, initial contact, including requests for summaries of surveys, should be with the Wage and Hour Regional Office for the area in which the survey was conducted because those Regional Offices have responsibility for the

Davis-Bacon survey program. If the response from this initial contact is not satisfactory, then the process described in 2.) and 3.) should be followed.

With regard to any other matter not yet ripe for the formal process described here, initial contact should be with the Branch of Construction Wage Determinations. Write to:

> Branch of Construction Wage Determinations Wage and Hour Division U.S. Department of Labor 200 Constitution Avenue, N.W. Washington, DC 20210

2.) If the answer to the question in 1.) is yes, then an interested party (those affected by the action) can request review and reconsideration from the Wage and Hour Administrator (See 29 CFR Part 1.8 and 29 CFR Part 7). Write to:

> Wage and Hour Administrator U.S. Department of Labor 200 Constitution Avenue, N.W. Washington, DC 20210

The request should be accompanied by a full statement of the interested party's position and by any information (wage payment data, project description, area practice material, etc.) that the requestor considers relevant to the issue.

3.) If the decision of the Administrator is not favorable, an interested party may appeal directly to the Administrative Review Board (formerly the Wage Appeals Board). Write to:

> Administrative Review Board U.S. Department of Labor 200 Constitution Avenue, N.W. Washington, DC 20210

4.) All decisions by the Administrative Review Board are final.

END OF GENERAL DECISION"

END OF ATTACHMENT N

ATTACHMENT O

GEORGIA ENVIRONMENTAL FINANCE AUTHORITY DOCUMENTATION (GEFA)

ATTACHMENT O (Cont'd)

GEORGIA ENVIRONMENTAL FINANCE AUTHORITY DOCUMENTATION

GEFA - 4

DISADVANTAGED BUSINESS ENTERPRISE (DBE) COMPLIANCE FORM

DBE COMPLIANCE FORM

ALL INFORMATION OUTLINED ON THIS FORM IS REQUIRED FOR DBE COMPLIANCE REVIEW. THE PROPOSED PRIME

CONTRACTOR AND OWNER SHOULD ENSURE THAT	THIS INFORMATION IS COMPLETE PRIOR TO	O SUBMITTAL.
Loan Recipient	SRF Loan Number	
PRIME CONTRACTOR'S AND OWNER'S CERTIFICATION I certify that the information submitted on and with the meet the conditions of this construction contract registelecting subcontractors and suppliers were applied were distributed to all DBE subcontractors.	nis form is true and accurate and that this firn arding DBE solicitation and utilization. I furt	her certify that criteria used in
	Date	_
(Prime Contractor signature)		
(Printed name and title)		
I certify that I have reviewed the information submitte State Revolving Fund loan contract.	ed on and with this form and that it meets th	e requirements of the Owner's
(Signature of Owner or Owner's representative)	Date	-
(Printed name and title)		
CONTACT INFORMATION		
Owner contact		
Owner phone number & email		
Consulting Engineer contact		
Consulting Engineer phone number & email		
Proposed Prime Contractor		
Prime Contractor contact		
Prime Contractor phone number & email		
Proposed total contract amount \$		
Proposed total MBE participation \$	Percentage	Goal: 4.0 percent
Proposed total WBE participation \$	Percentage	Goal: 4.0 percent

CONTINUED ON NEXT PAGE

GEFA-4

ATTACHMENT O (Cont'd)

GEORGIA ENVIRONMENTAL FINANCE AUTHORITY DOCUMENTATION

GEFA - 9

CERTIFICATION BY PROPOSED PRIME CONTRACTOR OR SUBCONTRACTOR REGARDING EQUAL EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITY

CERTIFICATION BY PROPOSED PRIME CONTRACTOR OR SUBCONTRACTOR REGARDING **EQUAL EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITY**

Proposed Prime Contractor
Proposed Subcontractor
This certification is required pursuant to Executive Order 11246, Part II, Section 203 (b), (30 F.R. 12319-25). Any bidder or prospective prime contractor, or any of the proposed subcontractors, shall state as an initial part of the bid or negotiations of the contract whether it has participated in any previous contract or subcontract subject to the equal opportunity clause; and, if so, whether it has filed all compliance reports due under applicable instructions.
Where the certification indicated that the prime or subcontractor has not filed a compliance report due under applicable instruction, such contractor shall be required to submit a compliance report.
(1) Bidder has participated in a previous contract or subcontract subject to the Equal Opportunity Clause. YES NO
(2) Compliance Reports were required to be filed in connection with such contract or subcontract. YES NO (If YES, state what reports were filed and with what agency.)
(3) Bidder has filed all compliance reports due under applicable instructions, including SF-100 (EEO-1 Report). YES NO (If NO, please explain in detail.)
The information above is true and complete to the best of my knowledge and belief. (A willfully false statement is punishable by law – U.S. Code, Title 18, Section 1001.)
PRINTED NAME & TITLE OF AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE OF CONTRACTOR OR SUBCONTRACTOR
SIGNATURE OF AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE DATE

ATTACHMENT O (Cont'd)

GEORGIA ENVIRONMENTAL FINANCE AUTHORITY DOCUMENTATION

GEFA - 10

CERTIFICATION BY PROPOSED PRIME CONTRACTOR OR SUBCONTRACTOR
REGARDING DEBARMENT, SUSPENSION, AND OTHER RESPONSIBLE MATTERS

CERTIFICATION BY PROPOSED PRIME CONTRACTOR OR SUBCONTRACTOR REGARDING DEBARMENT, SUSPENSION, AND OTHER RESPONSIBLE MATTERS

Proposed Prime Contractor			
Proposed Subcontractor			
Under Executive Order 12549 individuals or organizations debarred from participation in Federal Assistance Programs may not receive an assistance award under federal program or sub-agreement there under for \$25,000 or more. Accordingly each recipient of a State loan or a contract (engineering or construction) awarded under a loan must complete the following certification (see 40 CFR 32.510).			
The prospective participant certifies to the best of its knowledge and belief that it and its principals;			
(a) Are not presently debarred, suspended, proposed for debarment, declared ineligible, or voluntarily excluded from			
covered transactions by any Federal department or agency. (b) Have not within a three year period preceding this proposal been convicted of or had a civil judgement rendered against them for commission of fraud or a criminal offense in connection with obtaining, attempting to obtain, or performing a public (Federal, State or local) transaction or contract under a public transaction; violation of Federal or State antitrust statutes or commission of embezzlement, theft, forgery, bribery, falsification or destruction of records, making false statements, or receiving stolen property;			
(c) Are not presently indicted for or otherwise criminally or civilly charged by a government entity (Federal, State or local) with commission of any of the offenses enumerated in paragraph (1) (b) of this certification; and			
(d) Have not within a three year period preceding this application/proposal had one or more public transactions (Federal, State or local) terminated for cause of default.			
I understand that a false statement on this certification may be grounds for rejection of this proposal or termination of the award. (A willfully false statement is punishable by law – U.S. Code, Title 18, Section 1001.)			
PRINTED NAME & TITLE OF AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE OF CONTRACTOR OR SUBCONTRACTOR			
SIGNATURE OF AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE DATE			
I am unable to certify to the above statements. My explanation is as follows:			

ATTACHMENT P

AMERICAN IRON AND STEEL SPECIAL CONDITIONS AND SPECIAL CONDITIONS

GEORGIA ENVIRONMENTAL FINANCE AUTHORITY

AMERICAN IRON AND STEEL SPECIAL CONDITIONS AND INFORMATION

For

FEDERALLY ASSISTED STATE REVOLVING LOAN FUND CONSTRUCTION CONTRACTS

April 11, 2014

The following standard language must be incorporated into construction contract documents and in all solicitations for offers and bids for all construction contracts or subcontracts to be funded, in whole or in part, through the Federally-assisted State Revolving Fund in the State of Georgia for projects subject to the American Iron and Steel requirements.

These Special Conditions shall not relieve the participants in this project of responsibility to meet any requirements of other portions of this construction contract or of other agencies, whether these other requirements are more or less stringent. The requirements in these Special Conditions must be satisfied in order for work to be funded with the State Revolving Fund.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

General Requirements	GEFA/AIS-3
Appendix 1 – Definitions	GEFA/AIS-5
Appendix 2 – Sample Certifications for Manufacturer Certification	GEFA/AIS-8
Appendix 3 – P.L. 113-76, Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2014	GEFA/AIS-11

GENERAL REQUIREMENTS

These Special Conditions are based on guidance provided by the United States Environmental Protection Agency (EPA). Public Law 113-76, the Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2014 (Act), includes an "American Iron and Steel" (AIS) requirement that requires State Revolving Loan Fund (SRF) assistance recipients to use iron and steel products that are produced in the United States for projects in this project. A copy of Section 436 of the Act is found in Appendix 3.

The products and materials subject to these requirements will be defined in Appendix 1 of these special conditions.

The Owner must maintain documentation of compliance with the AIS requirements. The documentation that the Owner maintains will be subject to review and audit by representatives of the state of Georgia, the EPA, the EPA Office of the Inspector General, and other federal authorities.

The Prime Contractor must provide certifications of compliance for all products subject to AIS requirements to the Owner prior to requesting payments for those products. The Owner or the Engineer may require certifications of compliance with submittals and shop drawings for these products as part of the submittal review process.

All manufacturing processes for a covered iron or steel product, as further defined in Appendix 1, must take place in the United States. If a covered product is taken out of the US for any part of the manufacturing process, it becomes foreign source material.

The EPA recommends the use of a step certification process to document the locations of the manufacturing processes involved with the production of steel and iron materials. A step certification is a process under which each handler (supplier, fabricator, manufacturer, processor, etc.) of the iron and steel products certifies that its step in the process was domestically performed. Each time a step in the manufacturing process takes place, the manufacturer delivers its work along with a certification of its origin. A certification should include the name of the manufacturer, the location of the manufacturing facility where the product or process took place (not its headquarters), a description of the product or item being delivered, and a signature by a manufacturer's responsible party. Attached in Appendix 2 is a sample step certification.

Alternatively, the final manufacturer that delivers the iron or steel product to the worksite, vendor, or contractor, may provide a certification asserting that all manufacturing processes for the product and for its iron and steel components occurred in the United States. The EPA states that additional documentation may be needed if the certification lacks important information and recommends step certification as the best practice. A sample final manufacturer certification is attached in Appendix 2.

The Prime Contractor may document that incidental and generally low cost components, as defined in Appendix 1, are compliant with AIS requirements under the De Minimis Waiver issued by the EPA. For these items, the Contractor must provide the Owner with documentation of costs for these items, including invoices, and a report of types and categories of materials to which the waiver is applied, the total cost of incidental components covered by the waiver for each category, and the calculations by which the total cost of materials incorporated into the project was determined. A sample De Minimis report is attached is Appendix 2.

Contractor, supplier, and manufacturer records are subject to review and audit by the EPA, its Inspector General, and other federal authorities.

Failure to comply with these requirements may delay, limit, or prevent the disbursement of SRF funds to the Owner. Violations of AIS requirements will require correction by the Contractor as determined by the Owner and Engineer, including replacement of deficient products with compliant products and compensation for costs and other damages that may result. Violations may also subject the Owner, the Contractor, and suppliers to other enforcement actions within the discretion of the EPA and other federal authorities.

The Act permits EPA to issue waivers for a case or category of cases in which EPA finds (1) that applying these requirements would be inconsistent with the public interest; (2) iron and steel products are not produced in the US in sufficient and reasonably available quantities and of a satisfactory quality; or (3) inclusion of iron and steel products produced in the US will increase the cost of the overall project by more than 25 percent. The Contractor should notify the Owner and Engineer immediately if it finds that a waiver may be required.

By submitting a bid for this project and by executing this construction contract, the Contractor acknowledges to and for the benefit of the Owner and the state of Georgia that it understands that the goods and services under this Agreement are being funded with monies made available by the Clean Water State Revolving Fund or the Drinking Water State Revolving Fund and that Federal law authorizing these Funds contains provisions commonly known as "American Iron and Steel" that requires all of the iron and steel products used in the project to be produced in the United States ("American Iron and Steel Requirement") including iron and steel products provided by the Contactor pursuant to this Agreement. The Contractor hereby represents and warrants to and for the benefit of the Owner and the state of Georgia that (a) the Contractor has reviewed and understands the American Iron and Steel Requirement, (b) all of the iron and steel products used in the project will be and/or have been produced in the United States in a manner that complies with the American Iron and Steel Requirement, unless a waiver of the requirement is approved, and (c) the Contractor will provide any further verified information, certification or assurance of compliance with this paragraph, or information necessary to support a waiver of the American Iron and Steel Requirement, as may be requested by the Owner or the state of Georgia. Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, any failure to comply with this paragraph by the Contractor shall permit the Owner or the state of Georgia to recover as damages against the Contractor any loss, expense, or cost (including without limitation attorney's fees) incurred by the Owner or the state of Georgia resulting from any such failure (including without limitation any impairment or loss of funding, whether in whole or in part, from the state of Georgia or any damages owed to the state of Georgia by the Owner). The Owner and the Contractor agree that the state of Georgia, as a lender to the Owner for the funding of its project, is a third-party beneficiary and neither this paragraph (nor any other provision of this Agreement necessary to give this paragraph force or effect) shall be amended or waived without the prior written consent of the state of Georgia.

Appendix 1 – Definitions

For purposes of the Clean Water State Revolving Fund (CWSRF) and Drinking Water State Revolving Fund (DWSRF) projects that must comply with the AIS requirement, an iron or steel product is one of the following made primarily of iron or steel that is permanently incorporated into the project:

Lined or unlined pipes or fittings;

Manhole Covers:

Municipal Castings (defined in more detail below);

Hydrants:

Tanks:

Flanges;

Pipe clamps and restraints;

Valves:

Structural steel (defined in more detail below);

Reinforced precast concrete (defined in more detail below); and

Construction materials (defined in more detail below).

Product primarily of Iron or steel: The product must be made of greater than 50% iron or steel, measured by cost. If one of the listed products is not made primarily of iron or steel, United States (US) provenance is not required, except as required for reinforced precast concrete. If a product is composed of more than 50% iron or steel, but is not listed in Section 436 (a) (2) of the Act, it is not required to be produced in the US. Alternatively, the iron or steel in such a product can be sourced from outside the US.

Steel: An alloy that includes at least 50 percent iron and between 0.02 and 2 percent carbon and may include other elements. Other alloys of iron are not required to be produced in the US.

Produced in the United States: Production in the US of the iron or steel products used in the project requires that all manufacturing processes, including application of coatings, must take place in the United States, with the exception of metallurgical processes involving refinement of steel additives. All manufacturing processes includes processes such as melting, refining, forming, rolling, drawing, finishing, fabricating and coating. Further, if a domestic iron and steel product is taken out of the US for any part of the manufacturing process, it becomes foreign source material. However, raw materials such as iron ore, limestone and iron and steel scrap are not covered by the AIS requirement, and the material(s), if any, being applied as a coating are similarly not covered. Non-iron or steel components of an iron and steel product may come from non-US sources. For example, for products such as valves and hydrants, the individual non-iron and steel components do not have to be of domestic origin.

Municipal Castings: Municipal castings are cast iron or steel infrastructure products that are melted and cast. They typically provide access, protection, or housing for components incorporated into utility owned drinking water, storm water, wastewater, and surface infrastructure. They are typically made of grey or ductile iron, or steel. Examples of municipal castings include access hatches, ballast screen, benches, bollards, cast bases, cast iron hinged hatches, cast iron riser rings, catch basin inlets, cleanout/monument boxes, construction covers and frames, curb and corner guards, curb openings, detectable warning plates, downspout shoes, drainage grates, frames & curb inlets, inlets, junction boxes, lampposts, manhole covers, rings & frames, risers, meter boxes, steel hinged hatches, steel riser rings, trash receptacles, tree grates, tree guards, trench grates, and valve boxes.

Structural Steel: Structural steel is rolled flanged shapes, having at least one dimension of their cross-section 3 inches or greater, which are used in the construction of bridges, buildings, ships, railroad rolling stock, and for numerous other constructional purposes. Such shapes are designated as wide-flange shapes, standard I-beams, channels, angles, tees and zees. Other shapes include H-piles, sheet piling, tie plates, cross ties, and those for other special purposes.

Reinforced Precast Concrete: While reinforced precast concrete may not be at least 50% iron or steel, in this particular case, the reinforcing rebar must be produced in the US and meet the same standards as for any other iron or steel product. Additionally, the casting of the concrete product must take place in the US. The cement and other raw materials used in concrete production are not required to be of domestic origin. If the reinforced concrete is cast at the construction site, the reinforcing rebar is considered to be a construction material and must be produced in the US.

Construction Materials subject to AIS: Construction materials are those articles, materials, or supplies made primarily of iron and steel, that are permanently incorporated into the project, not including mechanical and/or electrical components, equipment and systems. Some of these products may overlap with what is also considered "structural steel". This includes, but is not limited to, the following products: welding rods, wire rod, bar, angles, concrete reinforcing bar, wire, wire cloth, wire rope and cables, tubing, framing, joists, trusses, fasteners (i.e., nuts and bolts), decking, grating, railings, stairs, access ramps, fire escapes, ladders, wall panels, dome structures, roofing, ductwork, surface drains, cable hanging systems, manhole steps, fencing and fence tubing, guardrails, doors, gates, and screens.

Construction Materials not subject to AIS: Mechanical and/or electrical components, equipment and systems are not considered construction materials. Mechanical equipment is typically that which has motorized parts and/or is powered by a motor. Electrical equipment is typically any machine powered by electricity and includes components that are part of the electrical distribution system.

The following examples, including their appurtenances necessary for their intended use and operation, are NOT considered construction materials: pumps, motors, gear reducers, drives, variable frequency drives (VFDs), mixers, blowers/aeration equipment, compressors, meters, electric/pneumatic/manual accessories used to operate valves (such as valve actuators), gates, motorized screens (such as traveling screens), sensors, controls, switches, supervisory control and data acquisition (SCADA), membrane bioreactor systems, membrane filtration systems, filters, clarifiers and clarifier mechanisms, rakes, grinders, disinfection systems, dewatering equipment, presses (including belt presses), conveyors, cranes, HVAC (excluding ductwork), water heaters, heat exchangers, generators, cabinetry and housings (such as electrical boxes/enclosures), lighting fixtures, electrical conduit, emergency life systems, metal office furniture, shelving, laboratory equipment, and analytical instrumentation.

Items temporarily used during construction, which are removed from the project site upon completion of the project, are not required to be made of U.S. Iron or Steel. For example, trench boxes or scaffolding are not considered construction materials subject to AIS requirements.

Incidental Components compliant with AIS under the De Minimis Waiver: This waiver permits the use of de minimis incidental components that may otherwise be prohibited under AIS. These de minimis items may cumulatively comprise no more than a total of 5 percent of the total cost of the materials used in and incorporated into the project. The cost of an individual item may not exceed 1 percent of the total cost of the materials used in and incorporated into the project.

These items are miscellaneous, generally low-cost components that are essential for, but incidental to, the construction and are permanently incorporated into the project. For many of these incidental components, the country of manufacture and the availability of alternatives are not always readily or reasonably identifiable prior to procurement in the normal course of business. For other incidental components, the country of manufacture may be known, but the miscellaneous character in conjunction with the low cost, individually and in total, as typically procured in bulk, mark them as properly incidental. Examples of incidental components include small washers, screws, fasteners (i.e., nuts and bolts), miscellaneous wire, corner bead, ancillary tube.

Examples of items that are not incidental and are not covered by the De Minimis Waiver include significant process fittings (i.e., tees, elbows, flanges, and brackets), distribution system fittings and valves, force main valves, pipes for sewer collection and/or water distribution, treatment and storage tanks, large structural support structures.

Items covered as compliant under this waiver must be documented in a report to the Owner to demonstrate that they are both incidental and that they fall within the cost allowances of this waiver. The costs of these items must be documented by invoices. The report must include a listing of types and categories of materials to which the waiver is applied, the total cost of incidental components covered by the Waiver for each category, and the calculations by which the total cost of materials incorporated into the project was determined.

Appendix 2 – Sample Certifications Step Certification

The following information is provided as a sample letter of step certification for American Iron and Steel compliance. Documentation must be provided on company letterhead. This is to be provided by each handler (supplier, fabricator, manufacturer, processor, etc.). Each time a step in the manufacturing process takes place, the handler delivers its work along with a certification of its origin.

Date

Company Name Company Address City, State Zip

Subject: American Iron and Steel Step Certification for Project (Insert project name and SRF number)

I, (company representative), certify that the (melting, bending, coating, galvanizing, cutting, etc.) process for (manufacturing or fabricating) the following products and/or materials shipped or provided for the subject project is in full compliance with the American Iron and Steel requirement as mandated in EPA's State Revolving Fund Programs.

List of items, products and/or materials:

If any of the above compliance statements change while providing material to this project we will immediately notify the prime contractor and the engineer.

Signed by company representative

Appendix 2 – Sample Certifications Final manufacturer certification

The following information is provided as a sample letter of the final manufacturer to certify American Iron and Steel compliance for the entire manufacturing process. Documentation must be provided on company letterhead.

Date

Company Name Company Address City, State Zip

Subject: American Iron and Steel Certification for Project (Insert project name and SRF number)

I, (company representative), certify that the following products and/or materials shipped/provided to the subject project are in full compliance with the American Iron and Steel requirement of P.L. 113-76 and as mandated in EPA's State Revolving Fund Programs.

List of items, products and/or materials:

If any of the above compliance statements change while providing material to this project we will immediately notify the prime contractor and the engineer.

Signed by company representative

Appendix 2 – Sample Certifications Contractor De Minimis Report

Owner: (Owner Name)

SRF Project No: (SRF Number)

Project Description: (Contract title or brief description)

Date: (Date of report)

Submitted by (name & title): (Contractor representative)

Company Name

LIST OF MATERIALS COST

OR CATEGORIES OF MATERIALS PERMANENTLY INCORPORATED

INTO THE PROJECT

00.00
00.00
00.00
00.00
00.00
00.00
00.00
00.00
00.00
00.00

Total Permanent Materials \$10,000.00

1 % of total material cost	\$100.00	Maximum cost for individual item waived
5 % of total material cost	\$500.00	Maximum cumulative cost for category waived

LIST OF MATERIALS	COST	COMPLIANT
OR CATEGORIES OF MATERIALS		(Yes/No)
COVERED BY		
DE MINIMIS WAIVER		

Category or Item	\$100.00	Yes
Category or Item	\$100.00	Yes
Category or Item	\$100.00	Yes
Category or Item	\$100.00	Yes
Category or Item	\$100.00	Yes

<u>Total De Minimis Items</u> <u>\$500.00</u> <u>Yes</u>

INVOICES ATTACHED FOR DE MINIMIS ITEMS.

GEFA/AIS-10

Appendix 3 – P.L. 113-76, Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2014

The Act states:

Sec. 436 (a)(1) None of the funds made available by a State water pollution control revolving fund as authorized by title VI of the Federal Water Pollution Control Act (33 U.S.C. 1381 et seq.) or made available by a drinking water treatment revolving loan fund as authorized by section 1452 of the Safe Drinking Water Act (42 U.S.C. 300j–12) shall be used for a project for the construction, alteration, maintenance, or repair of a public water system or treatment works unless all of the iron and steel products used in the project are produced in the United States.

- (2) In this section, the term "iron and steel products" means the following products made primarily of iron or steel: lined or unlined pipes and fittings, manhole covers and other municipal castings, hydrants, tanks, flanges, pipe clamps and restraints, valves, structural steel, reinforced precast concrete, and construction materials.
- (b) Subsection (a) shall not apply in any case or category of cases in which the Administrator of the Environmental Protection Agency (in this section referred to as the "Administrator") finds that—
- (1) applying subsection (a) would be inconsistent with the public interest;
- (2) iron and steel products are not produced in the United States in sufficient and reasonably available quantities and of a satisfactory quality; or
- (3) inclusion of iron and steel products produced in the United States will increase the cost of the overall project by more than 25 percent.
- (c) If the Administrator receives a request for a waiver under this section, the Administrator shall make available to the public on an informal basis a copy of the request and information available to the Administrator concerning the request, and shall allow for informal public input on the request for at least 15 days prior to making a finding based on the request. The Administrator shall make the request and accompanying information available by electronic means, including on the official public Internet Web site of the Environmental Protection Agency.
- (d) This section shall be applied in a manner consistent with United States obligations under international agreements.
- (e) The Administrator may retain up to 0.25 percent of the funds appropriated in this Act for the Clean and Drinking Water State Revolving Funds for carrying out the provisions described in subsection (a)(1) for management and oversight of the requirements of this section.
- (f) This section does not apply with respect to a project if a State agency approves the engineering plans and specifications for the project, in that agency's capacity to approve such plans and specifications prior to a project requesting bids, prior to the date of the enactment of this Act.

ATTACHMENT Q

SAMPLE STANDARD CONTRACT FOR CONSTRUCTION

Please Take Note of GR-16 Law and Regulations which includes federal law requirements, including, but not limited to, compliance with American Iron and Steel Requirement and compliance with Davis Bacon and related acts

STATE OF GEORGIA

COUNTY OF DEKALB

CONTRACT FOR CONSTRUCTION

date") (herei	by and between, DEKALB (nafter called the "County") and ws of the State of	COUNTY, a	political su , an	ubdivision of	the State of C	Georgia
		I. <u>SCOPE OI</u>		,		
A.	The term "Work" means the testing, temporary services and insurance, bonds, transportation provide the County with the	l utilities, supe on, security, a	ervision, ad and all other	ministration, or services an	coordination, pl d things neces	anning, sary to

The Work relates to the following Project:

workmanlike manner in strict conformity with this Contract.

ITB 20-101213 On-Call Water And Sewer (Multiyear Contract With 2 Options To Renew)

conformity with the General Requirements attached hereto as Attachment A, and as described in the Scope of Work, Specifications, and the Drawings included in the Bid Document Package or Work Orders. The Contractor agrees to complete the Work in a good, firm, substantial and

B. Unless otherwise stipulated, the Contractor shall furnish all of the Work in accordance with the Contract and all incidental work necessary to complete the Project in an acceptable manner, ready for use, occupancy, or operation by the County. The Contractor shall be responsible for the entire Work and every part thereof.

II. TIME, TERM AND LIQUIDATED DAMAGES

A. Contract Time. The Contractor shall commence the Work under this Contract within ten (10) calendar days from the acknowledgement of the receipt of the Notice to Proceed ("Commencement Date"). The Contractor shall fully complete the Work within 730 calendar days from and including the acknowledgement date unless an extension of the Contract Time has been obtained by Change Order. If the Change Order only seeks to extend the Contract Time, it may be approved and executed by the DeKalb County Chief Executive Officer or his/her designee and the Contractor in accordance with the terms of this Contract. Contractor shall also complete the work within the mutually agreed upon calendar days per each work order.

B. **Contract Term.** As required by O.C.G.A §36-60-13, this Contract shall commence immediately upon the execution date. This Contract shall (i) terminate without further obligation on the part of the County each and every December 31st, as required by O.C.G.A. § 36-60-13, as amended, unless terminated earlier in accordance with the termination provisions of this Contract; (ii) automatically renew on each January 1st, unless terminated in accordance with the termination provisions of this Contract; and (iii) terminate absolutely, with no further renewals, on <u>December 31, 2022</u>, unless extended by Change Order adopted and approved by the DeKalb County Governing Authority and the Contractor in accordance with the terms of this Contract.

This contract comes with two additional (2) options to renew. Prior to the expiration of the Initial Term, the parties have the option to renew this agreement for a First Annual Renewal Term of twelve (12) calendar months. Prior the expiration of the First Annual Renewal Term, the parties have the option to renew this Agreement for a Second Annual Renewal Term of twelve (12) calendar months. Without further action by either party, this Agreement will terminate at the end of the Initial Term or at the end of each Annual renewal Term. Each option to renew must be exercised prior to the beginning of each Annual Renewal Term and is effective upon adoption and approval by the DeKalb Governing Authority and the Contractor in accordance with the terms of this Contract.

C. **Liquidated Damages.** The Contractor acknowledges that time is of the essence with respect to the Work governed by this Contract. Contractor acknowledges and recognizes that if it fails to achieve Substantial Completion of any portion of the Work within the work authorization Performance Time or Contract Time as may be extended in accordance with the terms of this Contract, the County will sustain substantial losses as a result of such failure. The Contractor further acknowledges that the County will suffer damages that are difficult if not impossible to accurately estimate. Contractor shall pay liquidated damages of One Thousand Five Hundred Dollars No/100ths (\$1,500.00) for each day that Substantial Completion of an assigned work order is delayed, past the mutually agreed Performance Time. The Contractor agrees that the foregoing rate is a reasonable pre-estimate of the probable damages that the County will suffer if Substantial Completion is delayed, and said daily rate is intended to compensate the County for its damages and is not intended to penalize the Contractor for its delay. The County may deduct such liquidated damages from any unpaid amounts then or thereafter due the Contractor under this Contract. Any liquidated damages not deducted from any unpaid amounts due the Contractor are payable to the County at the County's demand, together with interest from the date of the demand at a rate equal to seven percent (7%) per annum.

III. PAYMENT

A. **Contract Price.** As full payment for the faithful performance of this Contract, the County shall pay the Contractor, the Contract Price, which is an amount not to exceed <u>XXXXXXX</u> (\$XXXXXX), unless changed by written Change Order in accordance with the terms of this Contract. The term "<u>Change Order</u>" includes the term "amendment" and shall mean a written order authorizing a change in the Work, and an adjustment in Contract Price to Contractor or the Contract Term, as adopted and approved by the Contractor and the DeKalb County Governing Authority,

or the Chief Executive Officer, if exempted from Governing Authority adoption and approval in accordance with the express terms of this Contract. The Chief Executive Officer or his/her designee shall have the authority to approve and execute a Change Order lowering the Contract Price or increasing the Contract Price up to twenty percent (20%) of the original Contract Price, provided that the total amount of the increase authorized by such Change Order is less than \$100,000.00. If the original Contract or Purchase Order Price does not exceed \$100,000.00, but the Change Order will make the total Contract Price exceed \$100,000.00, then the Change Order will require approval by official action of the Governing Authority. Any other increase of the Contract Price shall be by Change Order adopted and approved by the DeKalb County Governing Authority and the Contractor in accordance with the terms of this Contract. Amounts paid to the Contractor shall comply with and not exceed Attachment A, the Contractor's Unit Price Form, consisting of sixteen (13) pages attached hereto and incorporated herein by reference. Payment is to be made no later than thirty (30) days after submittal of undisputed invoice.

- B. **Retainage and Partial Payments.** Partial payments to the Contractor shall be made monthly, based on the value of Work completed as determined by the County, plus the value of materials and equipment suitably stored, insured and protected at the construction site. The Contractor shall submit a payment request for Work completed during the preceding calendar month to Keith Laguaite (Project Manager) for review and approval on or before last day of each month. If approved by the Project Manager or Designated Representative, the approved amount, less retainage, shall be paid to the Contractor thirty (30) days after the date the approved payment request is received by the County Finance Department. If a payment request is not approved by the County, then no payment shall be made to the Contractor until after the Project Manager or Designated Representative approves the payment request. The amount of retainage shall be as follows:
 - (1) Ten percent (10%) of each partial payment shall be withheld as retainage until the value of fifty percent (50%) of the Contract Price, including Change Orders and other authorized additions provided in the Contract, is due;
 - (2) When fifty percent (50%) of the Contract Price, as described above, becomes due and the manner of completion of the Work and its progress, quality, schedule are reasonably satisfactory to the County, and there are no outstanding claims by the Contractor, Subcontractors, lower tier subcontractors, as that term is defined by state law, or Suppliers, the withholding of retainage shall be discontinued.
 - (3) If after discontinuing retainage, the County determines that the Work is unsatisfactory or has fallen behind schedule, withholding of ten percent (10%) of each request for payment may be resumed. When the Work has reached Substantial Completion and the County determines the Work to be reasonably acceptable, the Contractor shall submit an invoice or other documents as may be required and receive payment of retainage within thirty (30) days. If minor items remain incomplete at that time, an amount equal to two hundred percent (200%) of the value of each item, as determined by the County, shall be withheld until such items are completed.
 - (4) The Contractor shall within ten days from the Contractor's receipt of each payment from the County pass through payments to Subcontractors and shall reduce each

Subcontractor's retainage in the same manner as the Contractor's retainage is reduced by the County. The Subcontractor shall, within ten days from the Subcontractor's receipt of payment, pass through payments to lower tier subcontractors and shall reduce each lower tier subcontractor's retainage in the same manner as the Subcontractor's retainage is reduced.

- (5) Contractor and County agree to abide by all applicable provisions of Georgia state law concerning retainage, including but not limited to O.C.G.A. § 13-10-80 and 13-10-81. If the terms of this contract concerning retainage conflict with state law, state law governs.
- (6) As required by O.C.G.A. § 13-10-81, Retainage shall be invested by the County at the current market rate and any interest earned on the retained amount shall be paid to the Contractor when the Project has been completed within the time limits specified and for the price specified in this Contract or in change orders approved in accordance with the terms of this Contract, upon the County's receipt of certification by the engineer in charge of the Project in the manner and form required by O.C.G.A. §13-10-81.
- C. **Payment Requests and Invoices.** Payment Requests and invoice(s) must be submitted as follows:
 - (1) Original(s) must be submitted to:

Attn: Keith Laguaite (Project Manager) Department of Watershed Management 4575 Memorial Drive, Decatur, GA 30032

- (2) Upon award, Prime Contractor(s) with Local Small Business Enterprise (LSBE) Subcontractor(s) shall enter utilization reports electronically at www.dekalblsbe.info.
 Proof of payment to the LSBE Subcontractor must be uploaded and submitted. LSBE Subcontractors shall confirm receipt of payment from the Prime, electronically also, at www.dekalblsbe.info.
- D. **Title.** All equipment, materials, and Work covered by partial payments shall, upon payment thereof, become the sole property of the County, but this provision shall not be construed as relieving the Contractor from the sole responsibility for the care and protection of equipment, materials, and Work upon which payments have been made, or the restoration of any damaged Work.
- E. **Final Payment.** Within sixty (60) days after the Work is fully completed and accepted by the County, the balance due hereunder shall be paid; provided, however, that final payment shall not be made until said Contractor shall have completed all Work necessary and reasonably incidental to the Contract, including final cleanup and restoration. Acceptance of the Work and the making of final payment shall not constitute a waiver of any claims by the County. All claims by the Contractor for breach of contract, violation of state or federal law, or compensation and extensions of time shall be submitted in writing to the Chief Executive

ITB No. 20-101213 On-Call Water and Sewer (Multiyear Contract with 2 Options to Renew) Sample County Contract

If to

Officer within sixty (60) days after completion and acceptance of the Work as herein provided, or all such claims shall be forever barred.

IV. NOTICE

Any notice or consent required to be given by or on behalf of any party hereto to any other party hereto shall be in writing and shall be sent to the County's Chief Executive Officer and the Executive Assistant or to the Contractor or his authorized representative on the work site by (a) registered or certified United States mail, return receipt requested, postage prepaid, (b) personal delivery, or (c) overnight courier service. All notices sent to the addresses listed below shall be binding unless said address is changed in writing no less than fourteen days before such notice is sent. Future changes in address shall be effective upon written notice being given by the Contractor to the County's Executive Assistant or by the County to the Contractor's authorized representative via certified first class U.S. mail, return receipt requested. Such notices will be addressed as follows:

the County:	Chief Executive Officer The Maloof Center 1300 Commerce Drive, 6 th Floor Decatur, Georgia 30030 and
	Executive Assistant The Maloof Center 1300 Commerce Drive, 6 th Floor Decatur, Georgia 30030
With a copy to:	Director of the Department of Purchasing and Contracting The Maloof Center 1300 Commerce Drive, 2 nd Floor Decatur, Georgia 30030
With a copy to:	
	If to the Contractor:
With a copy to:	(Insert Contractor name and address)

V. FEDERAL WORK AUTHORIZATION

- A. Pursuant to O.C.G.A. §13-10-91, the County cannot enter into a contract for the physical performance of services unless the Contractor, its Subcontractor(s) and sub-subcontractor(s), as that term is defined by state law, register and participate in the Federal Work Authorization Program to verify specific information on all new employees.
- B. Contractor certifies that it has complied and will continue to comply throughout the Contract Term with O.C.G.A. §13-10-91 and any related and applicable Georgia Department of Labor Rule.
- C. Contractor agrees to sign an affidavit evidencing its compliance with O.C.G.A. §13-10-91. The signed affidavit is attached to this Contract as Attachment C.
- D. Contractor agrees that in the event it employs or contracts with any Subcontractor(s) in connection with this Contract, Contractor will secure from each Subcontractor an affidavit that certifies the Subcontractor's current and continuing compliance with O.C.G.A. §13-10-91 throughout the Contract Term. Any signed Subcontractor affidavit(s) obtained in connection with this Contract shall be attached hereto as Attachment D.
- E. Each Subcontractor agrees that in the event it employs or contracts with any subsubcontractor(s), each Subcontractor will secure from each sub-subcontractor an affidavit that certifies the sub-subcontractor's current and continuing compliance with O.C.G.A. §13-10-91 throughout the Contract Term. Any signed sub-subcontractor affidavit(s) obtained in connection with this Contract shall be attached hereto as Attachment E.

VI. CORPORATE AUTHORITY

Contractor agrees to execute the Certificate of Corporate Authority, attached hereto as Attachment F. The officials of the Contractor executing this Contract are duly and properly in office and are fully authorized and empowered to execute the same for and on behalf of the Contractor. Contractor warrants that it has all requisite power and authority to enter into and perform its obligations under this Contract, and that the execution and delivery by the Contractor of this Contract and the compliance by the Contractor with all of the provisions of this Contract (i) is within the purposes, powers, and authority of the Contractor; (ii) has been done in full compliance with applicable law and has been approved by the governing body of the Contractor and is legal and will not conflict with or constitute on the part of the Contractor a violation of or a breach of or a default under any indenture, mortgage, security deed, pledge, note, lease, loan, or installment sale agreement, contract, or other agreement or instrument to which the Contractor is a party or by which the Contractor is otherwise subject or bound, or any license, judgment, decree, law, statute, order, writ, injunction, demand, rule, or regulation of any court or governmental agency or body having jurisdiction over the Contractor; and (iii) has been duly authorized by all necessary action on the part of the Contractor. This Contract is the valid, legal, binding and enforceable obligation of the Contractor.

VII. PERFORMANCE AND PAYMENT BONDS AND INSURANCE REQUIREMENTS

- A. Within ten (10) days from the date of Notice of Award of this Contract, the Contractor, as principal, shall give a Contract performance bond, attached hereto as Attachment G and a payment bond, attached hereto as Attachment H, each in the amount of \$XXXXXXXX for the use of all persons doing work or furnishing skills, tools, machinery, or materials under or for the purpose of this Contract, in accordance with the applicable provisions of Georgia state law, including but not limited to, O.C.G.A. \$13-10-1 and \$36-91-21 et seq. The bonds shall be underwritten by a surety company licensed to write bonds in the State of Georgia, listed in the most current U.S. Treasury Circular No. 570, and which have a current A.M. Best rating of "A" (Excellent) with a Financial Size Category of XII or better. The life of these bonds shall extend throughout the Contract Term including a sixty (60) day maintenance period (where applicable) and a twelve-month guarantee period after the completion of Work performed under this Contract. The bonds shall issue on the forms provided by the County as part of this Contract.
- B. It is further agreed between the parties hereto that if at any time after the execution of this Contract and the surety bonds, the County shall deem the surety or sureties upon such bonds to be unsatisfactory, or if, for any reason, such bonds cease to be adequate to cover the performance of the Work, the Contractor shall, at its sole expense and within five (5) days after the receipt of notice from the County to do so, furnish additional bond or bonds in such form and amount and with such surety or sureties as shall be satisfactory to the County.
- C. The Contractor shall, without expense to the County, provide certificates of insurance, and copies of signed insurance policies including declarations pages from companies that are authorized to engage in the insurance business in the state of Georgia and are otherwise acceptable to the County Finance Director or his/her designee, attached hereto as Attachment I. Such insurance shall be placed with admitted insurers that maintain an A.M. Best's rating of not less than A (Excellent) with a Financial Size Category of VII or better with coverage forms acceptable to Contractor. The insurance described below shall be maintained uninterrupted for the duration of the project, including any warranty periods, and shall protect Contractor, and others as required by contract, for liabilities in connection with work performed by or on behalf of Contractor, its agents, representatives, employees or Contractors.
 - (1) Workers Compensation Insurance. Statutory workers compensation insurance is to be provided in compliance with the requirements of Georgia law with limits not less than the following:

Employer's liability insurance by accident, each accident \$1,000,000 Employer's liability insurance by disease, policy limit \$1,000,000 Employer's liability insurance by disease, each employee \$1,000,000

- (2) *Commercial General Liability Insurance*. Commercial general liability insurance is to be provided with limits not less than the following:
 - \$1,000,000 per occurrence for bodily injury and property damage liability

\$1,000,000 personal and advertising injury liability

\$2,000,000 general aggregate

\$2,000,000 products-completed operations aggregate

- \$ 100,000 damage to rented premises (each occurrence)
- \$ 5,000 medical expense (any one person)
- (3) *Umbrella or Excess Insurance*. Umbrella or excess insurance is to be provided with General Liability, Auto Liability and Employers Liability scheduled as underlying policies with limits not less than the following:

\$5,000,000 per occurrence \$5,000,000 aggregate

- (4) Comprehensive Automobile Liability Insurance. Comprehensive automobile liability insurance with form coverage is to be provided for all owned, non-owned and hired vehicles with combined single limit of \$1,000,000. Automobile liability insurance shall be written on ISO Business Auto Coverage Form CA 0001 (1990 edition or later), or a substitute form providing equivalent coverage, and shall cover liability for bodily injury and property damage arising from the use or operation of any automobile, including those owned, hired or otherwise operated or used by or on behalf of Contractor. The policy must include Broadened Pollution Liability Endorsement CA9948 12 93.
- (5) Builder's Risk Insurance Coverage DeKalb County shall procure and maintain Builders Risk Insurance on the entire work which provides "All-risk" form that shall at least include insurance for physical loss or damage to the Work, temporary buildings, falsework, and materials and equipment in transit, and shall insure against at least the following perils or causes of loss: fire, lightning, extended coverage, theft, vandalism, malicious mischief, earthquake, collapse, debris removal, demolition occasioned by enforcement of Laws and Regulations, water damage (other than caused by flood), and such other perils or causes of loss as may be specifically required by Supplementary Conditions) until Final Completion and Acceptance of the Project. Such policy of insurance shall contain at least the following sub-limits of insurance and deductibles:

Sub-limits:

Property in Transit \$1,000,000
Property in Offsite Storage \$1,000,000
Plans & Blueprints \$25,000

Debris Removal 25% of Insured Physical Loss

Delay in Completion / Soft Cost TBD

Ordinance of Law (Increased Cost of Construction) \$1,000,000

Flood and Earthquake TBD – Full Contract Value

Deductibles:

Flood and Earthquake \$25,000

ITB No. 20-101213 On-Call Water and Sewer (Multiyear Contract with 2 Options to Renew) Sample County Contract

Water Damage other than Flood	\$100,000
All other Perils	\$10,000

- D. The County, its elected officials, officers, employees and agents, hereinafter referred to in this article and in the article entitled "Certificates of Insurance" as "the County and its officers" are to be named as additional insured on all policies of insurance except worker's compensation insurance with no cross suits exclusion. The County and its officers shall be included as additional insureds under commercial general liability and commercial umbrella insurance, for liabilities arising out of both the ongoing and completed operations of Contractor. Such additional insured coverage shall be endorsed to Contractor's policy by attachment of ISO Additional Insured Endorsement forms CG 20 10 10 01 (ongoing operations) and CG 20 37 10 01 (products-completed operations), or form(s) providing equivalent coverage.
- E. All coverages required of the Contractor will be primary over any insurance or self-insurance program carried by the County.
- F. If the Contractor is a joint venture involving two (2) or more entities, then each independent entity will satisfy the limits and coverages specified here or the joint venture will be a named insured under each respective policy specified.
- G. In addition to procuring and maintaining commercial general liability insurance, automobile liability and commercial umbrella insurance, for the Contract Term, Contractor shall continue to procure and maintain the products-completed operations liability insurance coverage and commercial umbrella insurance after the Work is substantially complete for the entire Contract Term or for the applicable five-year statutory limitation, whichever is greater. For such period of time, all terms and conditions of such coverage shall remain unchanged, including the limits specified herein and the requirement to provide the County with coverage as an additional insured.
- H. Contractor agrees to waive all rights of subrogation and other rights of recovery against the County and its officers and shall cause each Subcontractor to waive all rights of subrogation for all coverage.
- I. Failure of the County to demand such certificate or other evidence of full compliance with these insurance requirements or failure of the County to identify a deficiency from evidence provided will not be construed as a waiver of the Contractor's obligation to maintain such coverage.
- J. Contractor understands and agrees that the purchase of insurance in no way limits the liability of the Contractor.
- K. **OCIP Insurance Coverage:** In connection with the Work, and for the Contractor/Design/Builder and those subcontractors deemed eligible by the County for participation, the County will implement an Owner Controlled Insurance Program ("OCIP"), providing certain insurance coverages as detailed herein. The insurance coverages provided by the OCIP apply only to the Work performed on the Project site. The

Contractor/Design/Builder and its Subcontractors shall provide their own insurance for all offsite activities. The Builder's Risk/All Risk Property Insurance component of the OCIP will expressly exclude coverage on Contractor's/Design/Builder's and Subcontractors' machinery, tools, and equipment not destined to become a part of the Project Work.

- (1) Exclusion of Contractor/Design/Builder Insurance Costs

 Because the County is providing specific limits of General Liability, Excess Liability and Property Coverage (for eligible workers), following enrollment in the OCIP the Contractor/Design/Builder shall exclude all General Liability, Excess Liability, and Property Coverage (Builder's Risk) costs from the Contract Price and its proposal/bid for itself and for all included Subcontractors. The Contractor/Design/Builder warrants, for itself and all included Subcontractors, that all such on-site insurance costs for the coverages listed above shall be excluded in their entirety from the Contract Price, and no such coverage is duplicated by the Contractor/Design/Builder or any Subcontractor of any tier. The Contractor/Design/Builder and its Subcontractors shall make available to the County all documentation deemed necessary by the County in order to verify this cost exclusion. If requested by the County, the Contractor/Design/Builder shall provide complete copies of its and its Subcontractors' current insurance policies in order to assist in the verification of the accuracy of the exclusion of insurance costs and to verify the accuracy of the information provided by the Contractor/Design/Builder and its Subcontractors.
- L. **OCIP Manual of Insurance Procedures:** The OCIP coverage provided by the County shall be further detailed in, and the Contractors/Design/Builder requirements with respect to the OCIP shall be described in, the General Liability Wrap-Up Manual ("the Manual") incorporated into the Contract Documents and issued via an Exhibit to the Contract. This Manual includes information on the following OCIP coverages: Commercial General Liability, Excess Liability, and Builder's Risk/All Risk Property Insurance.

VIII. CERTIFICATES OF INSURANCE

- A. Certificates shall state that the policy or policies shall not expire, be cancelled or altered without at least sixty (60) days prior written notice to the County. Policies and Certificates of Insurance listing the County and its officers as additional insureds (except for workers' compensation insurance) shall conform to all terms and conditions (including coverage of the indemnification and hold harmless agreement) contained in this Contract.
- B. The Contractor agrees to name the County and its officers as additional insured on the commercial general liability insurance, using the ISO Additional Insured Endorsement forms CG20101001 (ongoing operations) and CG20371001 (products-completed operations) forms, or form(s) providing equivalent coverage.
- C. Certificates of Insurance must contain the policy number, policy limits, and policy expiration date of all policies issued in accordance with this Contract; the location and operations to which the insurance applies. Certificates must be provided annually for the duration of the project. If applicable, a specific statement must be included that blasting coverage is included to the extent such risk is present; that Contractor's protective coverage applies to any Subcontractor's

operations; and Contractor's contractual liability insurance coverage applies to any Subcontractor.

- D. This insurance for the County as the additional insured shall be as broad as the coverage provided for the named-insured Contractor. It shall apply as primary insurance before any other insurance or self-insurance, including any deductible, non-contributory, and waiver of subrogation provided to the County as the additional insured.
- E. The Contractor shall be wholly responsible for securing certificates of insurance coverage as set forth above from all Subcontractors who are engaged in the Work.
- F. If the County shall so request, the Contractor will furnish the County for its inspection and approval such policies of insurance with all endorsements, or confirmed specimens thereof certified by the insurance company to be true and correct copies.
- G. Contractor shall be responsible and have the financial wherewithal to cover any deductibles or retentions included on the certificate of insurance.
- H. Such certificates should be sent to the County and must identify the "Certificate Holder" as follows:

DeKalb County, Georgia
Director of Purchasing & Contracting
The Maloof Center
1300 Commerce Drive, 2nd Floor
Decatur, Georgia 30030

I. Copies of Required Insurance policies with Declarations Page(s) shall be attached hereto as Attachment I.

IX. ATTACHMENTS

A. This Contract includes the following Attachments all of which are incorporated herein by reference:

Attachment A, General Requirements, GR-1 through GR-46.

Attachment B, Contractor's Unit Price Form

Attachment C, Contractor Affidavit Under O.C.G.A. § 13-10-91

Attachment D, Subcontractor Affidavit Under O.C.G.A. § 13-10-91

Attachment E, Sub-subcontractor Affidavit(s) Under O.C.G.A. § 13-10-91

Attachment F, Certificate of Corporate Authority or Joint Venture Certificates

Attachment G, Performance Bond and Accompanying Power of Attorney

Attachment H, Payment Bond and Accompanying Power of Attorney

Attachment I, Certificate of Insurance, Declarations, and Endorsements

Attachment J, Business and Professional Licenses

Attachment K, Executive Order No. 2141-4 New Ethics Policy

Attachment L, OCIP General Liability Wrap-Up Manual

Attachment M, Wage Determination for Heavy Construction - DeKalb County, GA

Attachment N, Georgia Environmental Finance Authority Documentation Attachment N-1, DBE Compliance Form

Attachment N-2, Contractor Certification Regarding Equal Employment Opportunity

Attachment N-3, Subcontractor Certification Regarding Equal Employment Opportunity

Attachment N-4, Contractor Certification Regarding Debarment, Suspension, & Other Responsible Matters

Attachment N-5, Subcontractor Certification Regarding Debarment, Suspension, & Other Responsible Matters

Appendix I, Bidder's Submittal to County's Invitation to Bid

B. In addition to the foregoing, the Bid Document Package dated December 7, 2020, the original of which is maintained in the County's Department of Purchasing and Contracting, forms an essential part of this Contract as if fully set out herein.

IX. FUNDING CLAUSE

The Contractor has been informed and understands that funding for this Contract is provided under the <u>Water Infrastructure Finance and Innovation Act</u> and expressly agrees that performance of the Contract, in whole or in part, is contingent upon and subject to the availability of such funding under the <u>Water Infrastructure Finance and Innovation Act</u> to DeKalb County, Georgia.

X. FEDERAL AND/OR STATE FUNDING/LAW

- A. Without limiting the General Requirements attached hereto as Attachment A or any other provision herein concerning the applicability of certain laws, ordinances, rules and regulations, Contractor has been explicitly informed and understands that the following laws, ordinances, rules and regulations apply to the execution and performance of all parts of this Contract, the Project and the Work: The American Iron and Steel Requirement, 33 U.S.C. 3914; The Davis Bacon Act, 40 U.S.C. 3141 et seq.; The National Environmental Policy Act of 1969, 42 U.S.C. 4321 et seq.; Archeological and Historic Preservation Act, 16 U.S.C. 469–469c; Clean Air Act, 42 U.S.C. 7401 et seq.; Clean Water Act, 33 U.S.C. 1251 et seq.; Coastal Barrier Resources Act, 16 U.S.C. 3501 et seq.; Coastal Zone Management Act, 16 U.S.C. 1451 et seq.; Endangered Species Act, 16 U.S.C. 1531 et seq.; Federal Actions to Address Environmental Justice in Minority Populations and Low-Income Populations, Executive Order 12898, 59 FR 7629, February 16, 1994; Floodplain Management, Executive Order 11988, 42 FR 26951, May 24, 1977, as amended by Executive Order 13690, 80 FR 6425, February 4, 2015; Protection of Wetlands, Executive Order 11990, 42 FR 26961, May 25, 1977, as amended by Executive Order 12608, 52 FR 34617, September 14, 1987; Farmland Protection Policy Act, 7 U.S.C. 4201 et seq.; Fish and Wildlife Coordination Act, 16 U.S.C. 661-666c, as amended; Magnuson-Stevens Fishery Conservation and Management Act, 16 U.S.C. 1801 et seq.; National Historic Preservation Act, 16 U.S.C. 470 et seq.; Safe Drinking Water Act, 42 U.S.C. 300f et seq.; Wild and Scenic Rivers Act, 16 U.S.C. 1271 et seq.; Debarment and Suspension, Executive Order 12549, 51 FR 6370, February 21, 1986; Demonstration Cities and Metropolitan Development Act, 42 U.S.C. 3301 et seg., as amended, and Executive Order 12372, 47 FR 30959, July 16, 1982; Drug-Free Workplace Act, 41 U.S.C. 8101 et seq.; New Restrictions on Lobbying, 31 U.S.C. 1352; Prohibitions relating to violations of the Clean Water Act or Clean Air Act with respect to Federal contracts, grants, or loans under 42 U.S.C. 7606 and 33 U.S.C. 1368, and Executive Order 11738, 38 FR 25161, September 12, 1973; The Uniform Relocation Assistance and Real Property Acquisition Policies Act of 1970, 42 U.S.C. 4601 et seq.; Age Discrimination Act, 42 U.S.C. 6101 et seq.; Equal Employment Opportunity, Executive Order 11246, 30 FR 12319, September 28, 1965; Section 13 of the Clean Water Act, Pub.L. 92-500, codified in 42 U.S.C. 1251; 40 CFR Part 7; Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act, 29 U.S.C. 794, supplemented by Executive Orders 11914, 41 FR 17871, April 29, 1976 and 11250, 30 FR 13003, October 13, 1965; Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, 42 U.S.C. 2000d et seq.; and Participation by Disadvantaged Business Enterprises in Procurement under Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) Financial Assistance Agreements, 73 FR 15904.
- B. Without limiting the General Requirements attached hereto as Attachment A or any other provision hereunder, all laborers and mechanics employed by Contractor of any of its subcontractors in connection with the Work shall be paid wages at rates not less than those prevailing for the same type of work on similar construction in the immediate locality, as determined by the Secretary of Labor. Contractor and its subcontractors shall pay all mechanics and laborers employed directly on the site of the Work, unconditionally and at least once a

> week, and without subsequent deduction or rebate on any account, the full amounts accrued at time of payment, computed at wage rates not less than those stated in the advertised specifications, regardless of any contractual relationship which may be alleged to exist between Contractor or applicable subcontractor and the laborers and mechanics. Contractor will post the scale of wages to be paid in a prominent and easily accessible place at the site of the Work. There may be withheld from Contractor so much of accrued payments as Owner considers necessary to pay to laborers and mechanics employed by Contractor or any subcontractor on the Work the difference between the rates of wages required by the contract to be paid laborers and mechanics on the Work and the rates of wages received by the laborers and mechanics and not refunded to Contractor or subcontractors or their agents. If Owner finds that any laborer or mechanic employed by Contractor or any subcontractor directly on the site of the Work covered by the Contract has been or is being paid a rate of wages less than the rate of wages required by the Contract to be paid, the federal government of the United States by written notice to Contractor may terminate Contractor's right to proceed with the Work or the part of the Work as to which there has been a failure to pay the required wages. The government may have the Work completed, by contract or otherwise, and Contractor and its sureties shall be liable to the government for any excess costs the government incurs.

> > [SIGNATURES APPEAR ON NEXT PAGE]

NAME OF CONTRACTOR

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have set their hands and caused their seals to be electronically affixed hereupon, to be considered as an original by their authorized representatives.

DEKALB COUNTY, GEORGIA

By:	by Dir. (SEAL)
Signature (SEAL)	MICHAEL L. THURMOND
	Chief Executive Officer
Name (Typed or Printed)	DeKalb County, Georgia
	Date
Title	
Federal Tax I.D. Number	
Date	
ATTEST:	ATTEST:
Signature	BARBARA H. SANDERS, CCC,CMC
	Clerk of the Chief Executive Officer
NI (T. I. D. (I)	and Board of Commissioners of
Name (Typed or Printed)	DeKalb County, Georgia
TO A	
Title	
APPROVED AS TO SUBSTANCE:	APPROVED AS TO FORM:
Reginald D. Wells, Director	Assistant County Attorney
Department of Watershed Management	DeKalb County Law Department

ATTACHMENT A

GENERAL REQUIREMENTS

INDEX TO GENERAL REQUIREMENTS

<u>Title</u>
Definitions of Terms
Prior Use by County
Contractor's Obligations
Authority of the County
Changes in the Work and Change Orders
Time for Completion
Schedules, Reports, and Records
County's Right to Suspend or Terminate Work
Final Inspection
Warranties, Guarantees and Correction of Work
Contractor's Personnel and Independent Contractor Status
Subcontracting
Assignments
Indemnification and Hold Harmless
Royalties and Patents
Laws and Regulations
Permits and Inspection Fees
Land and Rights-of-Way
Protection of Work, Property, and Persons
Prohibited Interests
First Source Jobs Ordinance
Foreign Corporations
Specification and Drawings
Contractor's Submittals
As-Built Drawings
Examination of Work by Contractor
Inspection and Testing of Materials
Inspection of Work
Requests for Substitutions
Rejections of Work and Materials
Materials, Services, and Facilities
Utilities During Construction
Temporary Heat and Air Conditioning
Maintenance Manual
Weather Conditions
Lines, Grades, and Measurements
Cleaning Up

ITB No. 20-101213

On-Call Water and Sewer (Multiyear Contract with 2 Options to Renew)

GR-38	Barricades
GR-39	No Third-Party Beneficiary
GR-40	Severability
GR-41	Interpretation
GR-42	Prior Contracts; Conflict in Documents
GR-43	Entire Agreement
GR-44	Counterparts
GR-45	Venue
GR-46	Right to Audit

GR-1. DEFINITIONS OF TERMS

The section captions contained in this Contract are for convenience only and do not in any way limit or amplify any term or provision hereof. The use of the terms "hereof," "hereunder" and "herein" shall refer to this Contract as a whole, inclusive of the Attachments, except when noted otherwise. The use of the masculine or neuter genders herein shall include the masculine, feminine and neuter genders and the singular form shall include the plural when the context so requires. The following terms shall have the meanings indicated:

"Addendum" or "Addenda" shall mean written or graphic instruments issued prior to the execution of the Contract, which modify or interpret the Work, or the Invitation to Bid by additions, deletions, clarifications, or corrections.

"Bid" shall mean the offer of the Bidder submitted on the prescribed form setting forth the price(s) for the Work to be performed.

"Bid Document Package" shall consist of documents entitled as follows: Acknowledgement of Contractor, Advertisement for Bids, Instructions to Bidders, Addenda, Business License, Utility Systems Contractor's License, Utility Manager's Certificate, Utility Foreman's Certificate, General Contractor's License, Bidder's Lump Sum Cost, Bidder's Unit Price, First Source Jobs Ordinance Information with Exhibits, LSBE Program Information Sheet with LSBE Exhibits, Certificate of Corporate Bidder, Certificate of Authority/Joint Venture, Bidder's Affidavit of Compliance with O.C.G.A.13-10-91, Reference and Release Form, Subcontractor Tracking Form, Bid Bond and Power of Attorney, Public Works Construction Affidavit and Oath of Successful Bidder, Technical Specifications, and Drawings.

"Bidder" shall mean any person, firm, or corporation submitting a Bid for the Work.

"Bonds" shall mean bid, performance, and payment bonds and other instruments of security, furnished by the Contractor and his surety in accordance with the Contract.

"Change Order" includes the term "amendment" and shall mean a written order authorizing a change in the Work, if applicable, and an adjustment in the Contract Price, Contract Time or Contract Term, as adopted and approved by the Contractor and the DeKalb County Governing Authority, or the Chief Executive Officer, if exempted from Governing Authority adoption and approval in accordance with the express terms of this Contract.

"Contract" or "Agreement" shall consist of the written Contract executed by the parties, all attachments to the Contract, Change Orders, Field Orders, and the Bid Document Package. The intent of these documents is for the Contractor to furnish all materials, appliances, tools, labor and services of every kind necessary for the proper execution of the Work, and the terms and conditions of payment therefore.

"Contract Price" shall mean the total monies payable to the Contractor under the terms and conditions of the Contract.

"Contract Time" shall mean the number of days stated in the Contract for the completion of the Work.

"Contract Term" shall mean the length of time the Contract shall remain in effect.

"Contractor" or "General Contractor" shall mean the individual, firm, joint venture or corporation undertaking the execution of the Work as an independent contractor under the terms of the Contract and acting through his or its agents or employees.

"County" shall mean DeKalb County, Georgia.

"<u>Day</u>(s)" shall mean calendar day(s).

"<u>Drawings</u>" shall mean the part of the Contract which shows, largely through graphical presentation, the characteristics and scope of the Work to be performed and which have been prepared or approved by the County. The Drawings are included in the Bid Document Package.

"Field Order" shall mean a written order issued by an authorized County official/employee to the Contractor during construction effecting a change in the Work by authorizing an addition, deletion, or revision in the Work within the general scope of the Work not involving an adjustment in the Contract Price or a change to the Contract Time or Term. No Field Order shall be valid or effective unless it is signed by the County employee(s) who has been authorized in writing by the Chief Executive Officer or his/her designee to execute Field Orders.

"Notice of Award" shall mean a written notice of the acceptance of the Bid from the County to the successful Bidder.

"<u>Notice to Proceed</u>" shall mean a written communication issued by the County authorizing the Contractor to proceed with the Work and establishing the date of commencement of the Work. The effective date of the Notice to Proceed shall be the date set forth on the Notice to Proceed.

"Project" shall mean the undertaking to be performed as provided in the Contract.

"Shall" is mandatory; "may" is permissive.

"Specifications" or "Technical Specifications" shall mean a part of the Contract consisting of written descriptions of a technical nature regarding materials, equipment, construction systems, standards, and workmanship specified for this Project.

"Subcontractor" shall mean any person, firm, or corporation having a direct contract with the Contractor or with any other Subcontractor for the performance of a part of the Work.

"Submittals" shall mean all shop drawings, diagrams, illustrations, brochures, schedules, samples, and other data which are prepared by the Contractor, a Subcontractor, manufacturer, Supplier, or distributor, which illustrate how specific portions of the Work shall be fabricated or installed.

"Substantial Completion" or "Substantial Completion of the Work" shall mean that date determined by the County when the construction of the Project or an expressly stipulated part thereof is sufficiently completed, in accordance with the Contract, so that the Project or stipulated part can be fully utilized for the purposes for which it is intended.

"Superintendent" shall mean the Contractor's authorized on-the-job representative designated in writing by the Contractor prior to commencement of any work.

"Supplier" shall mean any person, supplier, or organization who furnishes materials or equipment for the Work, including that fabricated to a special design, but who does not perform labor at the site.

"Work" shall have the meaning assigned to that term in the article in the Contract entitled Scope of Work."

GR-2. PRIOR USE BY COUNTY

Prior to completion of the Work, the County may take over operation and/or use of the Project or portions thereof. Such prior use of facilities by the County shall not be deemed as acceptance of any Work or relieve the Contractor from any of the requirements of the Contract.

GR-3. CONTRACTOR'S OBLIGATIONS

The Contractor shall, in good workmanlike manner, do and perform all work and furnish all supplies and materials, machinery, equipment, facilities, and all things necessary or proper to perform and complete all the Work within the time herein specified and in accordance with the provisions of this Contract, the Specifications, the Drawings, and any and all supplemental drawings pertaining to the Work. Contractor shall furnish, erect, maintain, and remove such construction, plants, and such temporary works as may be required. Contractor alone shall be responsible for the safety, efficiency, and adequacy of its plant, appliances, and methods, and for any damage which may result from their failure or their improper construction, maintenance, or operation. The Contractor shall observe, comply with, and be subject to all terms, conditions, requirements and limitations imposed by the Contract and local ordinances, and state and federal laws; and shall do, carry on, and complete the entire Work.

GR-4. AUTHORITY OF THE COUNTY

A. The Contractor shall perform all of the Work under the general direction, and to the entire satisfaction, approval, and acceptance of the County. The County shall decide all questions relating to measurements of quantities, the character and acceptability of the Work performed, and as to whether the rate of progress is such that the Work will be completed within the time limit of the Contract. All questions as to the meaning of the Drawings and the Specifications will be decided by the County.

- B. The approval of the County of any materials, plant, equipment, Drawings, or of any other items executed, or proposed by the Contractor, shall be construed only to constitute an approval of general design. Such approval shall not relieve the Contractor from the performance of the Work in accordance with the Contract, or from any duty, obligations, performance guarantee, or other liability imposed upon him by the provisions of the Contract.
- C. Whenever in this Contract, the words "directed," "required," "permitted," "ordered," or words of like import are used, it shall be understood that the direction, requirement, permission, or order of the County is intended, and similar words, "approved," "acceptable," "satisfactory," or words of like import shall mean approved by, acceptable to, or satisfactory to the County.

GR-5. CHANGES IN THE WORK, FIELD ORDERS, AND CHANGE ORDERS

- A. All changes, alterations, or instructions in regard to any feature of the Work that differ from the Drawings and Specifications must be approved in writing by Field Order or Change Order in all cases. No verbal instruction or order will be regarded as a basis for a claim for extra compensation or time.
- B. If a minor change in the Work is found to be necessary due to actual field conditions, the Contractor shall submit detailed drawings and written notification of the problems necessitating such departure for approval by the County before making the change. If the Contractor fails to make such request, no excuse will be entertained thereafter for Contractor's failure to carry out the Work in the required manner and to provide required guarantees, warranties, and Bonds, and Contractor shall not be entitled to any change in the Contract Price, Contract Time or the Contract Term.
- C. The County may at any time, by issuing a Field Order, make changes in the details of the Work. The Contractor shall proceed with the performance of any changes in the Work so ordered by the County unless such Field Order entitles the Contractor to a change in Contract Price, Time, and/or Term, in which event the Contractor shall give the County written notice thereof within fifteen (15) days after the receipt of the ordered change, and the Contractor shall not execute such changes until it receives an executed Change Order from the County. No extra cost or extension of time shall be allowed unless approved by the County and authorized by execution of a Change Order.
- D. The County may at any time order changes within the scope of the Work without invalidating the Contract.
- E. No claims for extra cost or time will be considered based on an escalation of prices throughout the Contract Term. The value of any work covered by a Change Order or of any claim for increase or decrease in the Contract Price shall be determined by one of the following methods in the order of precedence listed below.

- (1) Unit prices previously approved.
- (2) An agreed lump sum.
- (3) The actual cost for labor, direct overhead, materials, supplies, equipment, and other services necessary to complete the changed Work. In addition, there shall be added an amount agreed upon but not to exceed fifteen percent (15%) of the actual cost of such work to cover the cost of general overhead and profit.
- F. The parties' execution of any Change Order constitutes a final settlement of all matters relating to the change in the Work which is the subject of the Change Order, including, but not limited to, all direct or indirect costs associated with such change and any and all adjustment to the Contract Price and the construction schedule. In the event a Change Order increases the Contract Price, Contractor must include the Work covered by such Change Orders in requests for payment as if such Work were originally part of the Contract.

GR-6. TIME FOR COMPLETION

- A. The Contractor understands and agrees that the date of the beginning of Work, rate of progress, and time for completion of the Work are essential conditions of this Contract.
- B. The Contractor agrees that the Work shall be executed regularly, diligently, and uninterrupted at such rate of progress as will insure its full completion thereof within the Contract Time. It is expressly understood and agreed, by and between the Contractor and the County, that the time for the completion of the Work described herein is a reasonable time for the completion of the same, taking into consideration the average climate range and usual industrial conditions prevailing in this locality.
- C. If extraordinary adverse weather conditions are the basis for a claim for additional time, such claim shall be supported by the attachment of records of the National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration showing meaningful variances from historic trends thereby substantiating the fact that weather conditions were abnormal for the period of time, could not have been reasonably anticipated and had an adverse effect on the scheduled construction activities. The Contractor shall be entitled to an extension of the Contract Time only for extraordinary adverse weather conditions that unavoidably delay activities scheduled at that time, and then only for the number of days of delay which are due solely to such extraordinary adverse weather conditions. The Contractor is not entitled to any costs associated with extraordinary adverse weather conditions.

D. The County shall not be liable to the Contractor or any Subcontractor for claims or damages of any nature caused by or arising out of delays, regardless of cause. The sole remedy against the County for delays shall be the allowance of additional time for completion of the Work, the amount of which shall be based on actual and unavoidable delay.

GR-7. SCHEDULES, REPORTS, AND RECORDS

- A. The Contractor shall submit to the County such schedule of quantities and costs, progress schedules, payrolls, reports, estimates, records, and other data as the County may request concerning the Work performed or to be performed. The Contractor shall also submit a schedule of payments that he anticipates earning during the course of the Work.
- В. That Contractor shall coordinate and hold a meeting with its major Subcontractors and the County to discuss the Project schedule. Such meeting shall be held prior to Commencement of the Work under this Contract, but in no event later than ten (10) days after execution of this Contract by all parties. At that meeting, the Contractor shall present a draft Project schedule, and the Contractor and its Subcontractors shall, in collaboration with the County, assist in the preparation of a detailed and specific construction schedule. The Contractor shall be responsible for preparing and updating such schedule, which shall be complete in all respects and shall, when approved by the County, become the Construction Schedule and be automatically incorporated into the Contract and shall not be changed without the prior written consent of the County. The Construction Schedule shall not exceed the Contract Time, shall be revised and updated at appropriate intervals as required by the conditions of the Work and Project, shall be related to the entire Project to the extent required by the Contract, shall utilize Critical Path Method (CPM) software that is compatible with County software, and shall provide for expeditious and practicable execution of the Work. The Construction Schedule shall be cost-loaded.
- C. The Construction Schedule shall, in such detail as the County may require, show the order in which Contractor will carry on the Work, including dates on which the various parts of the Work will start, and the estimated date of completion of each part. It shall also depict all requisite shop drawing submittals and approvals, manufacturing, fabrication, the installation of materials, supplies and equipment, testing, start-up, and training.
- D. The Contractor shall prepare and keep current, for the County's approval, a schedule of submittals which is coordinated with the Construction Schedule and allows the County reasonable time to review submittals. The Contractor shall perform the Work in general accordance with the most recent schedules submitted to the County.
- E. In the event the County determines that the performance of the Work has not progressed or reached the level of completion required by the Contract, the County

will have the right to order the Contractor to take corrective measures necessary to expedite the progress of construction, including, without limitation, (1) working additional shifts or overtime; (2) supplying additional manpower, equipment, and facilities; and (3) other similar measures (hereinafter referred to collectively as "Extraordinary Measures"). Such Extraordinary Measures must continue until the progress of the Work complies with the stage of completion required by the Contract and the Construction Schedule. The County's right to require Extraordinary Measures is solely for the purpose of ensuring the Contractor's compliance with the Construction Schedule. The Contractor is not entitled to an adjustment in the Contract Price for undertaking Extraordinary Measures required by the County. The County may exercise the rights furnished the County under or pursuant to this paragraph as frequently as the County deems necessary to ensure that the Contractor's performance of the Work will comply with the completion date set forth in the Contract as the Contract Time.

GR-8. COUNTY'S RIGHT TO SUSPEND OR TERMINATE WORK

- A. *Termination for Convenience*. County may, for its own convenience and at its sole option, without cause and without prejudice to any other right or remedy of County, elect to terminate the Contract by delivering to the Contractor, at the address listed in the Notices article of this Contract, a written notice of termination specifying the effective date of termination. Such notice shall be delivered to Contractor at least thirty (30) days prior to the effective date of termination.
- В. Termination for Default. If the Contractor is adjudged bankrupt or insolvent, or if he makes a general assignment for the benefit of his creditors, or if a trustee or receiver is appointed for the Contractor or for any of his property, or if he files a petition to take advantage of any debtor's act or to reorganize under the bankruptcy or applicable laws, or if he fails to supply sufficient skilled workers or suitable materials or equipment, make payments to Subcontractors or for labor, materials or equipment, or if he disregards laws, ordinances, rules, regulations or orders of any public body having jurisdiction of the Work, or if he otherwise violates any provision of the Contract, then the County may, without prejudice to any other right or remedy, and after giving the Contractor and his surety a maximum of seven (7) days from delivery of a written notice, declare the Contract in default and terminate this Contract. In that event, the County may take possession of the Project and of all materials, equipment, tools, construction equipment and machinery thereon owned by the Contractor. The County may cause the Work to be completed and corrected by whatever method it deems expedient. If called upon by the County to finish the Work, the Contractor's surety shall promptly do so. In any case, the Contractor and its surety shall be liable to the County for any and all damages and costs incurred by the County as a result of any default by the Contractor, including without limitation all costs of completion or correction of the Work, liquidated damages, attorneys' fees, expert fees, and other costs of dispute resolution. Termination of this Contract pursuant to this paragraph may result in

disqualification of the Contractor from bidding on future County contracts for a period of time not to exceed five (5) years.

- C. If Contractor's services are terminated by the County pursuant to paragraph A or B in this General Requirement, the termination will not affect any rights or remedies of the County then existing or which may thereafter accrue against Contractor or its surety. Any retention or payment of moneys due Contractor by County will not release Contractor from liability. If it is determined that the Contractor was not in default or that the failure to perform is excusable, a termination for default will be considered to have been a termination for the convenience of the County, and the rights and obligations of the parties shall be governed accordingly.
- D. In case of termination of this Contract before completion of the Work, Contractor will be paid only for materials and equipment accepted by the County and the portion of the Work satisfactorily performed through the effective date of termination as determined by the County.
- E. Except as otherwise provided in this General Requirement, neither party shall be entitled to recover lost profits, special, consequential or punitive damages, attorney's fees or costs from the other party to this Contract for any reason whatsoever.
- F. The parties' obligations pursuant to this General Requirement shall survive any Acceptance of Work, or expiration or termination of this Contract.

GR-9. FINAL INSPECTION

Upon notice from the Contractor that the Work is completed, the County shall make a final inspection of the Work, and shall notify the Contractor of all instances where the Work fails to comply with the Drawings and Specifications, as well as any defects the County may discover. At no cost to the County, the Contractor shall immediately make such alterations as are necessary to bring the Work into compliance with the Contract, the Drawings, and Specifications.

GR-10. WARRANTIES, GUARANTEES AND CORRECTION OF WORK

A. The Contractor warrants to the County that materials and equipment furnished under the Contract will be new and of good quality, unless otherwise required or permitted by the Contract; that the Work will be free from defects not inherent in the quality required or permitted; and that the Work will conform to the requirements of the Contract. Work not conforming to these requirements, including substitutions not properly approved and authorized, is considered defective. The County, in its sole discretion, may exclude from the Contractor's warranty; remedies for damage or defect which the County determines were caused by abuse; modifications not executed by the Contractor; improper or insufficient maintenance; improper operation; and normal wear and tear and normal usage.

- B. Upon the completion of the Work, and as a condition of final payment, the Contractor shall guarantee in writing that all Work has been accomplished in conformance with the Contract. If required by the County, the Contractor shall also furnish additional satisfactory evidence as to the kind and quality of materials and equipment.
- C. The Contractor shall promptly, and in no event later than 48 hours after receiving written demand from the County, remedy any error, omission, defect, or non-compliance in the Work discovered by the County during construction or at any time thereafter until one year after the final completion of the Work. Nothing herein shall be deemed to shorten any statutory period of limitation otherwise applicable to any legal action by the County against the Contractor.
- D. Contractor shall pay for any damage caused by any omission or defect in the Work, including without limitation, any damage to other improvements or facilities. In the event that the Contractor should fail to timely make repairs, adjustments, or other remedy that may be made necessary by such defects, the County may do so, and charge the Contractor the cost thereby incurred.
- E. All warranties and guaranties shall extend for the greatest of one (1) full year commencing on the dates of Substantial Completion of the Project or such longer period of time as is required by the Contract. The one (1) year period shall be extended with respect to portions of the Work first performed after Substantial Completion for a period of one (1) year after the actual performance of the Work. If any defect or deviation should exist, develop, be discovered or appear within such one (1) year period, the Contractor, at it sole cost and expense and immediately upon demand, shall fully and completely repair, correct, and eliminate such defect. The foregoing warranties and guarantees are cumulative of and in addition to, and not restrictive of or in lieu of, any and all other warranties and guarantees provided for or required by law. No one or more of the warranties contained herein shall be deemed to alter or limit any other. The Performance Bond shall remain in full force and effect throughout the applicable guarantee period set forth in this paragraph.
- F. Neither the final payment nor any provision of the Contract, nor partial or entire occupancy or use of the Work by the County, shall constitute an acceptance of any part of the Work that is not in accordance with the Contract or relieve the Contractor of liability for incomplete or faulty materials or workmanship.
- G. All manufacturer warranties and guarantees shall be delivered to the County prior to Substantial Completion and such delivery shall be a condition precedent to the issuance of the Certificate of Substantial Completion. Before final payment, the Contractor shall assign and transfer to the County all guarantees, warranties and agreements from all contractors, Subcontractors, vendors, Suppliers, or manufacturers regarding their performance, quality of workmanship or quality of materials supplied in connection with the Work. The Contractor represents and warrants that all such guarantees, warranties and agreements will be freely

assignable to the County, and that upon final completion of the Work, all such guarantees, warranties and agreements shall be in place and enforceable by the County in accordance with their terms. Contractor's obligations pursuant to this General Requirement shall survive any acceptance of Work, or termination or expiration of this Contract.

GR-11. CONTRACTOR'S PERSONNEL AND INDEPENDENT CONTRACTOR STATUS

- A. The Contractor will supervise and direct the Work, including the Work of all Subcontractors. Contractor will be solely responsible for the means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures of construction. An experienced Superintendent and necessary assistants competent to supervise the particular types of work involved shall be assigned to the Project by the Contractor, and shall be available at all times when work is in progress. The name of the Superintendent shall be submitted with qualifications of same prior to the start of the Work. If approved by the County, the Superintendent so named by the Contractor shall be employed by the Contractor and shall have served in a supervisory capacity on at least one Project of like description and size performed by the Contractor during the previous twelve months. Under no circumstances shall an employee of any Subcontractor serve as the Superintendent, unless approved by the County prior to being named Superintendent. The Superintendent shall represent the Contractor, and all directions given to the Superintendent shall be as binding as if given to the Contractor. Important communications shall be confirmed in writing. Other communications shall be similarly confirmed on written request in each case.
- B. The Contractor shall not change key members of its staff without the prior consent of the County, unless such staff members prove to be unsatisfactory to the Contractor and cease to be in its employ. If the Contractor intends to change a key staff member (defined as certain full-time personnel stationed at the site including Project Manager, Superintendent, Project Engineer, Assistant Project Manager, Assistant Superintendent, or Assistant Project Engineer) it shall give the County written notice at least fifteen (15) days prior to the intended change. The written notice shall include a description of qualifications for the new proposed key staff member. The County shall have the right to approve or disapprove the proposed key staff member.
- C. Only persons skilled in the type of work which they are to perform shall be employed. The Contractor shall, at all times, maintain discipline and good order among his employees, and shall not employ any unfit person or persons or anyone unskilled in the work assigned him.
- D. The relationship between the County and the Contractor shall be that of owner and independent contractor. Other than the consideration set forth herein, the Contractor, its officers, agents, servants, employees, and any Subcontractors shall not be entitled to any County employee benefits including, but not limited to social

security, insurance, paid annual leave, sick leave, worker's compensation, free parking or retirement benefits. All services provided by Contractor shall be by employees of Contractor or its Subcontractors and subject to supervision by Contractor. No officer or employee of Contractor or any Subcontractor shall be deemed an officer or employee of the County. Personnel policies, tax responsibilities, social security payments, health insurance, employee benefits and other administrative policies, procedures or requirements applicable to the Work or services rendered under this Contract shall be those of the Contractor, not the County.

GR-12. SUBCONTRACTING

- A. The Contractor understands and agrees that it shall be a breach of this Contract to subcontract any portion of the Work on this Project unless
 - 1. The Work and the Subcontractor proposed to perform it have been declared in the Bid to the Contract; or
 - 2. The Contractor shall have obtained advance written approval from the County.
- B. The Contractor further understands and agrees that any work on this Project, which the Contractor secures in violation of this General Requirement, shall be deemed a donation from the Contractor for which the County shall not be obligated to pay. Nothing contained in this Contract shall create any contractual relation between any Subcontractor and the County. Upon request, Contractor shall provide the County with copies of each of its contract(s) and amendments with each Subcontractor.
- C. Nothing contained in this Contract shall create, nor be interpreted to create privity, or any other relationship whatsoever, between the County and any person, or entity or than Contractor.

GR-13. ASSIGNMENTS

The Contractor agrees it shall not sublet, assign, transfer, pledge, convey, sell, or otherwise dispose of the whole or any part of this Contract or his right, title, or interest therein to any person, firm, or corporation without the previous written consent of the County. If the County consents to any such assignment or transfer, then the Contractor binds itself, its partners, successors and assigns to all covenants of this Contract.

GR-14. INDEMNIFICATION AND HOLD HARMLESS

A. With respect to the construction services included in the Work, if any, the Contractor shall be responsible from the execution date or from the time of the beginning of the Work, whichever shall be the earlier, for all injury or damage of any kind resulting from the performance of such construction services, to persons

or property, including employees and property of the County to the extent caused by or resulting from the negligence, recklessness, or intentionally wrongful conduct of Contractor or other persons employed by Contractor or utilized by Contractor in the performance of such construction services. The Contractor shall exonerate, indemnify, and save harmless the County, its elected officials, officers, employees, agents and servants, hereinafter collectively referred to in this General Requirement as "the County Indemnitees," from and against all claims or actions based upon or arising out of any damage or injury (including without limitation any injury or death to persons and any damage to property) caused by or sustained in connection with the performance of the construction services included in the Work, as well as all expenses incidental to the defense of any such claims, litigation, and actions to the extent caused by or resulting from the negligence, recklessness, or intentionally wrongful conduct of Contractor or other persons employed by Contractor or utilized by Contractor in the performance of the such construction services. Furthermore, Contractor shall assume and pay for, without cost to the County Indemnitees, the defense of any and all claims, litigation, and actions suffered through negligence, recklessness or intentionally wrongful conduct of the Contractor, or any Subcontractor, or anyone directly or indirectly employed by or under the supervision of any of them in the performance of the construction services included in the Work.

- B. With respect to the design services included in the Work, if any, the Contractor shall be responsible from the execution date or from the time of the beginning of the Work, whichever shall be the earlier, for all injury or damage of any kind resulting from the performance of such design services, to persons or property, including employees and property of the County, to the extent not based on the upon or arising out of the sole negligence of the County Indemnitees. The Contractor shall exonerate, indemnify, and save harmless the County Indemnitees from and against all claims or actions based upon or arising out of any damage or injury (including without limitation any injury or death to persons and any damage to property) caused by or sustained in connection with the performance of the design services included in the Work or by conditions created thereby, as well as all expenses incidental to the defense of any such claims, litigation, and actions to the extent not based upon or arising out of the sole negligence of the County Indemnitees. Furthermore, Contractor shall assume and pay for, without cost to the County Indemnitees, the defense of any and all claims, litigation, and actions suffered through any act or omission of the Contractor, or any Subcontractor, or anyone directly or indirectly employed by or under the supervision of any of them in the performance of the design services included in the Work to the extent not based upon or arising out of the sole negligence of the County Indemnitees.
- C. As between the County Indemnitees and the Contractor as the other party, the Contractor shall assume responsibility and liability for any damage, loss, or injury, including death, of any kind or nature whatever to person or property, resulting from any kind of claim made by Contractor's employees, agents, vendors, Suppliers or Subcontractors caused by or resulting from the performance of Work under this

Contract, or caused by or resulting from any error, omission, or the negligent or intentional act of the Contractor, vendors, Suppliers, or Subcontractors, or any of their officers, agents, servants, or employees. The Contractor shall defend, indemnify, and hold harmless the County Indemnitees from and against any and all claims, loss, damage, charge, or expense to which they or any of them may be put or subjected by reason of any such damage, loss, or injury.

- D. The Contractor expressly agrees to provide a full and complete defense against any claims brought or actions filed against the County Indemnitees, where such claim or action involves, in whole or in part, the subject of the indemnity contained in this Contract, whether such claims or actions are rightfully or wrongfully brought or filed. The County has the sole discretion to choose the counsel who will provide the defense.
- E. No provision of this Contract and nothing herein shall be construed as creating any individual or personal liability on the part of any elected official, officer, employee, agent or servant of the County, nor shall the Contract be construed as giving any rights or benefits hereunder to anyone other than the parties to this Contract.
- F. The parties agree that Contractor shall be liable for all fines or civil penalties, which may be imposed by any local, federal or state department or regulatory agency that are a result of Contractor's performance of the Work under this Contract. Contractor shall pay the costs of contesting any such fines. The parties' obligations pursuant to this General Requirement shall survive any acceptance of Work, or termination or expiration of this Contract.

GR-15. ROYALTIES AND PATENTS

The Contractor shall hold and save the County and its elected officials, officers, agents, servants, and employees harmless from liability of any nature or kind, including cost and expenses for, or on account of, any patented or unpatented invention, process, article, or appliance manufactured or used in the performance of the Contract, including its use by the County, unless otherwise specifically stipulated in the Contract.

GR-16. LAWS AND REGULATIONS

A. The Contractor's attention is directed to the fact that all applicable federal, state, and County laws, municipal ordinances, and the rules and regulations of all authorities having jurisdiction over construction of the Project or otherwise relating to the financing of the Project, shall apply to the Contract throughout, and they will be deemed to be included in the Contract the same as though herein written out in full. The Contractor shall keep itself and its employees and Subcontractors fully informed of all laws, ordinances, and regulations in any manner affecting those engaged or employed in the Work or the materials used in the Work or in any way affecting the conduct of the Work and of all orders and decrees of bodies or tribunals having any jurisdiction or authority over same. If Contractor discovers any discrepancy or inconsistency in this Contract or in the Drawings or

Specifications in relation to any such law, regulation, ordinance, order, or decree, Contractor shall promptly report the same, in writing, to the County. Contractor shall at all times observe and comply with all such laws, ordinances, and regulations, and shall protect and indemnify the County and its agents against any all damages and claims arising out of any violation of such law, ordinance, regulation, order, or decree, whether by Contractor or its employees or Subcontractors.

B. Equal Employment Opportunity Obligations Under EO 11246.

The Contractor shall comply with Executive Order 11246, entitled 'Equal Employment Opportunity,' as amended by Executive Order 11375, and as supplemented in Department of Labor regulations (41 CFR Part 60).

Contractor's compliance with Executive Order 11246 shall be based on implementation of the Equal Opportunity Clause, and specific affirmative active obligations required by the Standard Federal Equal Employment Opportunity Construction Contract Specifications, as set forth in 41 CFR Part 60-4.

Without limiting any other provision hereunder, during the performance of this Contract, Contractor agrees as follows:

- (1) Contractor will not discriminate against any employee or applicant for employment because of race, color, religion, sex, sexual orientation, gender identity, or national origin. Contractor will take affirmative action to ensure that applicants are employed, and that employees are treated during employment without regard to their race, color, religion, sex, sexual orientation, gender identity, or national origin. Such action shall include, but not be limited to the following: employment, upgrading, demotion, or transfer; recruitment or recruitment advertising; layoff or termination; rates of pay or other forms of compensation; and selection for training, including apprenticeship. Contractor agrees to post in conspicuous places, available to employees and applicants for employment, notices to be provided setting forth the provisions of this nondiscrimination clause.
- (2) Contractor will, in all solicitations or advertisements for employees placed by or on behalf of the contractor, state that all qualified applicants will receive consideration for employment without regard to race, color, religion, sex, sexual orientation, gender identity, or national origin.
- (3) Contractor will not discharge or in any other manner discriminate against any employee or applicant for employment because such employee or applicant has inquired about, discussed, or disclosed the compensation of the employee or applicant or another employee or applicant. This provision shall not apply to instances in which an employee who has access to the compensation information of other employees or applicants as a part of such employee's essential job functions discloses the compensation of such other employees or applicants to

individuals who do not otherwise have access to such information, unless such disclosure is in response to a formal complaint or charge, in furtherance of an investigation, proceeding, hearing, or action, including an investigation conducted by the employer, or is consistent with Contractor's legal duty to furnish information.

- (4) Contractor will send to each labor union or representative of workers with which he has a collective bargaining agreement or other contract or understanding, a notice to be provided advising the said labor union or workers' representatives of the contractor's commitments under this section, and shall post copies of the notice in conspicuous places available to employees and applicants for employment.
- (5) Contractor will comply with all provisions of <u>Executive Order</u> <u>11246</u> of September 24, 1965, and of the rules, regulations, and relevant orders of the Secretary of Labor.
- (6) Contractor will furnish all information and reports required by Executive Order 11246 of September 24, 1965, and by rules, regulations, and orders of the Secretary of Labor, or pursuant thereto, and will permit access to his books, records, and accounts by the administering agency and the Secretary of Labor for purposes of investigation to ascertain compliance with such rules, regulations, and orders.
- (7) In the event of Contractor's noncompliance with the foregoing nondiscrimination clauses or with any related rules, regulations, or orders, this Contract may be canceled, terminated, or suspended in whole or in part and Contractor may be declared ineligible for further government contracts or federally assisted construction contracts in accordance with procedures authorized in Executive Order 11246 of September 24, 1965, and such other sanctions may be imposed and remedies invoked as provided in Executive Order 11246 of September 24, 1965, or by rule, regulation, or order of the Secretary of Labor, or as otherwise provided by law.
- (8) Contractor will include the portion of the sentence immediately preceding paragraph (1) above and the provisions of paragraphs (1) through (7) in every subcontract or purchase order unless exempted by rules, regulations, or orders of the Secretary of Labor issued pursuant to section 204 of Executive Order 11246 of September 24, 1965, so that such provisions will be binding upon each subcontractor or vendor. Contractor will take such action with respect to any subcontract or purchase order as the administering agency may direct as a means of enforcing such provisions, including sanctions for noncompliance; provided, however, that in the event Contractor becomes involved in, or is threatened with, litigation with a subcontractor or vendor as a result of such direction by the administering agency, Contractor may request the United States to enter into such litigation to protect the interests of the United States.

C. <u>Standard Federal Equal Employment Opportunity Construction Contract Specifications (Executive Order 11246) located at 41 CFR 60-4.3.</u>

- 1) As used in these specifications:
 - a) "Covered area" means the geographical area described in the solicitation from which this contract resulted;
 - b) "Director" means Director, Office of Federal Contract Compliance Programs, United States Department of Labor, or any person to whom the Director delegates authority;
 - c) "Employer identification number" means the Federal Social Security number used on the Employer's Quarterly Federal Tax Return, U.S. Treasury Department Form 941.
 - d) "Minority" includes:
 - i) Black (all persons having origins in any of the Black African racial groups not of Hispanic origin);
 - ii) Hispanic (all persons of Mexican, Puerto Rican, Cuban, Central or South American or other Spanish Culture or origin, regardless of race);
 - iii) Asian and Pacific Islander (all persons having origins in any of the original peoples of the Far East, Southeast Asia, the Indian Subcontinent, or the Pacific Islands); and
 - iv) American Indian or Alaskan Native (all persons having origins in any of the original peoples of North America and maintaining identifiable tribal affiliations through membership and participation or community identification).
- 2) Whenever the Contractor, or any Subcontractor at any tier, subcontracts a portion of the work involving any construction trade, it shall physically include in each subcontract in excess of \$10,000 the provisions of these specifications and the Notice which contains the applicable goals for minority and female participation and which is set forth in the solicitations from which this contract resulted.
- 3) If the Contractor is participating (pursuant to 41 CFR 60-4.5) in a Hometown Plan approved by the U.S. Department of Labor in the covered area either individually or through an association, its affirmative action obligations on all work in the Plan area (including goals and timetables) shall be in accordance with that Plan for those trades which have unions participating in the Plan. Contractors must be able to demonstrate their participation in and compliance with the provisions of any such Hometown Plan. Each Contractor or

Subcontractor participating in an approved Plan is individually required to comply with its obligations under the EEO clause, and to make a good faith effort to achieve each goal under the Plan in each trade in which it has employees. The overall good faith performance by other Contractors or Subcontractors toward a goal in an approved Plan does not excuse any covered Contractor's or Subcontractor's failure to take good faith efforts to achieve the Plan goals and timetables.

- 4) The Contractor shall implement the specific affirmative action standards provided in paragraphs 7 a through p of these specifications. The goals set forth in the solicitation from which this contract resulted are expressed as percentages of the total hours of employment and training of minority and female utilization the Contractor should reasonably be able to achieve in each construction trade in which it has employees in the covered area. Covered Construction contractors performing construction work in geographical areas where they do not have a Federal or federally assisted construction contract shall apply the minority and female goals established for the geographical area where the work is being performed. Goals are published periodically in the Federal Register in notice form, and such notices may be obtained from any Office of Federal Contract Compliance Programs office or from Federal procurement contracting officers. The Contractor is expected to make substantially uniform progress in meeting its goals in each craft during the period specified.
- 5) Neither the provisions of any collective bargaining agreement, nor the failure by a union with whom the Contractor has a collective bargaining agreement, to refer either minorities or women shall excuse the Contractor's obligations under these specifications, Executive Order 11246, or the regulations promulgated pursuant thereto.
- 6) In order for the nonworking training hours of apprentices and trainees to be counted in meeting the goals, such apprentices and trainees must be employed by the Contractor during the training period, and the Contractor must have made a commitment to employ the apprentices and trainees at the completion of their training, subject to the availability of employment opportunities. Trainees must be trained pursuant to training programs approved by the U.S. Department of Labor.
- 7) The Contractor shall take specific affirmative actions to ensure equal employment opportunity. The evaluation of the Contractor's compliance with these specifications shall be based upon its effort to achieve maximum results from its actions. The Contractor shall document these efforts fully, and shall implement affirmative action steps at least as extensive as the following:
 - a) Ensure and maintain a working environment free of harassment, intimidation, and coercion at all sites, and in all facilities at which the

Contractor's employees are assigned to work. The Contractor, where possible, will assign two or more women to each construction project. The Contractor shall specifically ensure that all foremen, superintendents, and other on-site supervisory personnel are aware of and carry out the Contractor's obligation to maintain such a working environment, with specific attention to minority or female individuals working at such sites or in such facilities.

- b) Establish and maintain a current list of minority and female recruitment sources, provide written notification to minority and female recruitment sources and to community organizations when the Contractor or its unions have employment opportunities available, and maintain a record of the organizations' responses.
- c) Maintain a current file of the names, addresses and telephone numbers of each minority and female off-the-street applicant and minority or female referral from a union, a recruitment source or community organization and of what action was taken with respect to each such individual. If such individual was sent to the union hiring hall for referral and was not referred back to the Contractor by the union or, if referred, not employed by the Contractor, this shall be documented in the file with the reason therefor, along with whatever additional actions the Contractor may have taken.
- d) Provide immediate written notification to the Director when the union or unions with which the Contractor has a collective bargaining agreement has not referred to the Contractor a minority person or woman sent by the Contractor, or when the Contractor has other information that the union referral process has impeded the Contractor's efforts to meet its obligations.
- e) Develop on-the-job training opportunities and/or participate in training programs for the area which expressly include minorities and women, including upgrading programs and apprenticeship and trainee programs relevant to the Contractor's employment needs, especially those programs funded or approved by the Department of Labor. The Contractor shall provide notice of these programs to the sources compiled under 7b above.
- f) Disseminate the Contractor's EEO policy by providing notice of the policy to unions and training programs and requesting their cooperation in assisting the Contractor in meeting its EEO obligations; by including it in any policy manual and collective bargaining agreement; by publicizing it in the company newspaper, annual report, etc.; by specific review of the policy with all management personnel and with all minority and female employees at least once a year; and by posting the company EEO policy on bulletin boards accessible to all employees at each location where construction work is performed.

- g) Review, at least annually, the company's EEO policy and affirmative action obligations under these specifications with all employees having any responsibility for hiring, assignment, layoff, termination or other employment decisions including specific review of these items with onsite supervisory personnel such as Superintendents, General Foremen, etc., prior to the initiation of construction work at any job site. A written record shall be made and maintained identifying the time and place of these meetings, persons attending, subject matter discussed, and disposition of the subject matter.
- h) Disseminate the Contractor's EEO policy externally by including it in any advertising in the news media, specifically including minority and female news media, and providing written notification to and discussing the Contractor's EEO policy with other Contractors and Subcontractors with whom the Contractor does or anticipates doing business.
- i) Direct its recruitment efforts, both oral and written, to minority, female and community organizations, to schools with minority and female students and to minority and female recruitment and training organizations serving the Contractor's recruitment area and employment needs. Not later than one month prior to the date for the acceptance of applications for apprenticeship or other training by any recruitment source, the Contractor shall send written notification to organizations such as the above, describing the openings, screening procedures, and tests to be used in the selection process.
- j) Encourage present minority and female employees to recruit other minority persons and women and, where reasonable, provide after school, summer and vacation employment to minority and female youth both on the site and in other areas of a Contractor's work force.
- k) Validate all tests and other selection requirements where there is an obligation to do so under 41 CFR part 60-3.
- Conduct, at least annually, an inventory and evaluation at least of all minority and female personnel for promotional opportunities and encourage these employees to seek or to prepare for, through appropriate training, etc., such opportunities.
- m) Ensure that seniority practices, job classifications, work assignments and other personnel practices, do not have a discriminatory effect by continually monitoring all personnel and employment related activities to ensure that the EEO policy and the Contractor's obligations under these specifications are being carried out.
- n) Ensure that all facilities and company activities are non-segregated except that separate or single-user toilet and necessary changing facilities shall be

provided to assure privacy between the sexes.

- Document and maintain a record of all solicitations of offers for subcontracts from minority and female construction contractors and suppliers, including circulation of solicitations to minority and female contractor associations and other business associations.
- p) Conduct a review, at least annually, of all supervisors' adherence to and performance under the Contractor's EEO policies and affirmative action obligations.
- 8) Contractors are encouraged to participate in voluntary associations which assist in fulfilling one or more of their affirmative action obligations (7a through p). The efforts of a contractor association, joint contractor-union, contractor-community, or other similar group of which the contractor is a member and participant, may be asserted as fulfilling any one or more of its obligations under 7a through p of these Specifications provided that the contractor actively participates in the group, makes every effort to assure that the group has a positive impact on the employment of minorities and women in the industry, ensures that the concrete benefits of the program are reflected in the Contractor's minority and female workforce participation, makes a good faith effort to meet its individual goals and timetables, and can provide access to documentation which demonstrates the effectiveness of actions taken on behalf of the Contractor. The obligation to comply, however, is the Contractor's and failure of such a group to fulfill an obligation shall not be a defense for the Contractor's noncompliance.
- 9) A single goal for minorities and a separate single goal for women have been established. The Contractor, however, is required to provide equal employment opportunity and to take affirmative action for all minority groups, both male and female, and all women, both minority and non-minority. Consequently, the Contractor may be in violation of the Executive Order if a particular group is employed in a substantially disparate manner (for example, even though the Contractor has achieved its goals for women generally, the Contractor may be in violation of the Executive Order if a specific minority group of women is underutilized).
- 10) The Contractor shall not use the goals and timetables or affirmative action standards to discriminate against any person because of race, color, religion, sex, sexual orientation, gender identity, or national origin.
- 11) The Contractor shall not enter into any Subcontract with any person or firm debarred from Government contracts pursuant to Executive Order 11246.
- 12) The Contractor shall carry out such sanctions and penalties for violation of these specifications and of the Equal Opportunity Clause, including suspension,

termination and cancellation of existing subcontracts as may be imposed or ordered pursuant to Executive Order 11246, as amended, and its implementing regulations, by the Office of Federal Contract Compliance Programs. Any Contractor who fails to carry out such sanctions and penalties shall be in violation of these specifications and Executive Order 11246, as amended.

- 13) The Contractor, in fulfilling its obligations under these specifications, shall implement specific affirmative action steps, at least as extensive as those standards prescribed in paragraph 7 of these specifications, so as to achieve maximum results from its efforts to ensure equal employment opportunity. If the Contractor fails to comply with the requirements of the Executive Order, the implementing regulations, or these specifications, the Director shall proceed in accordance with 41 CFR 60-4.8.
- 14) The Contractor shall designate a responsible official to monitor all employment related activity to ensure that the company EEO policy is being carried out, to submit reports relating to the provisions hereof as may be required by the Government and to keep records. Records shall at least include for each employee the name, address, telephone numbers, construction trade, union affiliation if any, employee identification number when assigned, social security number, race, sex, status (e.g., mechanic, apprentice trainee, helper, or laborer), dates of changes in status, hours worked per week in the indicated trade, rate of pay, and locations at which the work was performed. Records shall be maintained in an easily understandable and retrievable form; however, to the degree that existing records satisfy this requirement, contractors shall not be required to maintain separate records.
- 15) Nothing herein provided shall be construed as a limitation upon the application of other laws which establish different standards of compliance or upon the application of requirements for the hiring of local or other area residents (e.g., those under the Public Works Employment Act of 1977 and the Community Development Block Grant Program).

D. <u>Segregated Facilities, 41 CFR 60-1.8</u>.

Contractor must ensure that facilities provided for employees are provided in such a manner that segregation on the basis of race, color, religion, sex, sexual orientation, gender identity, or national origin cannot result. Contractor may neither require such segregated use by written or oral policies nor tolerate such use by employee custom. Contractor's obligation extends further to ensuring that its employees are not assigned to perform their services at any location, under Contractor's control, where the facilities are segregated. This obligation extends to all contracts containing the equal opportunity clause regardless of the amount of the contract. The term "facilities," as used in this section, means waiting rooms, work areas, restaurants and other eating areas, time clocks, restrooms, wash rooms, locker rooms, and other storage or dressing areas, parking lots, drinking fountains,

recreation or entertainment areas, transportation, and housing provided for employees; provided, phat separate or single-user restrooms and necessary dressing or sleeping areas shall be provided to assure privacy between the sexes.

E. <u>Participation by Disadvantaged Business Enterprises in Procurement under</u> EPA Financial Assistance Agreements, 73 FR 15904

Contractor agrees to comply with the requirement's of the USEPA's Program for Utilization of Small, Minority and Women's Business Enterprises. The DBE rule can be accessed at www.epa.gov/obsp. Contractor shall comply with 40 CFR Section 33.301, and retain all records documenting compliance with the six good faith efforts. The Contractor shall not discriminate on the basis of race, color, national origin or sex in the performance of this contract. The Contractor shall carry out applicable requirements of 40 CFR part 33 in the award and administration of contracts awarded under EPA financial assistance agreements. Failure by the Contractor to carry out these requirements is a material breach of this contract which may result in the termination of this contract or other legal available remedies.

F. American Iron and Steel Requirement

The Contractor acknowledges to and for the benefit of the County and the United States Environmental Protection Agency ("EPA") that it understands the goods and services under this Agreement are being funded with monies made available by the Water Infrastructure Finance and Innovation Act program of the EPA that has statutory requirements commonly known as "American Iron and Steel" that requires all of the iron and steel products used in the project to be produced in the United States ("American Iron and Steel Requirement") including iron and steel products revised by the Contractor pursuant to this Agreement. The Contractor hereby represents, warrants and covenants to and for the benefit of the County and the EPA that (a) the Contractor has reviewed and understands the American Iron and Steel requirement, (b) all of the iron and steel products used in the project will be and/or have been produced in the United States in a manner that complies with the American Iron and Steel Requirements, unless a waiver of the requirement is approved, and (c) the Contractor will provide any further verified information, certification or assurance of compliance with this paragraph, or information necessary to support a waiver of the American Iron and Steel Requirement, as may be requested by the County or the EPA. Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, any failure to comply with this paragraph by the Contractor shall permit the County or the EPA to recover as damages against the Contractor any loss, expense, or cost (including without limitation attorney's fees) incurred by the County or the EPA resulting from any such failure (including without limitation any impairment or loss of funding, whether in whole or in part, from the EPA or any damages owed to the EPA by the County). While the Contractor has no direct contractual private with the EPA, as a lender to the County for the funding of its project, the County and the Contractor agree that the EPA is a third-party

beneficiary and neither this paragraph (nor any other provision of this Agreement necessary to give this paragraph force or effect) shall be amended or waived without the prior written consent of the EPA.

G. <u>Davis Bacon Act</u>.

1) In any contract in excess of \$2,000 which is entered into for the actual construction, alteration and/or repair, including painting and decorating, of a public building or public work, or building or work financed in whole or in part from Federal funds or in accordance with guarantees of a Federal agency or financed from funds obtained by pledge of any contract of a Federal agency to make a loan, grant or annual contribution (except where a different meaning is expressly indicated), and which is subject to the labor standards provisions of any of the acts listed in 29 C.F.R. § 5.1, the following clauses (or any modifications thereof to meet the particular needs of the agency, provided that such modifications are first approved by the Department of Labor):

a) Minimum wages.

(i) All laborers and mechanics employed or working upon the site of the work (or under the United States Housing Act of 1937 or under the Housing Act of 1949 in the construction or development of the project), will be paid unconditionally and not less often than once a week, and without subsequent deduction or rebate on any account (except such payroll deductions as are permitted by regulations issued by the Secretary of Labor under the Copeland Act (29 CFR part 3)), the full amount of wages and bona fide fringe benefits (or cash equivalents thereof) due at time of payment computed at rates not less than those contained in the wage determination of the Secretary of Labor which is attached hereto and made a part hereof, regardless of any contractual relationship which may be alleged to exist between the contractor and such laborers and mechanics. Contributions made or costs reasonably anticipated for bona fide fringe benefits under section 1(b)(2) of the Davis-Bacon behalf of laborers or mechanics Act on considered wages paid to such laborers or mechanics, subject to the provisions of paragraph (a)(1)(iv) of this section; also, regular contributions made or costs incurred for more than a weekly period (but not less often than quarterly) under plans, funds, or programs which cover the particular weekly period, are deemed to be constructively made or incurred during such weekly period. Such laborers and mechanics shall be paid the appropriate wage rate and fringe benefits on the wage determination for the classification of work actually

performed, without regard to skill, except as provided in § 5.5(a)(4). Laborers or mechanics performing work in more than one classification may be compensated at the rate specified for each classification for the time actually worked therein: Provided that the employer's payroll records accurately set forth the time spent in each classification in which work is performed. The wage determination (including any additional classification and wage rates conformed under paragraph (a)(1)(ii) of this section) and the Davis-Bacon poster (WH-1321) shall be posted at all times by the contractor and its subcontractors at the site of the work in a prominent and accessible place where it can be easily seen by the workers.

(ii)

- (A) The WIFIA assistance recipient, County, on behalf of the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA), shall require that any class of laborers or mechanics, including helpers, which is not listed in the wage determination and which is to be employed under the contract shall be classified in conformance with the wage determination. The WIFIA assistance recipient shall approve an additional classification and wage rate and fringe benefits therefore only when the following criteria have been met:
 - (1) The work to be performed by the classification requested is not performed by a classification in the wage determination; and
 - (2) The classification is utilized in the area by the construction industry; and
 - (3) The proposed wage rate, including any bona fide fringe benefits, bears a reasonable relationship to the wage rates contained in the wage determination.
- (B) If the contractor and the laborers and mechanics to be employed in the classification (if known), or their representatives, and the WIFIA assistance recipient agree on the classification and wage rate (including the amount designated for fringe benefits where appropriate), a report of the action taken shall be sent to the Administrator of the Wage and Hour Division (WHD Administrator), U.S. Department of Labor, Washington, DC 20210. The WHD Administrator, or an authorized representative, will approve, modify, or disapprove every additional classification

- action within 30 days of receipt and so advise the WIFIA assistance recipient or will notify the WIFIA assistance recipient within the 30-day period that additional time is necessary.
- (C) In the event the contractor, the laborers or mechanics to be employed in the classification or their representatives, and the WIFIA assistance recipient do not agree on the proposed classification and wage rate (including the amount designated for fringe benefits, where appropriate), the WIFIA assistance recipient shall refer the questions, including the views of all interested parties and the recommendation of the WIFIA assistance recipient, to the WHD Administrator for determination. The WHD Administrator, or an authorized representative, will issue a determination within 30 days of receipt and so advise the WIFIA assistance recipient or will notify the WIFIA assistance recipient within the 30-day period that additional time is necessary.
- (D) The wage rate (including fringe benefits where appropriate) determined pursuant to paragraphs (a)(1)(ii) (B) or (C) of this section, shall be paid to all workers performing work in the classification under this contract from the first day on which work is performed in the classification.
- (iii)Whenever the minimum wage rate prescribed in the contract for a class of laborers or mechanics includes a fringe benefit which is not expressed as an hourly rate, the contractor shall either pay the benefit as stated in the wage determination or shall pay another bona fide fringe benefit or an hourly cash equivalent thereof.
- (iv) If the contractor does not make payments to a trustee or other third person, the contractor may consider as part of the wages of any laborer or mechanic the amount of any costs reasonably anticipated in providing bona fide fringe benefits under a plan or program, Provided, That the Secretary of Labor has found, upon the written request of the contractor, that the applicable standards of the Davis-Bacon Act have been met. The Secretary of Labor may require the contractor to set aside in a separate account assets for the meeting of obligations under the plan or program.
- b) Withholding. County, shall upon written request of the WIFIA Director or an authorized representative of the Department of Labor withhold or cause to be withheld from the contractor under this contract or any other

Federal contract with the same prime contractor, or any other federally-assisted contract subject to Davis-Bacon prevailing wage requirements, which is held by the same prime contractor, so much of the accrued payments or advances as may be considered necessary to pay laborers and mechanics, including apprentices, trainees, and helpers, employed by the contractor or any subcontractor the full amount of wages required by the contract. In the event of failure to pay any laborer or mechanic, including any apprentice, trainee, or helper, employed or working on the site of the work (or under the United States Housing Act of 1937 or under the Housing Act of 1949 in the construction or development of the project), all or part of the wages required by the contract, the WIFIA Director may, after written notice to the contractor, sponsor, applicant, or owner, take such action as may be necessary to cause the suspension of any further payment, advance, or guarantee of funds until such violations have ceased.

a) Payrolls and basic records.

(i) Payrolls and basic records relating thereto shall be maintained by the contractor during the course of the work and preserved for a period of three years thereafter for all laborers and mechanics working at the site of the work (or under the United States Housing Act of 1937, or under the Housing Act of 1949, in the construction or development of the project). Such records shall contain the name, address, and social security number of each such worker, his or her correct classification, hourly rates of wages paid (including rates of contributions or costs anticipated for bona fide fringe benefits or cash equivalents thereof of the types described in section 1(b)(2)(B) of the Davis-Bacon Act), daily and weekly number of hours worked, deductions made and actual wages paid. Whenever the Secretary of Labor has found under 29 CFR 5.5(a)(1)(iv) that the wages of any laborer or mechanic include the amount of any costs reasonably anticipated in providing benefits under a plan or program described in section 1(b)(2)(B) of the Davis-Bacon Act, the contractor shall maintain records which show that the commitment to provide such benefits is enforceable, that the plan or program is financially responsible, and that the plan or program has been communicated in writing to the laborers or mechanics affected, and records which show the costs anticipated or the actual cost incurred providing benefits. Contractors in such employing apprentices or trainees under approved programs shall maintain written evidence of the registration of apprenticeship programs and certification of trainee programs, the registration

the apprentices and trainees, and the ratios and wage rates prescribed in the applicable programs.

(ii) {no text here}

- (A) The contractor shall submit weekly for each week in which any contract work is performed a copy of all payrolls to County. The payrolls submitted shall set out accurately and completely all of the information required to be maintained under 29 CFR 5.5(a)(3)(i), except that full social security numbers and home addresses shall not be included on weekly transmittals. Instead the payrolls shall only need to include an individually identifying number for each employee (e.g., the last four digits of the employee's social security number). The required weekly payroll information may be submitted in any form desired. Optional Form WH-347 is available for this purpose from the Wage Hour Division Web and site at http://www.dol.gov/esa/whd/forms/wh347instr.htm or its successor site. The prime contractor is responsible for the submission of copies of payrolls by all subcontractors. Contractors and subcontractors shall maintain the full social security number and current address of each covered worker, and shall provide them upon request to County, for transmission to the EPA, the contractor, or the Wage and Hour Division of the Department of Labor for purposes of an investigation or audit of compliance with prevailing wage requirements. It is not a violation of this section for a prime contractor to require a subcontractor to provide addresses and social security numbers to the prime contractor for its own records, without weekly submission to County).
- (B) Each payroll submitted shall be accompanied by a "Statement of Compliance," signed by the contractor or subcontractor or his or her agent who pays or supervises the payment of the persons employed under the contract and shall certify the following:
 - (1) That the payroll for the payroll period contains the information required to be provided under § 5.5 (a)(3)(ii) of Regulations, 29 CFR part 5, the appropriate information is being maintained under § 5.5 (a)(3)(i) of Regulations, 29 CFR part 5, and that such information is correct and complete;

- (2) That each laborer or mechanic (including each helper, apprentice, and trainee) employed on the contract during the payroll period has been paid the full weekly wages earned, without rebate, either directly or indirectly, and that no deductions have been made either directly or indirectly from the full wages earned, other than permissible deductions as set forth in Regulations, 29 CFR part 3;
- (3) That each laborer or mechanic has been paid not less than the applicable wage rates and fringe benefits or cash equivalents for the classification of work performed, as specified in the applicable wage determination incorporated into the contract.
- (C) The weekly submission of a properly executed certification set forth on the reverse side of Optional Form WH-347 shall satisfy the requirement for submission of the "Statement of Compliance" required by paragraph (a)(3)(ii)(B) of this section.
- (D) The falsification of any of the above certifications may subject the contractor or subcontractor to civil or criminal prosecution under section 1001 of title 18 and section 231 of title 31 of the United States Code.
- (iii)The contractor or subcontractor shall make the records required under paragraph (a)(3)(i) of this section available for inspection, copying, or transcription by authorized representatives of [name of the borrower, EPA, or the Department of Labor, and shall permit such representatives to interview employees during working hours on the job. If the contractor or subcontractor fails to submit the required records or to make them available, the EPA may, after written notice to the County, take such action as may be necessary to cause the suspension of any further payment, advance, or guarantee of funds. Furthermore, failure to submit the required records upon request or to make such records available may be grounds for debarment action pursuant to 29 CFR 5.12.

b) Apprentices and trainees –

(i) Apprentices. Apprentices will be permitted to work at less than the predetermined rate for the work they performed when they are employed pursuant to and individually registered in a bona fide apprenticeship program registered with the U.S. Department of Labor,

Employment and Training Administration, Office of Apprenticeship Employer and Labor Services, or with a State Apprenticeship Agency recognized by the Office, or if a person is employed in his or her first 90 days of probationary employment as an apprentice in such an apprenticeship program, who is not individually registered in the program, but who has been certified by the Office of Apprenticeship Training, Employer and Labor Services or a State Apprenticeship Agency (where appropriate) to be eligible for probationary employment as an apprentice. The allowable ratio of apprentices to journeymen on the job site in any craft classification shall not be greater than the ratio permitted to the contractor as to the entire work force under the registered program. Any worker listed on a payroll at an apprentice wage rate, who is not registered or otherwise employed as stated above, shall be paid not less than the applicable wage rate on the wage determination for the classification of work actually performed. In addition, any apprentice performing work on the job site in excess of the ratio permitted under the registered program shall be paid not less than the applicable wage rate on the wage determination for the work actually performed. Where a contractor is performing construction on a project in a locality other than that in which its program is registered, the ratios and wage rates (expressed in percentages of the journeyman's hourly rate) specified in the contractor's or subcontractor's registered program shall be observed. Every apprentice must be paid at not less than the rate specified in the registered program for the apprentice's level of progress, expressed as a percentage of the journeymen hourly rate specified in the applicable wage determination. Apprentices shall be paid fringe benefits in accordance with the provisions of the apprenticeship program. If the apprenticeship program does not specify fringe benefits, apprentices must be paid the full amount of fringe benefits listed on the wage determination for the applicable classification. If the WHD Administrator determines that a different practice prevails for the applicable apprentice classification, fringes shall be paid in accordance with that determination. In the event the Office of Apprenticeship Training, **Employer** and Labor Services, or State Apprenticeship Agency recognized by the Office, withdraws approval of an apprenticeship program, the contractor will no longer be permitted to utilize apprentices at less than the applicable predetermined rate for the work performed until an acceptable program is approved.

(ii) Trainees. Except as provided in 29 CFR 5.16, trainees will not be

permitted to work at less than the predetermined rate for the work performed unless they are employed pursuant to and individually registered in a program which has received prior approval, evidenced by formal certification by the U.S. Department of Labor, Employment and Training Administration. The ratio of trainees to journeymen on the job site shall not be greater than permitted under the plan approved by the Employment and Training Administration. Every trainee must be paid at not less than the rate specified in the approved program for the trainee's level of progress, expressed as a percentage of the the iourneyman hourly rate specified in applicable wage determination. Trainees shall be paid fringe benefits in accordance with the provisions of the trainee program. If the trainee program does not mention fringe benefits, trainees shall be paid the full amount of fringe benefits listed on the wage determination unless the WHD Administrator determines that there is an apprenticeship program associated with the corresponding journeyman wage rate on the wage determination which provides for less than full fringe benefits for apprentices. Any employee listed on the payroll at a trainee rate who is not registered and participating in a training plan approved by the Employment and Training Administration shall be paid not less than the applicable wage rate on the wage determination for the classification of work actually performed. In addition, any trainee performing work on the job site in excess of the ratio permitted under the registered program shall be paid not less than the applicable wage rate on the wage determination for the work actually performed. In the event the Employment and Training Administration withdraws approval of a training program, the contractor will no longer be permitted to utilize trainees at less than the applicable predetermined rate for the work performed until an acceptable program is approved.

- (iii) Equal employment opportunity. The utilization of apprentices, trainees and journeymen under this part shall be in conformity with the equal employment opportunity requirements of Executive Order 11246, as amended, and 29 CFR part 30.
- c) Compliance with Copeland Act requirements. The contractor shall comply with the requirements of 29 CFR part 3, which are incorporated by reference in this contract.
- d) Subcontracts. The contractor or subcontractor shall insert in any subcontracts the clauses contained in 29 CFR 5.5(a)(1) through (10) and such other clauses as the EPA may by appropriate instructions require, and

- also a clause requiring the subcontractors to include these clauses in any lower tier subcontracts. The prime contractor shall be responsible for the compliance by any subcontractor or lower tier subcontractor with all the contract clauses in 29 CFR 5.5.
- e) Contract termination: debarment. A breach of the contract clauses in 29 CFR 5.5 may be grounds for termination of the contract, and for debarment as a contractor and a subcontractor as provided in 29 CFR 5.12.
- f) Compliance with Davis-Bacon and Related Act requirements. All rulings and interpretations of the Davis-Bacon and Related Acts contained in 29 CFR parts 1, 3, and 5 are herein incorporated by reference in this contract.
- g) Disputes concerning labor standards. Disputes arising out of the labor standards provisions of this contract shall not be subject to the general disputes clause of this contract. Such disputes shall be resolved in accordance with the procedures of the Department of Labor set forth in 29 CFR parts 5, 6, and 7. Disputes within the meaning of this clause include disputes between the contractor (or any of its subcontractors) and County, EPA, the U.S. Department of Labor, or the employees or their representatives.
- h) Certification of eligibility.
 - (i) By entering into this contract, the contractor certifies that neither it (nor he or she) nor any person or firm who has an interest in the contractor's firm is a person or firm ineligible to be awarded Government contracts by virtue of section 3(a) of the Davis-Bacon Act or 29 CFR 5.12(a)(1).
 - (ii) No part of this contract shall be subcontracted to any person or firm ineligible for award of a Government contract by virtue of section 3(a) of the Davis-Bacon Act or 29 CFR 5.12(a)(1).
 - (iii) The penalty for making false statements is prescribed in the U.S. Criminal Code, 18 U.S.C. 1001.
- 2) Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act. The following clauses set forth in paragraphs (b)(1), (2), (3), and (4) of this section shall be inserted in full in any contract in an amount in excess of \$100,000 and subject to the overtime provisions of the Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act. These clauses shall be inserted in addition to the clauses required by § 5.5(a) or § 4.6 of part 4 of this title. As used in this paragraph, the

terms laborers and mechanics include watchmen and guards.

- a) Overtime requirements. No contractor or subcontractor contracting for any part of the contract work which may require or involve the employment of laborers or mechanics shall require or permit any such laborer or mechanic in any workweek in which he or she is employed on such work to work in excess of forty hours in such workweek unless such laborer or mechanic receives compensation at a rate not less than one and one-half times the basic rate of pay for all hours worked in excess of forty hours in such workweek.
- b) Violation; liability for unpaid wages; liquidated damages. In the event of any violation of the clause set forth in paragraph (b)(1) of this section the contractor and any subcontractor responsible therefore shall be liable for the unpaid wages. In addition, such contractor and subcontractor shall be liable to the United States (in the case of work done under contract for the District of Columbia or a territory, to such District or to such territory), for liquidated damages. Such liquidated damages shall be computed with respect to each individual laborer or mechanic, including watchmen and guards, employed in violation of the clause set forth in paragraph (b)(1) of this section, in the sum of \$25 for each calendar day on which such individual was required or permitted to work in excess of the standard workweek of forty hours without payment of the overtime wages required by the clause set forth in paragraph (b)(1) of this section.
- c) Withholding for unpaid wages and liquidated damages. The County shall upon its own action or upon written request of an authorized representative of the Department of Labor, or the EPA, withhold or cause to be withheld, from any moneys payable on account of work performed by the contractor or subcontractor under any such contract or any other Federal contract with the same prime contractor, or any other federally-assisted contract subject to the Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act, which is held by the same prime contractor, such sums as may be determined to be necessary to satisfy any liabilities of such contractor or subcontractor for unpaid wages and liquidated damages as provided in the clause set forth in paragraph (b)(2) of this section.
- d) Subcontracts. The contractor or subcontractor shall insert in any subcontracts the clauses set forth in paragraph (b)(1) through (4) of this section and also a clause requiring the subcontractors to include these clauses in any lower tier subcontracts. The prime contractor shall be responsible for compliance by any subcontractor or lower tier subcontractor

with the clauses set forth in paragraphs (b)(1) through (4) of this section.

3) In addition to the clauses contained in paragraph (b), in any contract subject only to the Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act and not to any of the other statutes cited in § 5.1, the contractor or subcontractor shall maintain payrolls and basic payroll records during the course of the work and shall preserve them for a period of three years from the completion of the contract for all laborers and mechanics, including guards and watchmen, working on the contract. Such records shall contain the name and address of each such employee, social security number, correct classifications, hourly rates of wages paid, daily and weekly number of hours worked, deductions made, and actual wages paid. Further, the EPA shall cause or require the [name of WIFIA borrower] to insert in any such contract a clause providing that the records to be maintained under this paragraph shall be made available by the contractor or subcontractor for inspection, copying, or transcription by authorized representatives of the County, EPA and the Department of Labor, and the contractor or subcontractor will permit such representatives to interview employees during working hours on the job.

GR-17. PERMITS AND INSPECTION FEES

- A. Permits shall be secured by the Contractor, and inspections will be required, but the County will not charge the Contractor for permits and inspections obtained from the County. The Contractor shall secure and pay for any permits and inspection fees required by any other governmental entity or agency.
- B. Prior to execution of this Contract, Contractor shall provide the County with a copy of its current, valid business license. If Contractor is not a Georgia corporation, Contractor shall submit a certificate of authority to transact business in the state of Georgia and a copy of their valid business license issued by their home jurisdiction. Contractor shall provide the County with copies of all other required licenses, certifications and permits for the Contractor and/or all of Contractor's employees, personnel, agents or Subcontractors performing services that require licensure by the federal government, the State of Georgia, or the County. Contractor hereby warrants and represents that at all times during the Contract Term it shall maintain in good standing all required licenses, certifications, and permits required under federal, state and local laws necessary to perform the services required by this Contract.

GR-18. LAND AND RIGHTS-OF-WAY

Prior to entering on any land or right-of-way, the Contractor shall ascertain the requirements of applicable permits or easements obtained by the County, and shall conduct his work in accordance with requirements thereof, including the giving of notice. The Contractor shall be fully responsible for performing work to the requirements of any permit or easement granting entity, even though such requirements may exceed or be more stringent than that otherwise required by the Contract, and shall compensate the County fully for any loss or expense arising from failure of the Contractor to perform as required by such entity. The Contractor shall provide, at its own expense without liability to the County, any additional land and access thereto that the Contractor may desire for temporary construction facilities, or for storage of materials.

GR-19. PROTECTION OF WORK, PROPERTY, AND PERSONS

- A. The Contractor is responsible for initiating, maintaining, and supervising all safety precautions and programs in connection with the Work. Contractor shall take all necessary precautions for the safety of, and will provide the necessary protection to prevent damage, injury or loss to all employees on the Project and other persons who may be affected thereby, all the Work and all materials or equipment to be incorporated therein, whether in storage on or off the site, and other property at the site or adjacent thereto, including trees, shrubs, lawns, lakes, drainage ways, walks, pavements, roadways, structures, and utilities not designated for removal, relocation or replacement in the course of construction.
- B. The Contractor shall erect and maintain, as required by the conditions and progress of the Work, all necessary warning safeguards for devices and the safety and protection of the Work, the public and adjoining property.
- C. If existing utilities or structures are indicated by the Contract, no warranty is made as to the accuracy or completeness of such indication or the information provided regarding such utilities or structures. The Contractor shall comply with all applicable state law concerning the marking and location of existing utilities. The Contractor shall, prior to commencing other on-site work, accurately locate above and below ground utilities and structures, which may be affected by the Work, using whatever means may be appropriate, and shall verify the nature and condition of such utilities and structures. The Contractor shall mark the location of existing utilities and structures, if they are not otherwise readily visible, with flagging, stakes, barricades, or other suitable means, and shall preserve and protect all utilities and structures not designated for removal, relocation, or replacement in the course of construction. Contractor shall notify the County promptly of discovery of any conflict between the Contract and any existing facility.
- D. All existing utilities, both public and private, including but not limited to, sewer, gas, water, electrical, and telephone services, shall be protected and their operation shall be maintained through the course of the Work. Any temporary shutdown of

ITB No. 20-101213 On-Call Water and Sewer (Multiyear Contract with 2 Options to Renew) Sample County Contract

an existing service shall be arranged between the Contractor and the responsible agency. The Contractor shall assume full responsibility and hold the County harmless from the result of any damage that may occur as a result of the Contractor's activities in this regard.

E. In emergencies affecting the safety of persons or the Work or property at the site or adjacent thereto, or unanticipated conditions where delay would substantially impact the time or cost of work, the Contractor, upon notification to the County, shall act to prevent threatened damage, injury, or loss. Any claim for compensation or extension of time by the Contractor due to such extra work shall be submitted to the County within ten (10) days of the date of performing such work or deviations in the manner prescribed for a Change Order.

GR-20. PROHIBITED INTERESTS

No official of the County who is authorized in such capacity and on behalf of the County to negotiate, make, accept, or approve, or to take part in negotiating, making, accepting, or approving any architectural, engineering, inspection, construction, or material supply contract, or any subcontract in connection with the construction of the Project, shall become directly or indirectly interested personally in this Contract or in any part hereof. No officer, employee, architect, attorney, engineer, or inspector of or for the County who is authorized in such capacity and on behalf of the County to exercise any legislative, executive, supervisory, or other similar functions in connection with the construction of the Project, shall become directly or indirectly interested personally in this Contract or in any part thereof, any material supply contract, subcontract, insurance contract, or any other contract pertaining to the Project.

GR-21. FIRST SOURCE JOBS ORDINANCE

The Contractor is required to comply with the DeKalb County First Source Jobs Ordinance, Code of DeKalb County as Revised 1988, section 2-231 *et seq.*, and among other things, is required to make a good faith effort to hire DeKalb County residents for at least fifty percent 50% of all jobs created by an Eligible Project, as that term is defined in the First Source Ordinance, using the First Source Registry.

GR-22. FOREIGN CORPORATIONS

In the event the Contractor is a foreign corporation, partnership, or sole proprietorship, the Contractor hereby irrevocably appoints the Georgia Secretary of State as its agent for service of all legal process for the purposes of this Contract only.

GR-23. SPECIFICATIONS AND DRAWINGS

- A. The Specifications, the Drawings and the Contract shall be supplementary to each other, and any material, workmanship, and/or service which may be in one, but not called for in the others, shall be as binding as if indicated, called for, or implied by all.
- B. Each section or type of work is described separately in the Technical Specifications; however, should any item of material, equipment, work, or combinations of such be required in one section, and not be described in that section and a similar item described in another section, that description shall apply regardless of the section under which it is described.
- C. Any discrepancies found between the Drawings and Specifications and site conditions, or any inconsistencies or ambiguities in the Drawings or Specifications shall be immediately reported to the County, in writing, who shall promptly correct such inconsistencies or ambiguities in writing. Work done by the Contractor after his discovery of such discrepancies, inconsistencies, or ambiguities shall be done at the Contractor's risk.
- D. Upon award of the Contract, the Contractor will be supplied, free of charge, up to three complete sets of the Contract Drawings and Specifications. Any prints and Specifications in excess of these shall be furnished at cost at the Contractor's expense.
- E. The Contractor shall furnish, with reasonable promptness, all samples as directed by the County for approval for conformance with the design concept of the Project and for compliance with the information stated in the Contract. The Work shall be in accordance with approved samples.
- F. The County may, without changing the scope of the Work, furnish the Contractor additional instructions and detail drawings, as necessary to carry out the Work required by the Contract. The additional drawings and instructions thus supplied will become a part of the Contract. The Contractor shall carry out the Work in accordance with the additional detail drawings and instructions.
- G. Attention is directed to the fact that the detailed Specifications and separate sections may be written in short or abridged form. In regard to every section of the Specifications and all parts thereof, mentioned therein, or indications on the Drawings of articles, materials, operations, or methods, requires that the Contractor:
 - (1) Provide each item mentioned and indicated of a quality or subject to qualifications noted;
 - (2). Perform according to conditions stated, each operation prescribed; and
 - (3) Provide therefore all necessary labor, equipment, and incidentals.

- H. For convenience of reference and to facilitate the letting of contracts and subcontracts, these Specifications are separated into titled sections. Such separation shall not, however, operate to make the County an arbiter to establish limits for the contracts between the Contractor and Subcontractors.
- I. Notwithstanding the appearance of such language in the various sections of the Specifications as, "The Paving Contractor," "The Grading Contractor," etc., the Contractor is responsible to the County for the entire Contract and the execution of all Work referred to in the Contract.

GR-24. CONTRACTOR'S SUBMITTALS

- A. The Contractor shall submit all Submittals to the official or employee so designated by the chief executive officer all Submittals as required under the Specifications and in such time and manner that will allow at least ten (10) days for the County's review, pursuant to the Construction Schedule. No portion of the Work shall commence until all Submittals relating to such portion have been approved by the County.
- B. The approved Drawings will be supplemented by such shop drawings as are needed to adequately control the Work. Shop Drawings, product data, samples and other Submittals are not parts of the Contract. The purpose of their submittal is to demonstrate for those portions of the Work for which Submittals are required by the Contract, the way by which the Contractor proposes to conform to the information given and the design concept expressed in the Contract. Informational Submittals, upon which a County employee, the Architect or Engineer, if retained by the County in connection with the Project, is not expected to take responsive action, may be so identified in the Contract. Submittals which are not required by the Contract may be returned by the County without action. The approval of a Submittal shall not authorize any deviation from or alteration of the Drawings or Specifications absent a Change Order or Field Order.
- C. Shop drawings to be furnished by the Contractor for any structure shall consist of such detailed drawings as may be required for the execution of the Work.
- D. Drawings for false work, centering, and form work may also be required per the Specifications and in such cases shall be likewise subjected to approval unless approval is waived.
- E. The County's review will be within reasonable promptness as to cause no delay in the Work. Approval of the Contractor's Submittals does not relieve the Contractor of any responsibility for accuracy of dimensions and details or from otherwise ensuring that the Work complies with the requirements of the Contract. It is mutually agreed that the Contractor shall be responsible for agreement and conformity of Submittals with the Drawings and Specifications. The County will review and approve or take other appropriate action upon the Contractor's

Submittals such as shop drawings, product data and samples, but only for the limited purpose of checking for conformance with information given and the design concept expressed in the Contract. Review of submittals is not conducted for the purpose of determining the accuracy and completeness of details such as dimensions and quantities, or for substantiating instructions for installation or performance of equipment or systems, all of which remain the responsibility of the Contractor as required by the Contract. The County's review shall not constitute approval of safety precautions or of any construction means, methods, techniques, sequences or procedures. The County's approval of a specific item shall not indicate approval of an assembly of which the item is a component.

- D. It is the responsibility of the Contractor to check all Submittals before same are submitted to the County for approval. Submittals which have not been checked and approved by the Contractor will not be reviewed by the County.
- E. Submittals shall be submitted only by the Contractor who shall indicate by a signed stamp on the drawings that he has checked the Submittals and that the work shown on them is in accordance with Contract requirements and has been checked for dimensions and relationship with work of all other trades involved. Under no conditions shall Submittals be accepted from anyone other than the Contractor.
- F. The Contractor shall furnish the County with at least six copies of all Submittals for approval. Two finally approved copies will be returned to the Contractor for his use. The Contract Price shall include the cost of furnishing all Submittals and the Contractor will be allowed no extra compensation for such drawings.
- G. The approval of such Submittals shall not relieve the Contractor from responsibility for deviations from Drawings or the Specifications unless he has in writing called attention to such deviations, and the County has approved the changes or deviations in writing at the time of submission, nor shall it relieve him from the responsibility for errors of any kind in Submittals. When the Contractor does call such deviations to the attention of the County, he shall state in writing whether or not such deviations involve any extra cost. If this is not mentioned, it will be assumed that no extra cost is involved for making the change.
- H. The Contractor shall prepare and maintain a log of all Submittals which includes, at a minimum, the submittal number, revision number, description, responsible company, proposed submittal date, date actually submitted, date approved, any comments received, approval status, and resubmittal information. The log shall be updated at least on a monthly basis and made available to the County for review upon request.

GR-25. AS-BUILT DRAWINGS

The Contractor shall maintain a red-lined set of drawings on site during the progress of the Work, indicating any Field Orders, Change Orders and the location of the portion of the Work or

ITB No. 20-101213 On-Call Water and Sewer (Multiyear Contract with 2 Options to Renew) Sample County Contract

equipment actually installed. The Contractor shall, upon completion of the Work, furnish a marked set of reproducible drawings indicating any field changes and the location of Work as actually installed, if different from the requirements of the Contract, and deliver them to the County in hard copy as well as an electronic copy compatible with the County's software and hardware system.

GR-26. EXAMINATION OF WORK BY CONTRACTOR

It is understood and agreed that the Contractor has, by careful examination, satisfied himself as to the nature and location of the Work, the configuration of the ground, the character, quality, and quantity of the facilities needed preliminary to and during the prosecution of the Work, the general and local conditions, and all other matters which can in any way affect the Work or the cost thereof under this Contract.

GR-27. INSPECTION AND TESTING OF MATERIALS

Unless otherwise specifically provided for, the inspection and testing of materials and finished articles to be incorporated in the Work as required by the Specifications shall be made by the County, or bureaus, laboratories, or agencies selected by the County. The cost of such inspection and testing shall be paid by the Contractor unless County agrees to pay the cost. Materials and finished articles shall have passed the required tests prior to the incorporation of such materials and finished articles in the Work. The County may require, and the Contractor shall furnish if required to do so, certificates from manufacturers to the effect that the products or materials furnished by them for use in the Work comply with the applicable specified requirements for the materials or products being furnished.

GR-28. INSPECTION OF WORK

- A. The Contractor shall, at all times, permit and facilitate inspection of the Work by authorized representatives of the County and public authorities having jurisdiction in connection with the Work of this Contract. The presence or observations of the County or its representative at the site of the Work shall not be construed to, in any manner, to relieve the Contractor of its responsibility for strict compliance with the provisions of the Contract.
- B. If the Drawings, Specifications, County's instructions, laws, ordinances, or a public authority require any work to be specially tested or approved, the Contractor shall give the County timely notice of its readiness for observation or inspection. If the inspection is by another authority, then the County shall be advised of the date fixed for such inspection. Required certificates of inspection shall be secured by the Contractor. Contractor, having secured all certificates of inspection, will deliver same to the County upon completion. If any Work should be covered up without approval or consent of the County, it shall, if required by the County, be uncovered for examination at the Contractor's expense. The recovering of such Work after inspection shall be at Contractor's expense.

- C. Should any disagreement or difference arise as to the estimate, quantities, or classifications or as to the meaning of the Drawings or Specifications, or any point concerning the character, acceptability, and nature of the several kinds of work, any materials and construction thereof, the decisions of the County shall be final and conclusive and binding upon all parties to the Contract.
- D. If the County determines that portions of the Work require additional testing, inspection or approval beyond the requirements of the Specifications, the County will instruct the Contractor to make arrangements for such additional testing, inspection or approval by an entity acceptable to the County, and the Contractor shall give timely notice to the County of when and where tests and inspections are to be made so that the County may be present for such procedures. Such costs, except as provided below, shall be at the County's expense.
- E. If such procedures for testing or inspection reveal failure of the portions of the Work to comply with requirements established by the Contract, all costs made necessary by such failure including those of repeated procedures shall be at the Contractor's expense.
- F. Required certificates of testing, inspection or approval shall, unless otherwise required by the Contract, be secured by the Contractor and promptly delivered to the County or the Architect if one is retained by the County in connection with the Project. Tests or inspections conducted, pursuant to the Contract, shall be made promptly to avoid unreasonable delay in the Work.

GR-29. REQUESTS FOR SUBSTITUTIONS

- A. Requests for substitutions of proprietary products or of a particular manufacturer, vendor, or Subcontractor must be accompanied by the following documentation:
 - (1) Full explanation of the proposed substitution and submittal of all supporting data including technical information, catalog cuts, warranties, test results, installation instructions, operating procedures, and other like information necessary for a complete evaluation of the substitution;
 - (2) Reasons the substitution is advantageous or necessary, including benefits to the County and the Work in the event the substitution is acceptable;
 - (3) The adjustment, if any, in the Contract Price, in the event the substitution is acceptable;
 - (4) The adjustment, if any, in the Contract Term or Time and the construction schedule in the event the substitution is acceptable;
 - (5) An affidavit stating that (1) the proposed substitution conforms and meets all the requirements of the pertinent Specifications and the requirements

- shown on the Drawings and (2) the Contractor accepts the warranty and correction obligations in connection with the proposed substitution as if originally specified;
- (6) Proposals for substitutions must be submitted in triplicate to the County in sufficient time to allow the County no less than ten (10) working days for review; and
- (7) No substitutions will be considered or allowed without the Contractor's submittal of complete substantiating data and information as stated hereinbefore.
- B. Substitutions and alternates may be rejected at the County's discretion without explanation and will be considered only under one or more of the following conditions:
 - (1) Required for compliance with interpretation of code requirements or insurance regulations then existing;
 - (2) Unavailability of specified products, through no fault of the Contractor; or
 - (3) Subsequent information discloses inability or specified products to perform properly or to fit in designated space;
 - (4) Manufacturer/fabricator refuses to certify or guarantee performance of specified product as required; and
 - (5) When in judgment of the County, that a substitution would be substantially to the County's best interests, in terms of costs, time, or other considerations.
- C. Whether or not any proposed substitution is accepted by the County, the Contractor must reimburse the County for any fees charged by the Architect or other consultants for evaluating each proposed substitute. By making requests for substitutions based on the above, the Contractor:
 - (1) Represents and warrants that the Contractor has personally investigated the proposed substitute product or Subcontractor and determined that it is equal or superior in all respects to the product or Subcontractor previously specified;
 - (2) Represents and warrants that the Contractor will provide the same warranty for the substituted product or for the workmanship of the substituted Subcontractor, as applicable, that the Contractor would have provided for the product or Subcontractor previously specified;

- (3) Certifies that the cost data presented, in the form of certified quotations from Suppliers of both specified and proposed equipment is complete and includes all related costs under this Contract, but excludes costs under separate contracts, and waives all claims for additional costs related to the substitution which subsequently become apparent; and
- (4) Agrees that the Contractor will coordinate the installation of the accepted substitution, making such changes as may be required for the Work to be complete and in accordance with the Contract in all respects.
- D. Contractor shall not propose an item for substitution unless it is equal to or superior to the specified item or items in construction, efficiency, and utility. The opinion of the County as to the equality or superiority of the item shall be final, and no substitute material or article shall be purchased or installed without the County's written approval.
- E. In case of a difference in price, the County shall receive all benefits of the difference in cost involved in any substitution, when lower, and the Contract altered by Change Order to credit the County with any savings to be obtained. However, the County shall not be charged for any additional cost in the case of a price increase.

GR-30. REJECTIONS OF WORK AND MATERIALS

- A. All Work that is defective or deviates from the Drawings or Specifications will be rejected. All rejected Work shall be replaced immediately with other material, equipment, or work which conforms with the Drawings and Specifications at no additional cost to the County. If rejected Work is not removed within forty-eight hours from the date of letter of notification, the County shall have the right and authority to stop the Work immediately and/or to arrange for the removal of said rejected Work at the cost and expense of the Contractor.
- B. Inspection of the Work shall not relieve the Contractor of any of its obligations, and defective Work shall be made good regardless of whether it has been previously inspected by the County and accepted or estimated for payment. The failure of the County to reject or condemn improper materials or workmanship shall not be considered as a waiver of any defect that may be discovered later.

GR-31. MATERIALS, SERVICES, AND FACILITIES

A. The Contractor shall at all times employ sufficient labor and equipment for executing the Work to full completion in the manner and time specified. Failure of the Contractor to provide adequate labor and equipment shall constitute a default of the Contract. The labor and equipment to be used in the Work by the Contractor shall be sufficient to meet the requirements of the Work and shall be such as to produce a satisfactory quality of work in accordance with accepted industry practices and within the Contract Time.

- B. Materials and equipment shall be so stored and handled as to insure the preservation of their quality and fitness for the Work. Stored materials and equipment to be incorporated in the Work shall be located so as to facilitate prompt inspection. No product which has in any way become unfit for the intended purpose shall be incorporated into the Work.
- C. Manufactured articles, materials, and equipment shall be applied, installed, connected, erected, cleaned, and conditioned as directed by the manufacturer. Contractor shall promptly notify the County of any conflict between the instructions of any manufacturer and the requirements of the Drawings or the Specifications.
- D. Materials, supplies, and equipment to be incorporated into the Work shall be new and unused unless otherwise specifically stated in the Contract. All iron and steel products incorporated into the Work shall be produced in the United States. The source of supply for all such products shall be submitted to the County, together with detailed descriptions thereof in the form of samples, shop drawings, tests, or other means necessary to adequately describe the items proposed. Approval by the County of a manufacturer or supplier shall not constitute the approval of materials, supplies, or equipment obtained from such manufacturer or supplier if they do not comply with the requirements of the Contract. If, after trial or installation, it is found that sources of supply, even though previously approved by the County, have not furnished products meeting the intent of the Contract, the Contractor shall thereafter furnish products from other approved sources, and shall remove completed Work incorporating products which do not meet Contract requirements.
- E. The Contractor shall confine operations to areas permitted by law, ordinances, permits and the Contract, and shall not unreasonably encumber the site with materials or equipment. The Contractor shall provide parking for all construction vehicles only within the construction limits as indicated on the drawings or make appropriate arrangements as permitted by law.
- F. Only materials and equipment which are to be used directly in the Work may be brought to and stored on the Project site by the Contractor. After equipment is no longer required for the Work, it must be promptly removed from the Project site. Protection of construction materials and equipment stored at the Project site from weather, theft, damage, and all other adversity is the sole responsibility of the Contractor.
- G. The Contractor and any entity for which the Contractor is responsible must not erect any sign on the Project site without the prior written consent of the County, which may be withheld in the sole discretion of the County.
- H. Contractor must ensure that the Work, at all times, is performed in a manner that affords reasonable access, both vehicular and pedestrian, and for emergency response to the site of the Work and all adjacent areas. The Work must be

performed, to the fullest extent reasonably possible, in such a manner that public areas adjacent to the site of the Work are free from debris, building materials and equipment likely to cause hazardous conditions. Without limitation of any other provision of the Contract, Contractor must use its best efforts to minimize any interference with the occupancy or beneficial use of any areas and buildings adjacent to the site of the Work, or the Project.

- I. Without prior approval of the County, the Contractor shall not permit any worker to use any existing facilities at the Project site, including, without limitation, lavatories, toilets, entrances, and parking areas other than those designated by the County for such use. Without limitation of any other provision of the Contract, the Contractor shall use its best efforts to comply with all rules and regulations promulgated by the County in connection with the use and occupancy of the Project site, as amended from time to time. The Contractor shall immediately notify the County in writing if during the performance of the Work, the Contractor finds compliance with any portion of such rules and regulations to be impracticable, setting forth the problems that may be caused by such compliance and suggesting alternatives through which the results intended by such portions of the rules and regulations can be achieved. The County may, in the County's sole discretion, adopt such suggestions, develop new alternatives or require compliance with the existing requirements of the rules and regulations. The Contractor shall also comply with all insurance requirements applicable to the use and occupancy of the Project site.
- J. Unless otherwise provided in the Contract, Contractor shall provide and maintain a suitable office on the site for its own use and for the use of representatives of the County. Contractor shall furnish sufficient heat, artificial light, ventilation and janitor's service, and shall also provide a table or desk, plan rack and chairs, all for the use of those visiting the job, in addition to such furnishings as he provides for his own use. Temporary offices and other structures shall be located where approved by the County, and shall be removed from the premises upon completion of the Contract or earlier if so directed by the County.
- K. Contractor may be required by the County, at the beginning of Work, to provide, at the Project site, suitable and adequate temporary toilets and enclosure for use of workers on the job, shall maintain same in sanitary condition, and shall remove same at the completion of construction operations and/or when directed by the County. Contractor shall not allow any sanitary nuisances to be committed in or about the site and shall enforce sanitary regulations of local and state health authorities.
- L. The Contractor shall cooperate with the County in any required use of the property and arrange for storage of materials on the Project site in such areas as are mutually agreed upon. The Contractor shall allot suitable and proper space to its Subcontractors for the storing of their materials and for the erection of their sheds and tool houses. Should it be necessary at any time to move materials, sheds, or

ITB No. 20-101213 On-Call Water and Sewer (Multiyear Contract with 2 Options to Renew) Sample County Contract

storage platforms, the Contractor shall, at its own expense move same as and when directed by the County.

M. Unless otherwise instructed by the County, the Contractor shall repair and return to original condition all buildings, streets, curbs, sidewalks, utilities or other facilities affected by the Contractor's performance of the Work. The County's decisions in matters relating to aesthetic effect shall be final if consistent with the intent of the Contract.

GR-32. UTILITIES DURING CONSTRUCTION

Contractor shall furnish all utilities and pay for all bills for utilities used during construction. Utilities shall include electric power, fuel of any sort used for heating, etc., telephone services, cable and internet, if necessary, and water. Contractor shall provide all temporary connections to utilities when not provided by the utility company or others at no additional cost to the County. Contractor shall, if required by the County, install and maintain at his own expense, a job telephone and communications equipment necessary for the execution of the Work for the Contract Time.

GR-33. TEMPORARY HEAT AND AIR CONDITIONING

The Contractor shall provide, at his own expense, temporary heat or air conditioning, as necessary, to protect all Work and materials against injury from heat, dampness or cold. Fuel, equipment and method of heating and cooling shall be satisfactory to the County and shall not present a fire hazard. Contractor shall comply with the requirements in the Specifications for specific temperatures to be maintained.

GR-34. MAINTENANCE MANUAL

Contractor shall, prior to completion of Contract, deliver to the County two (2) copies of a manual, assembled, indexed, and bound, for the County's guidance, full details for care and maintenance of visible surfaces and of equipment included in Contract. Contractor shall, for this manual, obtain from Subcontractors literature of manufacturers relating to equipment, including motors; also furnish cuts, wiring diagrams, instruction sheets and other information pertaining to same that will be useful to the County in over-all operation and maintenance. Where the above-described manuals and data are called for under separate sections of the Specifications, they are to be included in the manual described in this General Requirement.

GR-35. WEATHER CONDITIONS

The Contractor will be required to protect all work and materials against damage or injury from the weather. If, in the opinion of the County, any work or materials shall have been damaged or injured by reason of failure to protect such, all such materials or work shall be removed and replaced at the expense of the Contractor.

GR-36. LINES, GRADES, AND MEASUREMENTS

- A. Such stakes and markings as the County may set for either its or the Contractor's guidance shall be preserved by the Contractor. Failure to protect such stakes or markings may, at the County's discretion, shall result in the Contractor being charged for their replacement.
- B. The Contractor must exercise proper care and caution to verify the grades and figures furnished by or on behalf of the County before proceeding with the Work, and shall be responsible for any damage or defective work caused by its failure to exercise such care and caution. Contractor shall promptly notify the County of any errors or discrepancies it may discover in order that the proper corrections may be made.
- C. Before ordering materials or doing work, the Contractor shall measure and verify the dimensions and locations of all existing structures, substrata, and features that affect the Work and shall be responsible for the correctness of same. No consideration will be given any claim based on the differences between the actual dimensions and those indicated on the Drawings. Contractor shall promptly notify the County of any difference which may be found, and shall obtain direction from the County before proceeding with the affected Work.

GR-37. CLEANING UP

- A. The Contractor shall at all times, keep the premises free from accumulation of waste materials or rubbish caused by Contractor's employees or work. Upon completion of the Work, the Contractor shall remove all his plants, tools, materials, and other articles from the property of the County.
- B. If the Contractor fails to clean up, as provided in the Contract, the County may do so, and the cost thereof shall be charged to the Contractor. Contractor shall ensure that neither it, its Subcontractors, nor their employees or agents bring any hazardous materials or other materials/waste regulated by state, federal or local law, which are not commonly used in the construction process or which are not listed in any Specifications for the Project onto the Project site without first obtaining the County's advance written approval. Contractor agrees to ensure that any hazardous materials/waste or other materials/waste regulated by state, federal or local law that Contractor, its Subcontractors or their employees or agents, bring onto or generate at the Project Site are handled in accordance with all applicable laws.
- C. The Contractor shall pay all required material disposal fees and shall dispose of all materials in accordance with all applicable laws and regulations. The Contractor shall be responsible for all costs associated with improper disposal of materials, including any clean-up costs, fines or penalties, whether levied against the Contractor or the County.

- D. In addition to removing rubbish on a periodic basis and leaving the building broom clean, the Contractor shall clean all tile and glass; replace broken glass; remove stains, paint spots, and dirt from all Work; clean and polish all plumbing fixtures and equipment; and remove all temporary protection items. To the maximum extent reasonably possible, the Contractor shall keep the interior of the building free of combustible materials as the Work progresses.
- E. The Contractor shall maintain and keep clean at all times the immediate approach to the Project site, including the roads abutting the Project site.

GR-38. BARRICADES

- A. Contractor shall provide barricades and protective barriers around excavations, so that the public is adequately warned of such hazards. Lanterns shall remain lighted from sundown to sunrise and at all other times when the labor forces are not on the job site.
- B. Delivery of construction materials and equipment shall be only to locations approved by the County.

GR-39. NO THIRD-PARTY BENEFICIARY

Except as expressly and specifically set forth herein, this Contract shall not be deemed to provide any third-party with any remedy, claim, right of action, or other right.

GR-40. SEVERABILITY

If any provision of this Contract or the application thereof to any person or circumstance shall to any extent be held invalid, then the remainder of this Contract or the application of such provision to persons or circumstances, other than those as to which it is held invalid, shall not be affected thereby, and each provision of this Contract shall be valid and enforced to the fullest extent permitted by law.

GR-41. INTERPRETATION

The laws of the State of Georgia shall govern the construction of this Contract without regard for conflicts of laws. Should any provision of this Contract require judicial interpretation, it is agreed that the court interpreting or construing the same shall not apply a presumption that the terms hereof shall be more strictly construed against one party, by reason of the rule of construction, that a document is to be construed more strictly against the party who itself or through its agent prepared same; it being agreed that the agents of all parties have participated in the preparation hereof, and all parties have had an adequate opportunity to consult with legal counsel. In interpreting this Contract in its entirety, the printed provisions of this Contract, and any additions written or typed hereon, shall be given equal weight, and there shall be no inference by operation of law or otherwise; that any provision of this Contract shall be construed against either party hereto.

GR-42. PRIOR CONTRACTS; CONFLICT IN DOCUMENTS

The Contractor may in no case claim a waiver of any specification requirements on the basis of previous approval of material or workmanship on other jobs of like nature or on the basis of what might be considered "standard" for material or workmanship in any particular location. The Contract for this Project shall govern the Work. If any portion of the Contract shall be in conflict with any other portion, the various documents comprising the Contract shall govern in the following order of precedence: Contract, Change Orders or modifications issued after execution of the Contract; the General Requirements of the Contract; the Specifications; the Drawings, as between schedules and information given on the Drawings, the schedules shall govern; as between figures given on Drawings and the scaled measurements, the figures shall govern; as between large-scale Drawings and small-scale Drawings, the larger scale shall govern; and detailed Drawings shall govern over general Drawings; and the Bid Document Package.

GR-43. ENTIRE AGREEMENT

This Contract constitutes the sole contract between the County and the Contractor. The terms, conditions, and requirements of this Contract may not be modified, except by Change Order or Field Order. No verbal agreement or conversation with any officer, agent, or employee of the County, either before or after the execution of the Contract, shall affect or modify any of the terms or obligations herein contained. No representations, oral or written, shall be binding on the parties unless expressly incorporated herein. No Change Order or Field Order shall be enforceable unless approved by official action of the County as provided by law or in this Contract.

GR-44. COUNTERPARTS

This Contract may be executed in several counterparts, each of which shall be deemed an original, and all such counterparts together shall constitute one and the same Contract.

GR-45. VENUE

The courts of DeKalb County, Georgia shall have exclusive jurisdiction to try disputes arising under or by virtue of this Contract.

GR-46. RIGHT TO AUDIT

The County shall have the right to audit all books and records, including electronic records, relating or pertaining to this contract or agreement, including but not limited to all financial and performance related records, property, and equipment purchased in whole or in part with County funds and any documents or materials which support those records, kept under the control of the Contractor, including but not limited to those kept by the Contractor's employees, agents, assigns, successors and subcontractors. The County also has the right to communicate with Contractor's employees related to the audited records.

The Contractor shall maintain such books and records, together with such supporting or underlying documents and materials, for the duration of this contract and for seven (7) years after

ITB No. 20-101213 On-Call Water and Sewer (Multiyear Contract with 2 Options to Renew) Sample County Contract

termination or expiration, including any and all renewals thereof. The books and records, together with supporting documents and materials shall be made available, upon request to the County or its designee, during normal business hours at the Contractor's office or place of business. In the event that no such location is available, then the books, records, and supporting documents shall be made available for audit at a time and location which is convenient for the County.

ATTACHMENT B

CONTRACTOR'S UNIT PRICE FORM

ATTACHMENT C

CONTRACTOR AFFIDAVIT UNDER O.C.G.A. §13-10-91

ATTACHMENT D

SUBCONTRACTOR AFFIDAVIT UNDER O.C.G.A. § 13-10-91

ATTACHMENT E

SUB-SUBCONTRACTOR AFFIDAVIT UNDER O.C.G.A. § 13-10-91

ATTACHMENT F

DEKALB COUNTY, GEORGIA CERTIFICATE OF CORPORATE AUTHORITY

(Choose Applicable Certificate)

ATTACHMENT F (CONT'D)

DEKALB COUNTY, GEORGIA CERTIFICATE OF AUTHORITY – JOINT VENTURE

(Separate Certificate to be submitted by each joint venture partner)

ATTACHMENT G

PERFORMANCE BOND AND ACCOMPANYING POWER OF ATTORNEY

ATTACHMENT H

PAYMENT BOND AND ACCOMPANYING POWER OF ATTORNEY

ATTACHMENT I

CERTIFICATE OF INSURANCE, DECLARATIONS, AND ENDORSEMENTS

ATTACHMENT J

BUSINESS AND PROFESSIONAL LICENSES

ATTACHMENT K

EXECUTIVE ORDER NO. 2014-4 NEW ETHICS POLICY

ATTACHMENT L

OCIP GENERAL LIABILITY WRAP-UP MANUAL

ATTACHMENT M

WAGE DETERMINATION FOR HEAVY CONSTRUCTION – DEKALB COUNTY, GA

GEORGIA ENVIRONMENTAL FINANCE AUTHORITY DOCUMENTATION

DBE COMPLIANCE FORM

CONTRACTOR CERTIFICATION REGARDING EQUAL EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITY

SUBCONTRACTOR CERTIFICATION REGARDING EQUAL EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITY

CONTRACTOR CERTIFICATION REGARDING DEBARMENT, SUSPENSION, & OTHER RESPONSIBLE MATTERS

SUBCONTRACTOR CERTIFICATION REGARDING DEBARMENT, SUSPENSION, & OTHER RESPONSIBLE MATTERS

APPENDIX I

BIDDER'S SUBMITTAL TO COUNTY'S INVITATION TO BID

TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS

for

ON-CALL WATER AND SEWER (MULTIYEAR CONTRACT WITH 2 OPTIONS TO RENEW)

DeKalb County, Georgia
Department of Watershed Management
4572 Memorial Drive
Decatur, Georgia 30032

Technical Specifications are included on the DeKalb County Website https://www.dekalbcountyga.gov/purchasing-contracting/about-purchasing-and-contracting as an attached separate document

CONTRACTUAL SPECIFICATIONS AND STANDARDS

for

ON-CALL WATER AND SEWER (MULTIYEAR CONTRACT WITH 2 OPTIONS TO RENEW)

DeKalb County, Georgia
Department of Watershed Management
4572 Memorial Drive
Decatur, Georgia 30032

Contractual Specifications are included on the DeKalb County Website https://www.dekalbcountyga.gov/purchasing-contracting/about-purchasing-and-contracting as an attached separate document

EXPERIENCE AND QUALIFICATIONS REQUIREMENTS

for

ON-CALL WATER AND SEWER (MULTIYEAR CONTRACT WITH 2 OPTIONS TO RENEW)

DeKalb County, Georgia
Department of Watershed Management
4572 Memorial Drive
Decatur, Georgia 30032

Experience And Qualifications Requirements are included on the DeKalb County Website https://www.dekalbcountyga.gov/purchasing-contracting/about-purchasing-and-contracting as an attached separate document

SAMPLE 3-WEEK LOOK AHEAD SCHEDULE

for

ON-CALL WATER AND SEWER (MULTIYEAR CONTRACT WITH 2 OPTIONS TO RENEW)

DeKalb County, Georgia
Department of Watershed Management
4572 Memorial Drive
Decatur, Georgia 30032

Sample 3-Week Look Ahead Schedule are included on the DeKalb County Website https://www.dekalbcountyga.gov/purchasing-contracting/about-purchasing-and-contracting as an attached separate document

SAMPLE PAY APPLICATION

for

ON-CALL WATER AND SEWER (MULTIYEAR CONTRACT WITH 2 OPTIONS TO RENEW)

DeKalb County, Georgia
Department of Watershed Management
4572 Memorial Drive
Decatur, Georgia 30032

Sample Pay Application are included on the DeKalb County Website https://www.dekalbcountyga.gov/purchasing-contracting/about-purchasing-and-contracting as an attached separate document